

ZENITH ENERGY LTD.

ANNUAL INFORMATION FORM

FOR THE YEAR ENDED MARCH 31, 2018

JUNE 29, 2018

ZENITH ENERGY LTD.

ANNUAL INFORMATION FORM FOR THE YEAR ENDED MARCH 31, 2018

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| ABBREVIATIONS | |
|--|----|
| CONVENTIONS | 4 |
| CURRENCY | 4 |
| FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS | 4 |
| PRESENTATION OF OIL AND GAS INFORMATION | 6 |
| CORPORATE STRUCTURE | 6 |
| GENERAL DEVELOPMENT OF THE BUSINESS | 9 |
| STATEMENT OF RESERVES DATA AND OTHER OIL AND GAS INFORMATION | |
| INDUSTRY CONDITIONS | |
| DIVIDENDS OR DISTRIBUTIONS | |
| DESCRIPTION OF SHARE CAPITAL | |
| MARKET FOR SECURITIES | |
| PRIOR SALES | |
| DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS | 72 |
| LEGAL PROCEEDINGS | 77 |
| CONFLICTS OF INTERESTS | 77 |
| INTERESTS OF MANAGEMENT AND OTHERS IN MATERIAL TRANSACTIONS | 77 |
| MATERIAL CONTRACTS | |
| INTERESTS OF EXPERTS | |
| ADDITIONAL INFORMATION | |
| | |

| APPENDIX A: | Form 51-101F1 – Report on Reserves Data and Other Information |
|-------------|---|
| APPENDIX B: | Form 51-101F2 – Report on Reserves Data by Independent Reserves Evaluator |
| APPENDIX C: | Form 51-101F3 – Report of Management on Oil and Gas Disclosure |
| APPENDIX D: | Definitions used for Contingent Resource Categories |

ABBREVIATIONS

In this Annual Information Form ("AIF"), the abbreviations set forth below have the following meanings:

| Oil and Natural | Gas Liquids | Natural Gas | |
|-----------------|-----------------------------------|-------------|--|
| bbls | barrels of crude oil | Mcf | thousand cubic feet of natural gas |
| bbls/d | barrels per day | MMcf | million cubic feet of natural gas |
| boe | barrels of oil equivalent | Bcf | billion cubic feet of natural gas |
| boe/d | barrels of oil equivalent per day | Mcf/d | thousand cubic feet per day |
| Mbbl | thousands of barrels | Mcfe | thousand cubic feet of gas equivalent |
| MSTB | thousand stock tank barrels | MMbtu | million British Thermal Units |
| NGL | natural gas liquids | MMcf | million cubic feet |
| Other | | | |
| AECO | a natural gas storage facility | Km | Kilometres |
| | located at Suffield, Alberta | km² | square kilometres |
| AFE | authorization for expenditure | m³ | cubic metres |
| API | American Petroleum Institute | 2D | two dimensional |
| | the measure of the density or | 3D | three dimensional |
| | gravity of liquid petroleum | US\$ | United States dollars |
| | products derived from a specific | \$ | Canadian dollars |
| | gravity | M\$ | thousands of dollars |

Conversion

The following table sets forth certain conversions between Standard Imperial Units and the International System of Units (or metric units).

| To Convert From | То | Multiply By |
|-----------------|--------------|-------------|
| Mcf | cubic metres | 28.174 |
| cubic metres | cubic feet | 35.315 |
| Bbls | cubic metres | 0.159 |
| cubic metres | Bbls | 6.289 |
| Feet | Metres | 0.305 |
| Metres | Feet | 3.281 |
| Miles | Kilometres | 1.609 |
| Miles | Kilometres | 1.609 |
| Kilometres | Miles | 0.621 |
| Acres | Hectares | 0.405 |
| Acres | Hectares | 0.405 |
| Hectares | Acres | 2.471 |
| Gigajoules | MMbtu | 0.950 |
| MMbtu | Gigajoules | 1.0526 |

In this AIF, calculations of barrels of oil equivalent (boe) and thousand cubic feet of gas equivalent (Mcfe) are based on the standard of 6 Mcf: 1 bbl when converting natural gas to oil and 1 bbl: 6 Mcf when converting oil to natural gas. Boe and Mcfe may be misleading, particularly if used in isolation. A

boe conversion ratio of 6 Mcf: 1 bbl or a Mcfe conversion ratio of 1 bbl: 6 Mcf is based on an energy equivalency conversion method primarily applicable at the burner tip and does not represent a value equivalency at the wellhead.

CONVENTIONS

Certain terms used herein are defined in National Instrument 51-101 – Standards of Disclosure for Oil and Gas Activities ("**NI 51-101**") or the Canadian Oil and Gas Evaluation Handbook ("**COGE Handbook**") and, unless the context otherwise requires, shall have the same meanings in this AIF as in NI 51-101 or the COGE Handbook.

CURRENCY

In this AIF, all dollar amounts are expressed in Canadian currency "\$", unless otherwise noted. United States dollars are expressed as "US\$", British pounds are expressed as "GBP", Euros are expressed as "EUR" and Swiss Francs are expressed as "CHF".

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Certain statements contained in this Annual Information Form constitute forward-looking statements. These statements relate to future events or the Company's future performance. All statements other than statements of historical fact may be forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements are often, but not always, identified by the use of words such as "seek", "anticipate", "plan", "continue", "estimate", "expect", "forecast", "may", "will", "project", "predict", "potential", "targeting", "intend", "could", "might", "should", "believe" and similar expressions. These statements involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause actual results or events to differ materially from those anticipated in such forward-looking statements. The Corporation believes that the expectations reflected in those forward-looking statements are reasonable but no assurance can be given that these expectations will prove to be correct and such forward-looking statements included in this Annual Information Form should not be unduly relied upon. These statements speak only as of the date of this Annual Information Form. In particular, this Annual Information Form contains forward-looking statements pertaining to the following:

- the quantity of reserves or resources;
- the performance characteristics of the Company's oil and gas properties;
- oil and natural gas production levels;
- capital expenditure programs;
- future development and exploration activities and the timing thereof;
- future land expiries;
- estimated future contractual obligations;
- future liquidity and financial capacity;
- projections of market prices and costs;

- supply and demand for oil and natural gas;
- expectations regarding the Company's ability to raise capital and to continually add to reserves through acquisitions and development;
- expectations for the Company's growth;
- expectations relating to the award of exploration permits by governmental authorities; and
- treatment under government regulatory and taxation regimes.

With respect to forward looking statements contained in this Annual Information Form, the Company has made assumptions regarding:

- oil and natural gas production levels;
- commodity prices;
- availability of labour and drilling equipment;
- ability of the Company to continue to raise the capital;
- general economic and financial market conditions; and
- government regulation in the areas of taxation, royalty rates and environmental protection.

The Company's actual results could differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements as a result of the risk factors set forth below and elsewhere in this Annual Information Form:

- volatility in market prices for oil and natural gas;
- liabilities and risks inherent in oil and natural gas operations;
- uncertainties associated with estimating oil and gas reserves;
- competition for, among other things, capital, acquisitions of reserves, undeveloped lands and skilled personnel;
- ability of the Company to raise the capital;
- incorrect assessments of the value of acquisitions;
- geological, technical, drilling and processing problems;
- fluctuations in foreign exchange or interest rates and stock market volatility;
- changes in income tax laws or changes in tax laws and incentive programs relating to the oil and gas industry;
- failure to realize the anticipated benefits of acquisitions; and

• the other factors discussed under "Risk Factors".

These factors should not be considered exhaustive. Statements relating to "**reserves**" or "**resources**" are deemed to be forward-looking statements, as they involve the implied assessment, based on certain estimates and assumptions that the resources and reserves described can be profitably produced in the future. The forward-looking statements contained in this Annual Information Form are expressly qualified by this cautionary statement. Zenith does not undertake any obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statements except as required by securities laws.

PRESENTATION OF OIL AND GAS INFORMATION

All oil and gas information contained in this Annual Information Form has been prepared and presented in accordance with NI 51-101. The actual oil and gas reserves and future production will be greater than or less than the estimates provided herein. The estimated value of future net revenue from the production of the disclosed oil and gas reserves does not represent the fair market value of these reserves. There is no assurance that the forecast prices and costs or other assumptions made in connection with the reserves disclosed herein will be attained and variances could be material.

The estimates of reserves and future net revenue for individual properties may not reflect the same confidence level as estimates of revenue and future net revenue for all properties, due to the effects of aggregation.

CORPORATE STRUCTURE

Name, Address and Incorporation

Zenith Energy Ltd. ("**Zenith**" or the "**Company**") was incorporated, as Canoel International Energy Ltd, under the *Business Corporations Act* (British Columbia) ("**BCBCA**") on September 20, 2007, and changed its name to Zenith Energy Ltd. on September 30, 2014. The registered Corporation number is BC0803216. The Company's head office is located at 15th Floor, Bankers Court, 850 -2nd Street S.W., Calgary, Alberta T2P 0R8, Canada, being also the mailing address of the Company.

The Company's website is www.zenithenergy.ca.

The Company was listed on the TSX Venture Exchange Inc ("**TSXV**") as a capital pool company on April 10, 2008 under the ticker symbol "CIL.P". On November 21, 2008, the Company completed a short form offering to the public and a non-brokered private placement, which allowed the Company to complete its Qualifying Transaction in accordance with the applicable policies of the TSXV on December 8, 2008. The Company is a development stage entity as defined by the Canadian Institute of Chartered Accountants ("**CICA**") Accounting Guideline 11.

The symbol was amended in CIL,

The Company's articles of association and any amendments made thereof are available at the Company's registered address.

Inter-corporate Relationships

On March 10, 2010, Zenith formed Ingenieria Petrolera del Rio de la Plata S.r.l. ("**IPRP**"), a wholly-owned subsidiary of Zenith. IPRP was initially incorporated in Buenos Aires, Argentina, to negotiate management agreements to operate existing producing properties.

On March 23, 2011, Zenith established Canoel Italia S.r.l. ("**Italia Srl**"), a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, so that it would have an operating entity if the Company was awarded the oil and gas properties being posted for auction by the Italian Ministry of Economic Development.

On November 27, 2015, the Company incorporated a wholly-owned subsidiary in the British Virgin Islands under the BVI Business Companies Act, 2004, as an operating entity for the management of the Azerbaijan oil properties and changed the subsidiary's name to Zenith Aran Oil Company Limited on December 30, 2015. ("**Zenith Aran**")

In July 2016, the Company established Aran Oil Operating Company Ltd. ("Aran Oil"), an 80% owned subsidiary of Zenith Aran

On March 30, 2017, Zenith acquired a Swiss company, Altasol SA ("**Altasol**"), paying an amount of CHF100.00 (\$134). The acquired entity is a non-operating company, which was purchased with the prospective of developing an oil trading subsidiary of Zenith.

On July 29, 2017, the Company established an oilfield services subsidiary company, Zena Drilling Limited ("Zena"), incorporated in the Ras Al Khaimah Free Trade Zone ("RAKFTZ"), in the United Arab Emirates ("UAE"). Zena is a 100% beneficially owned subsidiary of the Company. Zena was incorporated by and the shares in Zena are currently registered in the name of Mr Andrea Cattaneo as probono trustee for the Company. Due to the process of incorporation in RAKFTZ, this was the most efficient method of establishment in fact the UAE is not a signatory to The Hague Convention Abolishing the Requirement of Legalisation for Foreign Public Documents and the process of transferring legal ownership to Zenith is elongated and is not expected to be completed until later in 2018.

On November 2, 2017, Zenith was a founding party in a newly incorporated Italian entity named 'Leonardo Energy Consulting S.r.l.' ("**Leonardo**"). The Company holds a 48 percent interest in Leonardo. The primary purpose of Leonardo is the identification of business development opportunities in Central Asia and in the Middle East.

On March 28, 2018 the Company announced that it entered into a binding exclusivity and an option to purchase agreement (the "**Option to Purchase Agreement**") for the possible acquisition of an oil production asset located in Indonesia (the "**Proposed Indonesia Acquisition**").

Proposed Indonesia Acquisition

The Proposed Indonesia Acquisition envisages Zenith acquiring a 100% working interest in an oil production licence comprising two onshore blocks, with a combined total acreage covering approximately 65 sq. kilometres.

Regarding this Proposed Indonesia Acquisition, Zenith notes:

• There is existing production in excess of 1,000 barrels of oil per day transported by pipeline directly into the national oil sales system with a reported all-in average production cost of US\$18 per barrel.

- The oilfields are located in a prolific oil and gas basin with a proven petroleum system. At present, only one of the two oilfields is producing. The second oilfield is expected to be capable of significant production by drilling new wells and performing workovers on existing wells.
- Drilling activities can be performed at relatively low-cost and without significant delay. The average total depth of production wells in the licence area of the Proposed Acquisition is between 350 to 750 metres.
- The approved development programme for the licence area, involving the drilling of new wells and the introduction of new oil production technology, is expected to double current production from the Proposed Acquisition by 2020.
- There is a 2D seismic dataset covering key oil production locations.

The Option to Purchase Agreement includes the following key elements:

- The Company has until April 30, 2018 to undertake its due diligence on the Proposed Indonesia Acquisition (the "**Due Diligence**").
- After completing the Due Diligence, the Company has a period of 15 days to choose to exercise an option to complete the Proposed Indonesia Acquisition (the "Option") for a total consideration of US\$6,600,000 (the "Consideration"). The Consideration shall be payable as to 50 per cent., (US\$3,300,000), within 7 working days of exercising the Option (the "First Payment"), and the balance, (US\$3,300,000), payable within 3 months of the First Payment.
- The Company has exclusive rights to complete the Proposed Indonesia Acquisition for a period of 90 days from March 23, 2018, whether or not it decides to exercise the Option to allow for the terms of the Proposed Indonesia Acquisition to be renegotiated following the Due Diligence.

Completion of the Proposed Indonesia Acquisition may be subject to regulatory approval from the TSXV.

On April 16 2018, and again on May 16, 2018, the Company provided updates on the due diligence process.

The Due Diligence encompasses an evaluation of the legal, accounting, petroleum and fiscal aspects of the Proposed Acquisition. Zenith is pleased to report that the Due Diligence is in progress. The extension will enable the Company to further examine certain areas of the Proposed Indonesia Acquisition that require clarity to satisfy the Company's stringent Due Diligence requirements.

The Company's Board of Directors has decided to defer a decision on whether to proceed with the Proposed Indonesia Acquisition until the second half of 2018 in order to focus on the near-term achievement of its operational objectives in Azerbaijan. The Company has exclusive rights to complete the Proposed Indonesia Acquisition for a period of 90 days from March 23, 2018.

The Proposed Indonesia Acquisition remains at an early stage and there is no guarantee that the transaction will be successfully completed. Completion of the Proposed Acquisition remains conditional on, inter alia, completion of satisfactory Due Diligence, the entering into of binding agreements and financing of the Proposed Acquisition. Zenith is considering a number of funding options to finance the potential transaction including debt and equity, whilst seeking to avoid significant dilution to existing shareholders.

The organization chart below sets out each of Zenith's subsidiaries, indicating the Company's interest in each entity:



ZENITH ENERGY LTD. - ORGANIZATION CHART

GENERAL DEVELOPMENT OF THE BUSINESS

Zenith's business plan is to grow through international acquisitions and exploration and to increase the production and reserves from its international inventory of oil and gas projects. The Company's operations are targeted to areas that have good access for exploration activities, with stable economic and business environments, and where there is a favourable legal system. Zenith's primary operations are in Azerbaijan, where the Company owns an 80% interest in three producing oil fields and in Italy, where the Company owns various working interests in 13 onshore exploration and production assets, and two gas permits which are currently shut-in.

Zenith's strategy is to develop a balanced portfolio of short, medium and long-term opportunities. To accomplish this objective, Zenith intends to seek innovative ways to unlock value by leveraging its assets and subsidiaries, build strong partnerships, participate in bid rounds to gain low cost exposure to high impact opportunities, execute accretive mergers and acquisitions to further strengthen its short and near-term portfolio, focus on growth in value and reserves potential, leverage its management team's international oil and gas expertise to add accretive production and reserves, and develop and build on strategic alliances with national oil companies and large proven operators.

THREE YEAR HISTORY

April 1, 2015 to March 31, 2016

Corporate

In April and May 2015, the Company completed a non-brokered private placement of 290,000 units at a price of GBP1.00 per unit (approximately \$1.86 per unit) for gross proceeds of GBP290,000 (\$538,900). Each unit consists of one GBP1.00 secured bond and six common share purchase warrants. Each common share purchase warrant entitles the holder thereof to purchase, subject to adjustment, one additional common share in the capital of Zenith (a "**Common Share**") at an exercise price of \$0.25 per share for a period of 36 months from the date of issuance. In connection with the private placement, the Company paid finder's fees of GBP11,250 (\$21,169) and granted 67,500 finder's warrants exercisable at \$0.25 until for a period of 36 months from the date of issuance.

In May 2015, the Company repaid the \$200,499 note payable including accrued interest with proceeds from the sale of the Boden 2015 bonds acquired in fiscal 2015.

In May 2015, the Company acquired US\$84,000 of additional Boden 2015 bonds which were sold in July 2015 at market price of US\$13.43 bonds to Pesos.

In May 2015, the Company amended the loan payable repayment schedule and extended the maturity date from June 1, 2016 to August 30, 2016. Pursuant to the amended agreement, the Company will make repayments of principal and interest in the amount of US\$17,200 per month from June 1, 2015 to August 30, 2016, a US\$700,000 payment on November 30, 2015, a US\$1,000,000 payment on April 15, 2016 and a final payment of US\$389,597 on August 30, 2016. The Company made and applied the monthly US\$17,200 payments from June 1 to December 31, 2015 against accrued interest. The US\$700,000 payment due on November 30, 2015 was not made. The loan payable was further amended in December 2015 as described below.

In July 2015, the Company entered into an agreement to amend the terms of its unsecured convertible notes. Pursuant to the terms of the agreement, the conversion price was reduced from \$0.215 per share to \$0.125 per share and the rate of interest was reduced from 9% to 5%. The amended conversion price was based on the July 7, 2015 closing market price of the Company's shares.

On August 6, 2015, the Company obtained a EUR220,000 loan (\$315,986) from the GBM Banca of Rome. The loan is unsecured, bears fixed interest at 7% per annum and is repayable in 60 monthly payments of principal and interest until August 6, 2020.

In September 2015, the Company completed the private placement of 2,700,000 units at \$0.10 per unit for gross proceeds of \$270,000. Each unit is comprised of one Common Share and one-half common share purchase warrant. Each whole warrant entitles the holder to acquire one Common Share at \$0.25 per share for a period of 36 months from the date of issuance.

In November and December 2015, the Company completed private placements for aggregate 4,214,125 units at \$0.08 per unit for gross proceeds of \$337,130. Each unit is comprised of one Common Share and one common share purchase warrant. Each whole warrant entitles the holder to acquire one Common Share at \$0.25 per share for a period of 36 months from the date of issuance.

On December 17, 2015, the Company obtained a EUR200,000 loan (\$301,880) from Credito Valtellinese Bank of Tortona. The loan is unsecured, bears fixed interest at 4.5% per annum and is repayable in 42 monthly payments of principal and interest until July 17, 2019.

On December 21, 2015, the Company amended the loan payable repayment schedule and extended the maturity date from August 30, 2016 to March 31, 2018. Pursuant to the amended agreement, the Company will make repayments of principal and interest in the amount of US\$20,000 per month from April 5, 2016 to April 30, 2018, a US\$700,000 payment on February 28, 2016 or later date being agreed with the lender and a final payment of US\$1,485,337 on March 31, 2018. The US\$700,000 payment due on February 28, 2016 was rescheduled on May 2015, to be paid on January 2017.

In January to March 2016, the Company completed a non-brokered private placement for an aggregate 5,780,688 units at \$0.08 per unit for gross proceeds of \$462,455. Each unit is comprised of one Common Share and one common share purchase warrant. Each whole warrant entitles the holder to acquire one Common Share at \$0.15 per share for a period of 24 months from the date of issuance. In connection with the private placement, the Company paid finder's fees of \$19,618 and issued a total of 82,733 finder's warrants exercisable at \$0.15 for a period of 24 months from the date of issuance.

In March 2016, the Company issued 724,872 Common Shares at an average price of \$0.092 per Common Share for the settlement of \$66,717 of debt owed to certain vendors.

Italy

On October 1, 2015, the Company acquired co-generation equipment and facilities from the owner of the plant that treats gas from the Masseria Vincelli 1 well in the Torrente Cigno concession in Italy. The acquisition enables the Company to produce electricity from the gas produced by the Masseria Vincelli 1 well and sell it directly into the national energy grid.

As of January 1, 2016, the Company completed the amendment of all its gas selling contracts in Italy. As a result, the formulas used to determine the gas selling price are now based on the European gas price value, rather than the price of Brent crude. The formula change is expected to result in improved revenues from the Company's Italian properties.

During the year ended March 31, 2016, the Company sold 122,040 mcf of natural gas and 906 bbls of condensate from its Italian properties as compared to 141,772 mcf of natural gas and 1,013 bbls of condensate in the 2015 comparative period, a decrease of 14%.

Argentina

During the year ended March 31, 2016, the Company sold 17,279 bbls of oil from its Argentine properties versus 49,896 bbls of oil in the 2015 comparative period, a decrease of 65%. This temporary decrease lasted longer than expected and was due to the collapse of production tanks at a nearby government facility which forced the shutdown of transmission pipelines during clean-up operations. At the re-commencement of production in December 2015, high-water levels caused by clean-up pumping by other operators in neighboring areas further disrupted production. The situation has been then rectified.

Azerbaijan

In September 2015, the Company opened an office in Baku, the capital of Azerbaijan. In October 2015, the Republic of Azerbaijan issued a Presidential Decree which authorized the State Oil Company of the Republic of Azerbaijan ("**SOCAR**") to negotiate a Rehabilitation, Exploration, Development and Production Sharing Agreement ("**REDPSA**") with Zenith pursuant to which Zenith would receive the rights and obligations to an 80% participating interest in current and future production from three producing onshore oil fields named Muradkhanli, Jafarli and Zardab, known as the Muradkhanli Block (the "**Block**"), covering an area of 642.4 square kilometres and currently producing approximately 350 barrels of crude oil per day.

The REDPSA was executed on March 16, 2016 between SOCAR, Zenith Aran Oil Company Ltd., a wholly-owned subsidiary of Zenith ("Zenith Aran") and SOCAR Oil Affiliate ("SOA"), a 100% owned subsidiary of SOCAR.

April 1, 2016 to March 31, 2017

Corporate

On April 11, 2016 the Company completed a private placement of 6,674,775 Common Shares at \$0.08 per share or unit, for gross proceeds of \$534,000. Of the 6,674,775 Common Shares, 5,000,000 Common Shares were issued forming part of a unit comprising one Common Share and one common share purchase warrant. Each whole warrant entitles the holder to acquire one Common Share at \$0.15 per Common Share for a period of 24 months from the date of issuance. The remaining 1,674,775 Common Shares were issued without accompanying warrants. The Company paid aggregate finders' fees of \$27,000 in connection with this private placement.

On April 21, 2016, Zenith completed a private placement of 3,892,875 Units at \$0.08 per unit for gross proceeds of \$311k. Each unit is comprised of one Common Share and one common share purchase warrant. Each whole warrant entitles the holder to acquire one Common Share at \$0.15 per Common Share for a period of 24 months from the date of issuance. The Company paid aggregate finders' fees of \$15,000 and issued 179,712 warrants to certain arm's-length parties in the connection with the private placement.

In May 2016, the Company received written confirmation of its successful tender from Agjencia Kombëtare e Burimeve Natyrore ("**ABKN**"), the National Agency of Natural Resources of Tirana, a wholly-controlled government agency of the Albanian Ministry of Energy, which is responsible for the development and control of natural resources within Albanian territory. Block C covers an area of 222,395 acres (347.5 square miles or 900 square kilometers) and is located south of the city of Durres, in the central region of the Albanian coast. The award is conditional to the negotiation of a petroleum agreement, and subsequent government and board of director approvals. Zenith is now working with AKBN to negotiate and execute a production sharing contract. The Company will have seven years to conduct initial exploration activities, which allows the financial commitments to be largely deferred. Management considers this deferral of costs advantageous given the projected demand for new reserves over the longer term and the outlook for world pricing beyond 2020.

On June 16, 2016, the Company closed a non-brokered private placement of 1,519,250 Common Shares at a price of \$0.08 per unit for aggregate gross proceeds of \$122,000. Each unit is comprised of one Common Share and one common share purchase warrant. Each whole warrant entitles the holder to acquire one Common Share at a price of \$0.15 per Common Share for a period of 24 months from the

date of closing of the offering. The Company paid aggregate finders' fees of \$6,000 in connection with this private placement.

On August 29, 2016, the Company amended the terms of repayment of the US Loan such that a US\$700,000 (\$943,000) payment would be payable on October 15, 2016 and a final payment of approximately US\$1,485,000 (\$2,000,000) would be due on April 10, 2018. See "*Prior Sales – Loan Payable – US loan payable*".

On October 10, 2016, the Company closed a non-brokered private placement of 1,906,050 Units at a price of \$0.10 per unit for aggregate gross proceeds of \$191,000. Each unit is comprised of one Common Share and one common share purchase warrant. Each warrant entitles the holder to acquire one Common Share at a price of \$0.20 per share for a period of 24 months from the date of closing of the offering. The Company paid aggregate finders' fees of \$10,000 in connection with this non-brokered private placement.

On October 19, 2016, the Company issued 724,235 Common Shares at a deemed price of \$0.085 per Common Share to certain debtholders and creditors of the Company to settle debts owing by the Company, representing an aggregate of \$62,000.

On November 7, 2016, the Company completed a non-brokered private placement of 2,745,062 units at a price of \$0.12 per unit for aggregate gross proceeds of \$329,000. Each unit is comprised of one Common Share and one common share purchase warrant. Each warrant entitles the holder to acquire one Common Share at a price of \$0.20 per Common Share for a period of 24 months from the date of closing of the offering. The Company paid aggregate finders' fees of \$4,000 in connection with this private placement.

On December 2016, the Company amended the repayment of the US\$700,000 (\$943,000) of the loan to January 2017.

On November 22, 2016, Gunsynd Plc ("**Gunsynd**"), a company listed on the London Stock Exchange's AIM market, invested £100,000 in the Company by way of subscription for convertible unsecured loan notes bearing interest of 3% per annum. Interest on the new convertible notes is payable in arrears in quarterly instalments. At the option of Gunsynd, the principal of the new convertible notes may be converted into Common Shares at any time prior to the expiry of 36 months from issuance at a price equal to \$0.10 per Common Share (or the initial listing price of the Common Shares if the Company is listed on another senior stock exchange at the time of such conversion).

On November 23, 2016, the Company issued 150,000 Common Shares to a certain debtholder of the Company (based on a price of \$0.08 per Common Share) in settlement of a debt of GBP7,000 (\$12,000) (inclusive of accrued interest) owed by the Company in respect of services provided by the debtholder.

On November 28, 2016, the Company formalized the previously reached agreement for the amendments of the terms of its 5% convertible unsecured debenture (the "**Debenture**"). The proposed amendments to the Debenture will include an extension of two years to the maturity date from January 11, 2017 to January 11, 2019, a reduction to the conversion price from \$0.125 per Common Share to \$0.11 per Common Share and a reduction to the interest rate payable by the Company from 5% to 1% for the remainder of the term.

In November 2016, the bond was partially repaid for \$121,000 (with related accrued interest), and within December 31, 2016 all the outstanding accrued bond interests were paid in the amount of \$71,000.

On January 11, 2017 Zenith announced that its entire Common Share capital, consisting of 98,564,867 Common Shares, was admitted to the standard listing segment of the Official List and to trading on the London Stock Exchange's Main Market ("**LSE**") under the ticker symbol "ZEN".

In connection with Admission, the Company successfully placed 33,322,143 Common Shares (the "**UK Placing**") at £0.07 (\$0.11) per share. On completion of the UK Placing, the gross proceeds available to the Company were approximately £2,333,000 (\$3,824,000) and the net proceeds were approximately £2,016,000 (\$3,305,000). The Company paid finder's fees of £113,500 and issued 1,114,286 broker warrants exercisable for 24 months from closing at a price of £0.07 per Common Share to third parties under the US Placing.

On January 24, 2017, the Company announced the signing of a well workover contract in Azerbaijan and the engagement of highly experienced local drilling company to initiate and execute the workover of the first two wells in the programme (M-195 and M-45).

On January 2017, the Company paid the US\$700,000 (\$943,000) of the US loan, utilising part of the proceeds from the fundraising aligned with the listing on the London Stock Exchange of January 11, 2017.

On January 2017, the Company issued 668,571 Common Shares, at a deemed price of £0.07 per Common Share, for the settlement of a debt for services of a senior manager of the Company, for an amount of GBP47,000 (\$77,000).

On January 30, 2017, the Company entered into an agreement to proceed with a brokered private placement (the "**Private Placement**") to raise gross proceeds of GBP855,000 (approximately \$1,408,000) through the issue of 9,000,000 Common Shares at a price of GBP0.095 (approximately \$0.1565) per share. In addition to the Common Shares, under the Private Placement each subscriber received one warrant for every Common Share purchased. Each warrant entitles the warrant holder to subscribe for one Common Share at a price of GBP0.15 per Common Share (approximately \$0.247), exercisable at any time until February 1, 2019. The proceeds of the Private Placement will be used to accelerate the Company's field rehabilitation activities in Azerbaijan and increase the number of well workovers scheduled for completion by March 31, 2018. The Company also paid aggregate finders' fees of \$70,000.

On January 25, 2017, the Company issued 3,700,000 Common Shares on the conversion of CHF311,000 (\$407,000) principal amount of convertible notes. After this operation the current amount of convertible note was CHF4,000 (\$5,000) of principal, and CHF250,000 (\$328,000) of accrued interest.

On March 14, 2017, the Company issued 505,263 Common Shares at a deemed price of \$0.1425 per Common Share, to settle certain debts owing by the Company. The Company further confirms that the debts have been fully paid, with the balance being settled in cash.

On March 21, 2017 Gunsynd Plc elected to fully convert its £100,000 principal amount unsecured convertible note into Common Shares at the conversion price of \$0.10, as outlined in the Zenith's prospectus published on January 2017. Upon conversion of the convertible note, 1,637,100 Common Shares were issued to Gunsynd, eliminating Zenith's GBP convertible debt.

On March 21, 2017 the Company issued 2,170,000 Common Shares for the conversion of CHF179,000 (\$239,000) principal amount of convertible notes. The current outstanding amount of convertible note, at the date of this document, is CHF75,000 (\$101,000) of accrued interest.

On March 30, 2017 the Company acquired a Swiss company, Altasol SA, paying an amount of CHF100.00 (\$134). The acquired entity is a non-operating company, which was purchased with the prospective of developing an oil trading subsidiary of Zenith Energy Ltd.

ITALY

During the year ended March 31, 2017, the Company sold 25,124 mcf of natural gas from its Italian properties as compared 92,345 mcf of natural gas in the 2016 similar period a decrease of 73%. The predominant reason for the decrease is a change in classification from gas to electricity from the Torrente Cigno concession. Prior to October 1, 2015, the Company sold its 45% share of this gas to the previous electricity producer and included such sales in oil and gas revenues. Following the Company's acquisition of co-generation equipment and facilities on October 1, 2015, the Company became an electricity producer and now classifies its 45% share of Torrente Cigno gas production as sales volumes for electricity.

During the year ended March 31, 2017, the Company sold 692 bbls of condensate from its Italian properties as compared to 906 bbls of condensate in the 2016 similar period, a decrease of 11%.

During the year ended March 31, 2017, the Company sold 9,636 MWh of electricity from its Italian properties. The electricity production in Italy started on October 1, 2015 and therefore values relating the two years are not comparable.

AZERBAIJAN

Conditions for ratification by the Parliament of the Republic of Azerbaijan included an Ultimate Parent Guarantee in favour of the REDPSA which the Company delivered to SOCAR on April 10, 2016 and a Government Guarantee by SOCAR which the Company received on April 27, 2016.

On June 14, 2016, the Company received notice that the Parliament of the Republic of Azerbaijan ratified the REDPSA for certain areas of the Block in which the Company holds an 80% participating interest in current and future production.

In July 2016, the Company established Aran Oil, an 80% owned subsidiary of Zenith Aran, to serve as operator of the REDPSA.

The delivery of the capital assets previously used in respect of the petroleum operations at the Azerbaijani operations, from the previous operating company to Aran Oil, physically completed in June 2016, was formally completed on August 11, 2016 (the "**Effective Date**") with the necessary signatures on related documents.

On August 9, 2016, the Company's wholly-owned subsidiary, Zenith Aran, entered into the First Credit Agreement. See "*Prior Sales – Loan Payable – US\$320,000 General Line of Credit Agreement*".

The acquisition of the assets in Azerbaijan was reflected in an immediate accretion of the oil gross revenues of \$2.56 million for the period from August 11 to March 31, 2017.

During the year ended March 31, 2017 the Company sold 68,866 bbls of oil from its properties in Azerbaijan.

At the end of March 2017, there were 272 bbls of unsold oil production in Azerbaijan held in inventory which were sold in subsequent months. Total oil sales, transfers of produced volumes to the Termap Oil Storage and oil held in inventory at the end of the period correspond to an average daily production rate for the three months ended March 31, 2017 of 281 bbls of oil per day. The average daily production rate is not comparable with past year.

On September 30, 2016, Zenith Aran entered into the Second Credit Agreement. See "*Prior Sales – Loan Payable – US\$200,000 General Line of Credit Agreement*".

ARGENTINA

On July 16, 2016, the Company's then wholly-owned subsidiary in Argentina, Petrolera Patagonia S.r.l. entered into the Arpenta Bond Loan. See "*Prior Sales – Notes Payable – Argentina Convertible Note*".

Due to a series of circumstances beyond the Company's control, caused by the collapse of a major storage tank owned by YPF (Argentina's national oil company), Zenith's Argentine operations was suspended and its oil production could no longer be transported through YPF pipelines. To date, the issues affecting the transportation of oil have not been fully resolved and a persisting uncertainty on the recommencement of operations led Zenith to reconsider its operational involvement in Argentina.

On February 20, 2017, Zenith announced the sale of its operations in Argentina to a group of local energy investors. The sale of the Company's Argentina subsidiary was fixed at a nominal sum in recognition of the costs the new owner is expected to incur to return the Don Alberto and Don Ernesto fields fields to production. In addition, Zenith is longer liable for any environmental responsibilities or future well abandonment obligations for those fields.

Termination of activities in Argentina enables Zenith's management to more effectively direct its focus on its Italian operations and especially towards Azerbaijan, where the Company's most important assets are located, and where a systematic programme of field rehabilitation has begun. This re-alignment reflects the aversion of Zenith's board of directors (the "**Board**") to operational overstretch and the Company's preference for a strong, concentrated focus towards the achievement of its production objectives in Azerbaijan

April 1, 2017 to March 31, 2018

Corporate

- The Company continues to improve the efficacy of its accounting and administrative practices within its organizational structure.
- During April 2017, 2,750,000 share options were granted to certain Zenith officers, directors, employees and consultants. Each option entitles the holder to acquire one Common Share at a price of CAD\$0.15 per Common Share for the period ending April 2022. These were also valued using the Black-Scholes model. The inputs to the calculation were as follows; stock price of CAD \$0.07, exercise price of CAD \$0.15 per Common Share, volatility of 100% and a monthly risk-free rate of 0.53%.

- On April 5, 2017, the Company's wholly-owned subsidiary, Zenith Aran Oil Company Limited, entered into a general line of credit agreement with Rabitabank Open Joint Stock Company ("**Rabitabank**") for an amount of up to US\$320k (CAD\$416k), for industrial and production purposes. The credit agreement was drawn down in one tranche and as at April 6, 2017 was fully drawn down. Rabitabank may postpone or suspend the facility if there is a decline in oil production under the REDPSA of more than 30% from production levels as at the date of first drawdown, or in the event of the REDPSA being rescinded. The credit agreement bears interest at a rate of 11% per annum which is paid monthly. The loan is guaranteed by the Company and has been granted for a one-year period. 25% of the principal amount should be paid on quarterly basis.
- On April 12, 2017, Zenith Aran Oil Company Limited entered into a second general line of credit agreement with Rabitabank for an amount of up to US\$200k (CAD\$260k). The credit agreement bears interest at a rate of 10% per annum which is paid monthly. The credit line has been granted for a one-year period and the principal amount has to be repaid at the end of the period. The credit agreement is guaranteed by the Company.
- On May 25, 2017, the Company announced that following the announcement of February 22, 2017 regarding a Director of Zenith having exercised an option to acquire 1,000,000 new Common Shares in the capital of the Company, the Option Shares had been issued on May 23, 2017 following confirmation by the Director of the custodian to whom they should be issued.
- On June 29, 2017, an investor in the Company exercised warrants to acquire 1,019,250 new Common Shares of no par value in the capital of the Company. The exercise price of the warrant was CAD\$0.15 per share, and the total consideration received was CAD\$15k (approximately £91,000).
- On July 6, 2017, the terms of the repayment of the US\$320,000 (CAD\$416,000) Credit Agreement were amended and the first repayment of the principal of US\$80,000 was postponed to the end of July.
- On July 14, 2017, Zenith closed a non-brokered private placement issuing 3,533,333 Common Sharesat a price of CAD\$0.124 per Common Share for aggregate gross proceeds of CAD\$438k (approximately £265k). The Company also paid aggregate finder's' fees of CAD\$22k (approximately £13k).
- On July 29, 2017, the Company established an oilfield services subsidiary company, Zena, incorporated in the RAKFTZ, UAE. As described herein, Zena is a 100% beneficially owned subsidiary of the Company.
- On July 31, 2017, US\$20,000 (CAD\$21,000) was repaid and the balance of US\$60,000 (CAD\$63,000) was agreed to be repaid on September 1, 2017. A subsequent credit committee decision taken in September 2017 amended the payment terms of the Credit Agreement. The Company will continue to pay interest on monthly basis and the principal total amount of US\$20k was paid on December 6, 2017. The balance of the principal amount (US\$280,000) will be repaid at a new maturity date of April 6, 2018.
- On August 2, 2017, Zenith closed a non-brokered private placement issuing 2,666,667 Common Shares at a price of CAD\$0.123 per Common Share for aggregate gross proceeds of

CAD\$328,000 (approximately £200,000). The Company also paid aggregate finder's' fees of CAD\$16,000 (approximately £10,000).

- The proceeds of the Private Placement funded the Company's acquisition of oil production equipment and provide general working capital. The materials procured included a blowout preventer (BOP), drill pipe to be used as a work string, tubing, as well as an oilfield dog house, lighting equipment and a generator system to allow a workover rig to operate without the need for nearby infrastructure. The procurement of this equipment enabled the Company's personnel to work more efficiently in remote field locations.
- On August 2, 2017, Zenith closed a non-brokered private placement of 666,666 Common Shares at a price of CAD\$0.123 per Common Share for aggregate gross proceeds of CAD\$82,000 (approximately £50,000). The Company also paid aggregate finder's' fees of CAD\$4,000 (approximately £2,500).
 - The proceeds of this Private Placement funded the Company's acquisition of oil production equipment and provide general working capital.
- On August 21, 2017, the Company announced that the Company had signed a contract for the procurement of oil production materials with Kerui Petroleum, a leading Chinese manufacturer of oilfield equipment.
 - The total value of the procurement contract between Kerui Petroleum and Zenith is US\$1,706,000 (approximately £1,325,000; CAD\$2,146,000). The terms of payment have been defined in accordance with INCOTERMS 2010 and will take place within 1 year of the contract's effective date. In accordance with the contract, Zenith has paid 15 percent of the total contract value in advance as deposit.
 - The procurement of the new equipment will enhance Zenith's operational capabilities, enable the Company's personnel to work in remote field locations, and replenish Zenith's stock of oil production materials.
 - The materials procured include: a blowout preventer (BOP); a full set of well control equipment; drill pipes to be used as a work string; tubing to be used in the installation of new electric submersible pumps and in old wells that have been returned to production; new oilfield infrastructure; lighting equipment; and a generator system to enable a workover rig to operate without the need for nearby infrastructure across Zenith's 642.4 square kilometre field area.
 - The procurement of these materials evidences Zenith's preference towards employing its own equipment and resources in its operational activities. This ensures lower costs, direct accountability, and comprehensive oversight of the Company's operations. The Company's stock of oilfield equipment will also avoid the risk of Zenith's operations being affected by third-party delays in supplying equipment that the Company's systematic field rehabilitation activities require on an immediate basis.
- On September 11, 2017, Zenith closed a non-brokered private placement issuing 3,600,000 Common Shares at a price of CAD\$0.11 per Common Share for aggregate gross proceeds of

CAD\$404,000 (approximately £252,000). The Company also paid aggregate finder's' fees of CAD\$20,000 (£13,000).

- On September 27, 2017, the Company announced that a Director of the Company had exercised part of his stock options to purchase 1,000,000 Common Shares at a price of CAD\$0.10 per Common Share and a total cost of CAD\$100,000 (£60,000).
- On September 28, 2017, the Company announced that a Director of the Company had, in accordance with TSX Venture Exchange rules, swapped part of his salary for the first two quarters of the 2018 financial year for the equivalent of CAD\$2,500 per month, for a total of CAD\$15,000 (approximately £9,000). As a result, the Director received 111,131 Common Shares at an average price of approximately CAD\$0.14 per Common Share for the period April 1, 2017 until September 30, 2017.
- On October 12, 2017, an investor in the Company exercised warrants to acquire 2,049,775 new Common Shares. The exercise price of the warrant was CAD\$0.15 per Common Share, and the total consideration received was CAD\$307,000 (£186,000).
- On October 16, 2017, a Director of the Company, Mr. Andrea Cattaneo, purchased 500,000 Common Shares at an average price of CAD\$0.15591 per Common Share (approximately £0.09415), and a total cost of CAD\$78,000 (£47,000).
- On October 19, 2017, an investor in the Company exercised warrants to acquire 1,257,875 new Common Shares. The exercise price of the warrant was CAD\$0.15 per Common Share, and the total consideration received was CAD\$189,000 (£114,000).
- On October 23, 2017, an investor in the Company has exercised warrants to acquire 1,306,050 new Common Shares. The exercise price of the warrant was CAD\$0.20 per Common Share, and the total consideration received was CAD\$261,000 (£160,000).
- On November 1, 2017 the Company announced that it had signed a commitment letter with Olieum Services WLL ("**Olieum**"), an integrated oilfield services and equipment joint venture based in Bahrain, for the procurement of a Genesis BQ500 onshore drilling rig. Olieum has worked closely with the Company to structure a unique lease arrangement that aligns Zenith's targeted growth plans and cash flows with its future equipment requirements.
 - Manufacturing of the Genesis BQ500 is scheduled to begin upon the fulfilment of the preliminary conditions detailed in the commitment letter. This is expected to take place in Quarter 4, 2017, with delivery anticipated in the second half of 2018.
 - The Genesis BQ500 is the latest generation, automated onshore hydraulic drilling rig to be manufactured by B Robotics W S.R.L, a founding partner in Olieum, and a leading Italian oil and gas innovation company specialising in the design and manufacture of advanced oil and gas drilling equipment. The rig is expected to deliver enhanced automation, efficiency and safety to the Company's drilling operations, whilst driving down costs and time-to-production. This has largely been achieved through extensive research and development in modular rig design, and in key components including the monkey board, slips, lay-up and down machine, pipe containers, roughneck, subs and bits loader, and all the working floor tools.

- On November 2, 2017, Zenith was a founding party in Leonardo. The Company holds a 48 percent interest in Leonardo. As described herein, the primary purpose of Leonardo is the identification of business development opportunities in Central Asia and in the Middle East.
- On November 2, 2017, an investor in the Company exercised warrants to acquire 500,000 new Common Shares. The exercise price of the warrant was CAD\$0.15 per Common Share, and the total consideration received was CAD\$75,000 (£44,000).
- On November 8, 2017, an investor in the Company exercised warrants to acquire 1,612,142 new Common Shares. The exercise price of the warrant was CAD\$0.20 per Common Share, and the total consideration received was CAD\$322,000 (£195,000).
- On November 22, 2017, an investor in the Company exercised warrants to acquire 3,150,000 new Common Shares. The exercise price of the warrant was CAD\$0.15 per Common Share, and the total consideration received was CAD\$473,000 (£284,000).
- On November 23, 2017 a Director of the Company exercised stock options to acquire 2,000,000 new Common Shares. The exercise price of the warrant was CAD\$0.10 per Common Share, and the total consideration received was CAD\$200,000 (£118,000).
- On November 29, 2017, Zenith granted additional Options to certain of its Directors and employees to acquire a total of 2,000,000 Common Shares pursuant to its Stock Option Plan. Each Option granted entitles the relevant holder to acquire one Common Share for an exercise price of CAD \$0.175 per Common Share. The expiry date of the Options is the date five years from the date of grant, being November 29, 2022.
- On December 11, 2017 an investor in the Company exercised warrants to acquire 400,000 new Common Shares. The exercise price of the warrant was CAD\$0.20 per Common Share, and the total consideration received was CAD\$80,000 (£47,000).
- On December 15, 2017 a Director of the Company exercised stock options to acquire 1,000,000 new Common Shares. The exercise price of the warrant was CAD\$0.15 per Common Share, and the total consideration received was CAD\$150,000 (£87,000).
- On December 18, 2017 the Company announced that a Director of the Company had exercised stock options to acquire 500,000 new Common Shares at an exercise price of CAD\$0.10 per Common Share (approximately £0.06) at a total cost of CAD\$50,000 (£30k).
 - The Company also announced that the Chief Financial Officer of the Company had exercised stock options to acquire a total of 1,150,000 new Common Shares. 400,000 of the new Common Shares had an exercise price of CAD\$0.10 per new Common Share (approximately £0.0583). The remaining 750,000 new Common Shares had an exercise price of CAD\$0.15 (approximately £0.0874). The total consideration for the Chief Financial Officer's exercise of stock options was CAD\$152,000 (approximately £91,000).
 - The Company also announced on December 18, 2017 that an investor in the Company had exercised warrants to acquire 100,000 new Common Shares. The exercise price per warrant was CAD\$0.20 per Common Share, and the total consideration received was CAD\$20,000 (£12,000).

- As of December 31, 2017, the outstanding principal amount is US\$280,000 (CAD\$350,000) is classified as a current liability.
- As of December 31, 2017, the amount of US\$200,000 (CAD\$250), plus accrued interest, was still outstanding and is classified as a current liability.
- The Company incurred CAD\$3,418,000 of capital expenditures in the nine months ended December 31, 2017, primarily resulting from the workover field development programme underway in Azerbaijan.
- On January 10, 2018 the Company closed a private placement to raise gross proceeds of CAD\$500,000 (approximately £297,000) through the issue of 4,000,000 new Common Share at a price of CAD\$0.125 (approximately £0.0742) per new Common Share with Canadian investors. The proceeds of the private placement will be used to purchase equipment for the development of the Company's oil production operations in Azerbaijan. The Company also paid finder's fees for £3,000 (approximately CAD\$5,000).
- On January 24, 2018 the Company completed a placing in the UK (the "**Placing**") to raise gross proceeds of £678,000 (approximately CAD\$1,158,000) by issuing 9,000,000 Common Share (the "**New Common Shares**") at a price of £0.0742 (approximately CAD\$0.1287) per New Common Share. The Company also paid finder's fees for £34,000 (approximately CAD\$58,000) and under the terms of the Placing, Daniel Stewart & Company Plc were issued 180,000 warrants in the Company, priced at £0.0925, with an expiry date of two years from issue.
 - The New Common Shares were offered by the Company's brokers to certain investors, principally UK institutions, at the same sterling equivalent price as the Placing. The Placing garnered considerable interest, with the Company receiving offers for subscription three times in excess of the maximum 9,000,000 New Common Shares that the Company was able to offer to UK investors.
 - The Company intends to use the proceeds of the Placing to finance its continued investment in its Azerbaijan field operations and for general working capital.
- On January 24, 2018 the Company agreed to issue 1,598,579 Common Shares (the "Settlement Shares") at a deemed price of CAD\$0.14 to settle a debt of US\$180,000 owed by the Company (the "Share Settlement").
 - The Settlement Shares, issued pursuant to the Share Settlement, will be subject to a contractual hold period of one year, inclusive of a four-month hold period under the rules and regulations of the TSX Venture Exchange and applicable Canadian securities laws.
 - The Share Settlement is subject to the final approval of the TSXV. Following the issue of the New Common Shares, the Company has 158,798,698 Common Shares in issue and admitted to trading on the Toronto Stock Exchange Venture Exchange.
- On January 25, 2018 the Company announced that it has signed a purchase agreement contract for the order of a new workover rig, (the "New Workover Rig"), with a well-established manufacturer based in Azerbaijan.

- The New Workover Rig is designated as an A-100 truck-mounted workover rig. The model of the New Workover Rig has an extensive manufacturing history in Russian and Central Asian countries and is among the most heavily utilised workover rig variants in the region. The abundant availability of spare parts and mechanical support in the proximity of the Company's operations has played an important role in the selection of the New Workover Rig.
- The use of the New Workover Rig will not be restricted to the Company's Azerbaijan operations.
- Delivery of the New Workover rig is expected to take place ninety days from the signing of the purchase agreement contract.
- The total value of the purchase agreement contract for the New Workover Rig is approximately CAD\$440,218 (approximately £250,933).
- 1,629,859 warrants to subscribe for Common Shares at a price of CAD\$0.25 per Common Share expired during January 2018. 3,124,400 warrants to subscribe for Common Shares at a price of CAD\$0.25 per Common Share expired during February 2018.
- On March 28, 2018, the Company announced that it entered into the Option to Purchase Agreement for the Proposed Indonesia Acquisition, as described herein.
- During the financial year ended March 31, 2018 the Group produced 94,383 bbls of oil and sold 81,745 bbls of oil from its assets in Azerbaijan. There is no exact comparative data for the year ended March 31, 2017 because the effective handover data, and the consequent beginning of operations was August 11, 2016.
- It should be noted that production from a number of the Group's wells in Azerbaijan was suspended during Q3 as a result of field rehabilitation operations, specifically the installation of electrical submersible pumps and well interventions. Daily production from the field was also affected as a result of the Group receiving faulty chemical to treat its oil production from an international chemical supplier. The Group is now seeking to have the faulty chemical replaced and has ordered new chemical supplies to avoid similar problems being incurred in future.

ITALY

During the year ended March 31, 2018, the Company sold 16,909 mcf of natural gas from its Italian properties as compared 25,124 mcf of natural gas in the 2017 similar period a decrease of 23%. The predominant reason for the decrease is a change in classification from gas to electricity from the Torrente Cigno concession. Prior to October 1, 2015, the Company sold its 45% share of this gas to the previous electricity producer and included such sales in oil and gas revenues. Following the Company's acquisition of co-generation equipment and facilities on October 1, 2015, the Company became an electricity producer and now classifies its 45% share of Torrente Cigno gas production as sales volumes for electricity.

During the year ended March 31, 2018, the Company sold 1,589 bbls of condensate from its Italian properties as compared to 692 bbls of condensate in the 2017 similar period, with an increase of 129%.

During the year ended March 31, 2018, the Company sold 7,975 MWh of electricity from its Italian properties as compared to 9,636 MWh sold in the 2017 similar period, with a decrease of 17%.

AZERBAIJAN

During the financial year ended March 31, 2018 the Group produced 94,383 bbls of oil and sold 81,745 bbls of oil from its assets in Azerbaijan. There is no exact comparative data for the year ended March 31, 2017 because the effective handover data, and the consequent beginning of operations was August 11, 2016.

It should be noted that production from a number of the Group's wells in Azerbaijan was suspended during Q3 as a result of field rehabilitation operations, specifically the installation of electrical submersible pumps and well interventions. Daily production from the field was also affected as a result of the Group receiving faulty chemical to treat its oil production from an international chemical supplier. The Group is now seeking to have the faulty chemical replaced and has ordered new chemical supplies to avoid similar problems being incurred in future.

At the end of March 2018, there were 104 bbls of unsold oil production in Azerbaijan held in inventory which were sold in subsequent months.

On August 21, 2017 the Company announced that it had signed a contract for the procurement of oil production materials with Kerui Petroleum, a leading Chinese manufacturer of oilfield equipment.

The total value of the procurement contract between Kerui Petroleum and Zenith is US\$1,706k (approximately £1,325k; CAD\$ 2,146k). The terms of payment have been defined in accordance with INCOTERMS 2010 and will take place within 1 year of the contract's effective date. Zenith will pay 15 percent of the total contract value in advance as deposit.

The procurement of this new equipment will enhance Zenith's operational capabilities, enable the Company's personnel to work in remote field locations, and replenish Zenith's stock of oil production materials.

The materials procured include: a blowout preventer (BOP); a full set of well control equipment; drill pipes to be used as a work string; tubing to be used in the installation of new electric submersible pumps and in old wells that have been returned to production; new oilfield infrastructure; lighting equipment; and a generator system to enable a workover rig to operate without the need for nearby infrastructure across Zenith's 642.4 sq. kilometres field area.

The procurement of these materials evidences Zenith's preference towards employing its own equipment and resources across its operational activities. This ensures lower costs, direct accountability, and comprehensive oversight of the Company's operations. The Company's stock of oilfield equipment will also avoid the risk of Zenith's operations being affected by third-party delays in supplying equipment that the Company's systematic field rehabilitation activities require on an immediate basis.

RECENT DEVELOPMENTS

Corporate

On April 5, 2018 the Board of Directors resolved to grant its directors, certain employees and consultants a total of 10,500,000 stock options (in this paragraph, the "Options"), in accordance with the Company's Stock Option Plan on April 3, 2018. A total of 9,500,000 Options have been granted to directors and persons discharging managerial responsibility ("PDMRs"). Further details of the Options awarded to directors and PDMRs are outlined below. The exercise price of

the Options is equivalent to the Company's TSXV closing price of March 26, 2018, being CAD\$0.12 per Common Share (approximately £0.067). The Options are fully vested and have the duration of five years from the date of granting.

On April 5, 2018 The Company entered into a five-month non-convertible loan agreement for the total amount of £230,000 on April 3, 2018. The loan has a repayment schedule of five instalments commencing on May 6, 2018 with an interest rate of 7.5 percent and can be settled at any time without penalty. The first instalment was duly repaid by the Company. Mr Andrea Cattaneo has agreed to act as a third-party guarantor in support of the Company by pledging a total of 3,571,428 common shares in the Company, in which he has a direct beneficial interest, as collateral to the lender.

- On April 13, 2018, the Company announced announces the termination of the exclusivity agreement (the "**Exclusivity Agreement**") for the acquisition of various production and exploration licences located in a Central Asian country, communicated to the market on January 12, 2018. The Agreement has been terminated by the Company because it has not received the required financial information from the vendor for the due diligence process to be successfully completed.
- On April 18, 2018 the Company announced the extension of the maturity date of the Series A Bond (the "Bond Extension"). The Bond Extension extends the maturity date for the Series A Bond from May 4, 2018 by six months to November 4, 2018. For the duration of the Bond Extension the interest rate of the Series A Bond has been increased to fifteen per cent per annum (15% p.a.). No further material terms will be amended in the Series A Bond or in any other document related to the 2015 Private Placement. Furthermore, in connection with the work undertaken on the Bond Extension, Optiva Securities Limited, the Company's joint broker, will be paid a fee consisting of: (i) £10,125 in cash (CAD\$18,140.63 at an exchange rate of 1.79167); and (ii) 93,750 common share purchase warrants (in this paragraph, the "Warrants"). The Warrants entitle the holder to acquire Common Share at an exercise price of £0.12 (approximately CAD\$0.215) for the period until May 2021.
- On May 4, 2018 Mr. Cattaneo fully swapped his salary for the 2018 financial year in exchange for Common Shares. As a result the Company issued Mr Andrea Cattaneo 1,123,068 Common Shares at an average price of CAD\$0.165 (approximately £0.094) for the period from April 1, 2017 until March 31, 2018. The amount of these swapped shares was calculated based on Mr Cattaneo's salary as at April 1, 2017.
- On May 25, 2018 the Company to announced that it has signed a two-year non-convertible loan facility, (in this paragraph, the "**Facility**"), for a total amount of up to US\$2,000,000 on May 24, 2018. The Facility will be used to provide additional funding for the Company's operations when required. It will be drawn down in tranches, with each tranche being payable four months from the drawdown date. It can be settled at any time without penalty and has no warrants attached.
- On June 6, 2018, the Company announced that its oilfield service company subsidiary, Zena Drilling Limited, ("Zena"), has signed a six-month rental agreement with B Robotics W S.r.l., ("Robotics"), a leading Italian drilling rig manufacturer, for a BD-260 type Robotics drilling rig. Zena has contracted the BD-260 drilling rig in order to complete the Company's planned workover and drilling activities in the Zardab and Muradkhanli fields during the six-month

period. Transportation of the BD-260 rig from one operation to the next in the Zardab field is expected to be relatively fast on account of the proximity of the Z-21, Z-28 and Z-3 well locations. Robotics has advised the Company that the BD-260 will be delivered to its field operations in Azerbaijan within 90 days. Under the rental agreement signed with Zena, Robotics has agreed to provide its highly experienced drilling personnel for the first month of operations to assist Zenith's field team.

NTD: Zenith to provide more detail on this announcement, and clarify defined terms; it is not clear what the Placing and Subscription are referring to.] On 21 June 2018, the Company announced that it has raised gross proceeds totalling, in aggregate, £2,166,898 through the successful Placing, Subscription and Primary Bid Offer. As a result of the Placing, Subscription and Primary Bid Offer the Company will issue a total of 54,172,451 new common shares, (in this paragraph, the "New Common Shares"). [Application has been made to the UK Listing Authority for the New Common Shares and the 6,721,647 Admission Shares (as defined in the prospectus dated 20 June 2018) to be admitted to the standard segment of the Official List of the UKLA and to the London Stock Exchange for admission to trading on the main market for listed securities of the London Stock Exchange ("Admission"). The New Common Shares and the Admission Shares will rank pari passu in all respects with the Company's existing Common Shares and it is expected that Admission will become effective and that dealings in the New Common Shares and the Admission Shares will commence on or around 8.00 a.m. on 26 June 2018. An application will also be made for the New Common Shares to be listed on the TSX Venture Exchange. The enlarged issued share capital following Admission will be 214,094,217 common shares and the New Common Shares will comprise approximately 25.3 per cent. of the enlarged issued share capital on Admission.

PRINCIPAL ASSETS OF THE COMPANY

Azerbaijan

The acquisition of the Azerbaijan Assets was reflected in an immediate accretion of the oil gross revenues of \$2.56 million for the period from August 11, 2016 to March 31, 2017.

The transfer of operational control on the Effective Date did not involve any interruption of petroleum production operations at the Azerbaijani operations. As a part of the handover, an inventory of equipment and material was prepared and the volumes of oil in the pipelines and tanks were recorded. Any revenues related to the existing oil as at the date of handover were allocated to SOCAR. As at the Effective Date, the production in Azerbaijan was about 275 barrels per day of oil. The Azerbaijan Assets have generated revenues for the Company since the completion of the transfer to Aran Oil.

The handover involved the transfer of certain individuals employed by the previous operator of the Azerbaijani fields to Aran Oil. In accordance with the laws of Azerbaijan, the transfer process involved the relevant employees being dismissed by their previous employer (the outgoing operator of the Azerbaijani fields) and such employees entering into new employment contracts with Aran Oil. Payments to the relevant employees arising as a result of their dismissal by the previous operating company were for the account of the previous operating company. In accordance with the laws of Azerbaijan, the relevant employees have been employed by Aran Oil since the Effective Date. The form of employment agreement follows the template prescribed by the Azerbaijani labour code.

The capital assets which transferred to Aran Oil as part of the handover include production equipment, vehicles, wells, pumps, storage facilities, tools, generators, compressors, pipelines, offices, warehouses, buildings, rigs, yards, roads, infrastructure, radios, tubular goods, supplies, materials and facilities. The Company appointed a consultant in Azerbaijan to review and report on the existence and the state of the assets prior to handover.

The term of the REDPSA is 25 years from the date of SOCAR's approval of the contractor's development program. The term of each of the Azerbaijan Assets may be extended by an additional five years at SOCAR's discretion.

The valuations of the assets and of the liabilities have been based on the net present value ("**NPV**") of future cash flows included in the Competent Persons Report prepared on behalf of the Company by Chapman Petroleum Engineering Ltd. ("**Chapman**") as of August 31, 2016.

There was an effective \$0 acquisition price applied to the calculation of the gain on bargain purchase. The acquisition of assets has been brought to account as a business combination using the acquisition method of accounting and resulted in a bargain purchase arising as follows:

Fair value of net assets acquired \$'000

| Development and production assets | 1,065,346 |
|-----------------------------------|--------------------|
| Compensatory Oil* | (5,963) |
| Capital Costs* | (478 <i>,</i> 598) |
| Decommissioning Obligations* | (1,790) |
| Gain on business combination | 578,995 |

* Amounts required to be paid under the terms of the REDPSA and therefore, in accordance with FRS3 ("**Business Combinations**"), they form part of the acquisition amount.

Development and production (D&P) assets

The estimated value of the D&P assets acquired was determined using both estimates and an independent reserve evaluation based on oil and gas reserves discounted at 10%.

Decommissioning provisions

The fair value of decommissioning obligation assumed was determined using the timing and estimated costs associated with the abandonment, restoration, and reclamation of the wells and facilities acquired, discounted at a credit adjusted rate.

On August 12, 2016, the day immediately following the Effective Date, the decommissioning obligation assumed was remeasured using a long-term risk-free rate based on the expected timing of cash flows, in accordance with IAS 37 (**"Provisions, Contingent Liabilities and Contingent Assets**"). The result was a \$1,790,000 increase in the decommissioning obligation associated with the acquired assets. Therefore, the net result of the acquisition, in view of the decommissioning liability recognition, became a gain of \$578,995 for the year 2017 consolidated statement of income and comprehensive income using prevailing exchange rates.

DEFERRED CONSIDERATION PAYABLE

a. Compensatory oil

The Company has an obligation to:

- 1. within one year following the Effective Date, deliver at no charge to SOCAR 5% of the total production of petroleum produced from the contract rehabilitation area in each calendar quarter; and
- commencing on the first anniversary of the Effective Date, start delivering, at no charge to SOCAR, 15% of the total production of petroleum produced from the contract rehabilitation area in each calendar quarter, until the amount delivered is the equivalent of 45,000 tons (approximately 315,000 barrels) of "compensatory" crude oil to SOCAR.

The amount, stated as a liability, reflect this part of production that has to be delivered to SOCAR, valued at the estimated production price of US\$20 per barrel.

b. Capital Costs

At the time of the formal finalisation of the transaction, the production in Azerbaijan was about 275 barrels per day of oil, although the acquired fields have produced much larger quantities previously (Source: SOCAR). Gas is also produced, but in low quantities and is used on site.

The Company, which is free to sell/export oil without restrictions, sells its oil through the Marketing and Operations Department of SOCAR ("**SOCARMO**"). A commission of 1% of total sales is payable to SOCARMO.

Between 2017 and 2020, the Company plans to workover a total of 44 existing wells which are currently inactive or produce at low rates (< 5 STB/d) to bring rates up to 10 to 15 STB/d per well using improved technology, non-damaging fluids and optimized treatments. It is estimated that 10 wells will be worked over in 2017, 11 wells in 2018, 15 wells in 2019 and 8 wells in 2020.

This program has commenced using the existing workover rig in the field and Zenith intends to purchase an additional modern workover rig to optimize the workover of the wells, within the next four years.

In addition to the marginal producing wells, five non-producing wells in the Maykop zone in the Zardab field in Azerbaijan are expected to be worked over in 2019 and to be returned to production once the existing wellbore obstructions and sand production issues have been resolved.

The Company intends to acquire one modern drilling rig capable of drilling 4,500m to carry out a fifteen years drilling program. It is anticipated that five new wells will be drilled in 2019 and ten wells in each year thereafter until the anticipated drilling program is completed in 2033.

During the first four years of the REDPSA it is estimated that US\$1,500,000 will be spent upgrading the gathering system and central facilities to improve safety, efficiency and handle higher production rates. During the same period, 39 active wells currently producing at marginal rates will be worked over at an estimated cost ranging from US\$25,000 to US\$32,000 per well, using the existing workover rig.

It is anticipated that in 2019 five shut-in wells completed in the Maykop formation will be worked over to control sand production, at an estimated cost of US\$150,000 per well, and returning to an increase of production at a total of 200STBI/d.

On January 24, 2017, the Company announced the signing of a well workover contract and the engagement of highly experienced local drilling company to initiate and execute the workover of the first two wells in the program (M-195 and M-45).

It is envisaged that development drilling will commence in 2019 and continue until 2033. It has been estimated that each well with proved reserves will cost approximately US\$4,300,000. This cost will include the direct cost of materials, fuel, salaries, etc. to drill the well and a prorated allocation of the cost to purchase one drilling rig, plus well completion and tie-in.

In all, 145 wells are expected to be drilled over 16 years, of which 58 are anticipated to be horizontal wells.

Italy

In Italy, the Company owns various working interests in 13 onshore exploration and production properties, and two gas concessions currently shut-in. These two gas concessions (Canaldente and Torrente Vulgano) were assigned to Canoel Italia S.r.l. from the Ministry of Economic Development in 2011; the other onshore exploration and production properties were acquired from Medoilgas Italia S.P.A. and Medoilgas Civita Limited, each a subsidiary of Mediterranean Oil and Gas Plc (collectively, "**MOG**") in June 2013.

The concessions have various expiration dates.

The production and exploration properties comprise:

- 6 operated onshore gas production concessions:
 - Masseria Grottavecchia (20% working interest)
 - San Teodoro (100% working interest)
 - Torrente Cigno (45% working interest)
 - Misano Adriatico (100% working interest)
 - Sant'Andrea (40% working interest)
 - Masseria Petrilli (50% working interest)
- 3 non-operated onshore gas production concessions:
 - Masseria Acquasalsa (8.8% working interest)
 - Lucera (13.6% working interest)
 - San Mauro (18% working interest)
- 1 operated exploration permit:
 - Montalbano (57.15% working interest)
- and 3 exploration applications:

- Serra dei Gatti (100% working interest)
- Villa Carbone (50% working interest)
- Colle dei Nidi (25% working interest)

• Torrente Cigno

• **Description.** The Group owns a 45% working interest in the Torrente Cigno gas and condensate concession covering approximately 38,163 acres and located onshore in southern Italy, along the Adriatic coast. From October 1, 2015, the Company has used the gas produced to generate electricity which is sold directly to the national electrical grid in Italy.

As at May 2018, production at Torrente Cigno (from one well) was approximately 450 Mscf/d.

• *Expiry date* This concession is scheduled to expire in 2019, for which a 10-year extension was requested on 7 March 2017

<u>Masseria Grottavecchia</u>

• **Description** The Group owns a 20% working interest in the Masseria Grottavecchia gas concession covering approximately 13,160 acres and located onshore in southern Italy, along the Adriatic coast.

This concession is not currently producing, but development plans are in progress.

• *Expiry date* This concession is scheduled to expire in 2018, for which a 10-year extension was requested on July 28, 2016.

<u>San Teodoro</u>

• **Description** The Group owns a 100% working interest in the San Teodoro gas concession covering approximately 14,640 acres and located onshore in southern Italy, along the Adriatic coast.

This concession is not currently producing, but development plans are in progress.

• *Expiry date* This concession is scheduled to expire in 2019, for which a 10-year extension was requested on 1 December 2016.

<u>Misano Adriatico</u>

• **Description** The Group owns a 100% working interest in the Misano Adriatico gas concession covering approximately 18,610 acres and located onshore in central Italy, along the Adriatic coast.

As at May 2018, production at Misano Adriatico (from one well) was approximately 45 Mscf/d.

• *Expiry date* This concession is scheduled to expire in 2020, with the intention that it be renewed to align with the Company's additional development plans.

<u>Sant'Andrea</u>

• **Description** The Group owns a 40% working interest in the Sant'Andrea gas concession covering approximately 40,605 acres and located onshore in northern Italy, along the Adriatic coast. This concession is not currently producing.

• **Expiry date** This concession is scheduled to expire in 2022, with the intention that it be renewed to align with the Company's additional development plans.

Masseria Petrilli

• **Description** The Group owns a 50% working interest in the Masseria Petrilli gas concession covering approximately 29,227 acres and is located onshore in southern Italy, along the Adriatic coast.

This concession is not currently producing.

• **Expiry date** This concession is scheduled to expire in 2020, with the intention that it be renewed to align with the Company's additional development plans.

• Masseria Acquasalsa

• **Description** The Group owns a 8.8% working interest in the Masseria Acquasalsa gas concession covering approximately 10,200 acres and located onshore in southern Italy, along the Adriatic coast.

This concession is not currently producing

• *Expiry date* This concession was due to expire during 2005 but the Group has requested an additional ten-year extension on 12 March 2004, and an additional five-year extension on 5 November 2013, which are both currently being evaluated by the competent authorities.

• <u>Lucera</u>

- **Description** The Group owns a 13.6% working interest in the Lucera gas concession covering approximately 38,514 acres and located onshore in southern Italy, along the Adriatic coast. This concession is not currently producing.
- **Expiry date** This concession is scheduled to expire in 2022, with the intention that it be renewed to align with the Company's additional development plans.
- San Mauro
 - **Description** The Group owns a 18% working interest in the San Mauro gas concession covering approximately 6,257 acres and located onshore in southern Italy, along the Adriatic coast. This concession is not currently producing.
 - *Expiry date* This concession is scheduled to expire in 2020, for which a 10-year extension was requested on 6 February 2018.

DECOMMISSIONING OBLIGATION

The Company recognises a decommissioning obligation in the period in which a well is drilled or acquired and a reasonable estimate of the future costs associated with removal, site restoration and asset retirement can be made. The estimated decommissioning provision is recorded with a corresponding increase in the carrying amount of the related cost centre.

Decommissioning provisions are measured at the present value of management's best estimate of the expenditures required to settle the present obligation at the statement of financial position date.

Subsequent to the initial measurement, the provision is adjusted at the end of each period to reflect the passage of time and changes in the estimated future cash flows underlying the obligation. The increase in the provision due to the passage of time is recognised as finance costs whereas increases/decreases due to changes in the estimated future cash flows are capitalised within D&P assets. Actual costs incurred upon settlement of the decommissioning obligations are charged against the provision to the extent the provision was established.

Most of the decommissioning events are many years in the future and the precise requirements that will have to be met when the removal event occurs are uncertain. Decommissioning technologies and costs are constantly changing, as well as political, environmental, safety and public expectations.

The estimated cost of decommissioning at the end of the producing lives of fields is reviewed periodically and is based on forecast price levels and technology at the Statement of Financial Position date. Provision is made for the estimated cost at the Statement of Financial Position date, using a discounted cash flow methodology and a risk-free rate of return.

The following table presents the reconciliation of the carrying amount of the obligation associated with the reclamation and abandonment of the Company's oil and gas properties (\$):

| | 2018 | 2017 |
|---------------------------------------|------------|------------|
| | CAD \$'000 | CAD \$'000 |
| Balance – beginning of year | 7,980 | 7,897 |
| Business combination | - | 1,790 |
| Writeback on disposal of subsidiaries | - | (2,215) |
| Measurement adjustment | - | 630 |
| Accretion | 399 | 98 |
| Foreign currency translation | 761 | (220) |
| Balance – end of year | 9,140 | 7,980 |

The provision has been made by estimating the decommissioning cost at current prices using existing technology.

The following significant weighted average assumptions were used to estimate the decommissioning obligation:

| | 2018 | 2017 |
|--------------------------------------|-----------------|-----------------|
| Undiscounted cash flows – uninflated | CAD \$8 million | CAD \$8 million |
| Undiscounted cash flows - inflated | CAD \$8 million | CAD \$8 million |
| Risk free rate | 3.4% | 3.4% |
| Inflation rate | 1.4% | 1.4% |
| Expected timing of cash flows | 14.5 years | 15.5 years |

The timings of the cash flows depend on the capital expenditure incurred and the development of assets in each concession. Each concession has a license for a set number of years, however, the licenses could be extended for longer periods if the operator incurs capital expenditure and develops the area. The application process starts after a license is not extended or when the reserves of a particular concesion have been fully extracted.

STATEMENT OF RESERVES DATA AND OTHER OIL AND GAS INFORMATION

Reference is made to the Company's Statement of Reserves Data and Other Oil & Gas Information dated effective March 31, 2018, the Report on Reserves Data by Qualified Reserves Evaluator dated April 1, 2018, prepared by Chapman Petroleum Engineering Ltd., independent petroleum reservoir engineers and the Report of Management and Directors dated May 14, 2018, all of which were prepared pursuant to NI 51-101 and filed on SEDAR on May 21, 2018. These documents are available on the SEDAR website at www.sedar.com and are incorporated by reference herein.

All of the Company's oil and gas reserves as at March 31, 2018 are attributable to the Muradkhanli, Jafarli and Zardab fields in Azerbaijan and to the producing and non-producing gas fields in Italy.

The following tables summarize the Company's reserves at March 31, 2018.

All evaluations of future revenue are after the deduction of future income tax expenses, unless otherwise noted in the tables, royalties, development costs, production costs and well abandonment costs but before consideration of indirect costs such as administrative, overhead and other miscellaneous expenses. The estimated future net revenue contained in the following tables does not necessarily represent the fair market value of the Company's reserves. There is no assurance that the forecast price and cost assumptions contained in the Chapman Report will be attained and variances could be material. Other assumptions and qualifications relating to costs and other matters are included in the Chapman Report. The recovery and reserves estimates on the Company's properties described herein are estimates only. The actual reserves on the Company's properties may be greater or less than those calculated.

All monetary values presented in this document, from page 31 to page 34, are expressed in terms of US\$ dollars.

| | Company Reserves ⁽¹⁾ | | | | | | | | |
|---|---------------------------------|-----------------|-------|--------|--------|----------------------------|-------|---------------------|--|
| AZERBAIJAN | | t and um Oil | Heav | vy Oil | Natura | Natural Gas ⁽⁹⁾ | | Natural Gas Liquids | |
| | Gross | Net | Gross | Net | Gross | Net | Gross | Net | |
| Reserves Category | MSTB | MSTB | MSTB | MSTB | MMscf | MMscf | Mbbl | Mbbl | |
| PROVED | | | | | | | | | |
| Developed Producing ⁽²⁾⁽⁶⁾ | 377 | 377 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | |
| Developed Non-Producing ⁽²⁾⁽⁷⁾ | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | |
| Undeveloped ⁽²⁾⁽⁸⁾ | 3,511 | 3,511 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | |
| TOTAL PROVED ⁽²⁾ | 3,887 | 3,887 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | |
| TOTAL PROBABLE ⁽³⁾ | 27,847 | 27,847 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | |
| TOTAL PROVED + PROBABLE ⁽²⁾⁽³⁾ | 31,735 | 31,735 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | |

SUMMARY OF OIL AND GAS RESERVES BASED ON FORECAST PRICES AND COSTS AS AT MARCH 31, 2018

(1)

| | | | | Compa | any Reserve | _S (1) | | |
|---|-------------------------|------|-----------|-------|----------------------------|------------------|---------------------|------|
| ITALY | Light and Medium Oil | | Heavy Oil | | Natural Gas ⁽⁹⁾ | | Natural Gas Liquids | |
| | Gross | Net | Gross | Net | Gross | Net | Gross | Net |
| Reserves Category | MSTB | MSTB | MSTB | MSTB | MMscf | MMscf | Mbbl | Mbbl |
| PROVED | | | | | | | | |
| Developed Producing ⁽²⁾⁽⁶⁾ | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1,196 | 1,196 | 15 | 15 |
| Developed Non-Producing ⁽²⁾⁽⁷⁾ | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 220 | 220 | 0 | 0 |
| Undeveloped ⁽²⁾⁽⁸⁾ | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| TOTAL PROVED ⁽²⁾ | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1,416 | 1,416 | 15 | 15 |
| TOTAL PROBABLE ⁽³⁾ | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 14,984 | 14,984 | 242 | 242 |
| TOTAL PROVED + PROBABLE ⁽²⁾⁽³⁾ | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 16,400 | 16,400 | 257 | 257 |

SUMMARY OF NET PRESENT VALUES BASED ON FORECAST PRICES AND COSTS AS AT MARCH 31, 2018

| | Net Present Values of Future Net Revenue | | | | | | | | | |
|--|--|---------|------------|---------|---------|------------------|---------|-------------|---------|---------|
| | | Bef | ore Income | e Tax | | After Income Tax | | | | |
| AZERBAIJAN | | C | Discounted | at | | | Dis | scounted at | | |
| | 0%/yr | 5%/yr. | 10%/yr. | 15%/yr. | 20%/yr. | 0%/yr | 5%/yr. | 10%/yr. | 15%/yr. | 20%/yr. |
| Reserves Category | MUS\$ | MUS\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ |
| PROVED | | | | | | | | | | |
| Developed Producing ⁽²⁾⁽⁶⁾ | 4,660 | 3,833 | 3,240 | 2,801 | 2,468 | 4,660 | 3,833 | 3,240 | 2,801 | 2,468 |
| Developed Non-Producing ⁽²⁾⁽⁷⁾ | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| Undeveloped ⁽²⁾⁽⁸⁾ | 117,965 | 64,989 | 34,318 | 15,961 | 4,697 | 117,965 | 64,989 | 34,318 | 15,961 | 4,697 |
| TOTAL PROVED ⁽²⁾ | 122,625 | 68,822 | 38,158 | 18,762 | 7,163 | 122,625 | 68,822 | 38,158 | 18,762 | 7,163 |
| TOTAL PROBABLE ⁽³⁾ | 1,685,188 | 809,109 | 431,621 | 251,622 | 157,535 | 1,685,188 | 809,109 | 431,621 | 251,622 | 157,535 |
| TOTAL PROVED + PROBABLE ⁽²⁾⁽³⁾ | 1,807,814 | 877,931 | 469,178 | 270,385 | 164,701 | 1,807,814 | 877,931 | 469,178 | 270,385 | 164,701 |

| | Net Present Values of Future Net Revenue | | | | | | | | | |
|--|--|--------|------------|---------|---------|------------------|--------|-------------|---------|---------|
| | | Bef | ore Income | e Tax | | After Income Tax | | | | |
| ITALY | | 0 | Discounted | at | | | Di | scounted at | t | |
| | 0%/yr | 5%/yr. | 10%/yr. | 15%/yr. | 20%/yr. | 0%/yr | 5%/yr. | 10%/yr. | 15%/yr. | 20%/yr. |
| Reserves Category | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| PROVED | | | | | | | | | | |
| Developed Producing ⁽²⁾⁽⁶⁾ | 2,623 | 2,208 | 1,883 | 1,631 | 1,433 | 2,623 | 2,208 | 1,883 | 1,631 | 1,433 |
| Developed Non-Producing ⁽²⁾⁽⁷⁾ | 452 | 361 | 296 | 249 | 213 | 452 | 361 | 296 | 249 | 213 |
| Undeveloped ⁽²⁾⁽⁸⁾ | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| TOTAL PROVED ⁽²⁾ | 3,075 | 2,569 | 2,179 | 1,880 | 1,646 | 3,075 | 2,569 | 2,179 | 1,880 | 1,646 |
| TOTAL PROBABLE ⁽³⁾ | 76,603 | 24,378 | 11,481 | 6,732 | 4,438 | 76,603 | 24,378 | 11,481 | 6,732 | 4,438 |
| TOTAL PROVED + PROBABLE ⁽²⁾⁽³⁾ | 79,678 | 26,947 | 13,661 | 8,612 | 6,084 | 79,678 | 26,947 | 13,661 | 8,612 | 6,084 |

TOTAL FUTURE NET REVENUE (UNDISCOUNTED) BASED ON FORECAST PRICES AND COSTS AS AT MARCH 31, 2018

| AZERBAIJAN | Revenue (M US\$) | Royalties (M US\$) | Operating Costs (M US\$) | Development Costs (M US\$) | Abandonment and Reclamation Costs (M US\$) | Future Net Revenue Before Income Taxes (M US\$) | Income Taxes (M US\$) | Future Net Revenue After Income Taxes (M US\$) |
|--|---------------------|-----------------------|--------------------------------|----------------------------------|--|---|--------------------------|--|
| Total Proved ⁽²⁾ Total Proved Plus | 303,698 | 0 | 57,548 | 123,524 | 0 | 122,626 | 0 | 122,626 |
| Probable ⁽²⁾⁽³⁾ | 2,792,053 | 0 | 275,180 | 709,059 | 0 | 1,807,814 | 0 | 1,807,814 |
| ITALY | Revenue (M US\$) | Royalties (M US\$) | Operating Costs (M US\$) | Development Costs (M US\$) | Abandonment and Reclamation Costs (M US\$) | Future Net Revenue Before Income Taxes (M US\$) | Income Taxes (M US\$) | Future Net Revenue After Income Taxes (M US\$) |
| | | | | | | | | |
| Total Proved ⁽²⁾ Total Proved Plus Probable ⁽²⁾⁽³⁾ | 6,401 | 0 | 3,160 | 11 | 155 | 3,075 | 0 | 3,075 |

FUTURE NET REVENUE BY PRODUCT TYPE BASED ON FORECAST PRICES AND COSTS AS AT MARCH 31, 2018

| Reserve Category | Product Type | Future Net Revenue Before Income Taxes (Discounted at 10%/Year) (M US\$) |
|--|---|---|
| AZERBAIJAN | | |
| Total Proved ⁽²⁾ | Light and Medium Oil (including solution gas and other by-products) | 37,558 |
| | Heavy Oil (including solution gas and other by-products) | 0 |
| | Natural Gas (including by-products but not solution gas) | 0 |
| Total Proved Plus Probable ⁽²⁾⁽³⁾ | Light and Medium Oil (including solution gas and other by-products) | 469,179 |
| | Heavy Oil (including solution gas and other by-products) | 0 |
| | Natural Gas (including by-products but not solution gas) | 0 |
| ITALY | | |
| Total Proved ⁽²⁾ | Light and Medium Oil (including solution gas and other by-products) | 0 |
| | Heavy Oil (including solution gas and other by-products) | 0 |
| | Natural Gas (including by-products but not solution gas) | 2,179 |
| Total Proved Plus Probable ⁽²⁾⁽³⁾ | Light and Medium Oil (including solution gas and other by-products) | 0 |
| | Heavy Oil (including solution gas and other by-products) | 0 |
| | Natural Gas (including by-products but not solution gas) | 13,661 |

OIL AND GAS RESERVES AND NET PRESENT VALUES BY PRODUCT TYPE BASED ON FORECAST PRICES AND COSTS AS AT MARCH 31, 2018

| AZERBAIJAN | Reserves | | | | | | Net Present | Unit Values |
|-------------------------|----------|--------|--------------------|--------|-------|------|-------------|-------------|
| | Oil | | Gas ⁽⁹⁾ | | NGL | | Value (BIT) | @ 10%/yr |
| Product Type by Reserve | Gross | Net | Gross | Net | Gross | Net | 10% | |
| Category | MSTB | MSTB | MMscf | MMscf | Mbbl | Mbbl | M\$ | \$ |
| Light and Medium Oil | | | | | | | | |
| Proved | | | | | | | | |
| Developed Producing | 377 | 377 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 3,240 | 8.61 |
| Developed Non-Producing | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | N/A |
| Undeveloped | 3,511 | 3,511 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 34,318 | 9.78 |
| Total Proved | 3,887 | 3,887 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 37,558 | 9.66 |
| Probable | 27,847 | 27,847 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 431,621 | 15.50 |
| Proved Plus Probable | 31,735 | 31,735 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 469,178 | 14.78 |
| ITALY | Reserves | | | | | | Net Present | Unit Values |
| | 0 | Dil | Gas ⁽⁹⁾ | | NGL | | Value (BIT) | @ 10%/yr |
| Product Type by Reserve | Gross | Net | Gross | Net | Gross | Net | 10% | |
| Category | MSTB | MSTB | MMscf | MMscf | Mbbl | Mbbl | M\$ | \$ |
| Assoc & Non-Assoc Gas | | | | | | | | |
| Proved | | | | | | | | |
| Developed Producing | 0 | 0 | 1,196 | 1,196 | 15 | 15 | 1,883 | 1.57 |
| Developed Non-Producing | 0 | 0 | 220 | 220 | 0 | 0 | 296 | 1.35 |
| Undeveloped | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | N/A |
| Total Proved | 0 | 0 | 1,416 | 1,416 | 15 | 15 | 2,179 | 1.54 |
| Probable | 0 | 0 | 14,984 | 14,984 | 242 | 242 | 11,481 | 0.77 |
| Proved Plus Probable | 0 | 0 | 16,400 | 16,400 | 257 | 257 | 13,661 | 0.83 |

Notes:

- "Gross Reserves" are the Company's working interest (operating or non-operating) share before deducting of royalties and without including any royalty interests of the Company. "Net Reserves" are the Company's working interest (operating or nonoperating) share after deduction of royalty obligations, plus the Company's royalty interests in reserves.
- 2. "Proved" reserves are those reserves that can be estimated with a high degree of certainty to be recoverable. It is likely that the actual remaining quantities recovered will exceed the estimated proved reserves.
- "Probable" reserves are those additional reserves that are less certain to be recovered than proved reserves. It is equally likely
 that the actual remaining quantities recovered will be greater or less than the sum of the estimated proved plus probable
 reserves.
- 4. "Possible" reserves are those additional reserves that are less certain to be recovered than probable reserves. It is unlikely that the actual remaining quantities recovered will exceed the sum of the estimated proved plus probable plus possible reserves.
- 5. "Developed" reserves are those reserves that are expected to be recovered from existing wells and installed facilities or, if facilities have not been installed, that would involve a low expenditure (e.g. when compared to the cost of drilling a well) to put the reserves on production.
- 6. "Developed Producing" reserves are those reserves that are expected to be recovered from completion intervals open at the time of the estimate. These reserves may be currently producing or, if shut-in, they must have previously been on production, and the date of resumption of production must be known with reasonable certainty.
- 7. "Developed Non-Producing" reserves are those reserves that either have not been on production, or have previously been on production, but are shut in, and the date of resumption of production is unknown.
- 8. "Undeveloped" reserves are those reserves expected to be recovered from know accumulations where a significant expenditure (for example, when compared to the cost of drilling a well) is required to render them capable of production. They must fully meet the requirements of the reserves classification (proved, probable, possible) to which they are assigned.
- 9. Includes associated, non-associated and solution gas where applicable.

INDUSTRY CONDITIONS

The oil and natural gas industry is subject to extensive controls and regulations governing its operations (including land tenure, exploration, development, production, refining, transportation and marketing) imposed by legislation enacted by various levels of government and with respect to pricing and taxation of oil and natural gas by agreements among the various levels of governments, all of which should be carefully considered by investors in the oil and gas industry. It is not expected that any of these controls or regulations will affect the operations of Zenith in a manner materially different than they would affect other oil and gas issuers of similar size. All current legislation is a matter of public record and Zenith is unable to predict what additional legislation or amendments may be enacted. Outlined below are some of the principal aspects of legislation, regulations and agreements applicable to Zenith's oil and gas activities.

The company operates three oil fields in Azerbaijan and also operates several producing natural gas and condensate fields in Italy. Both crude oil and natural gas are transported by pipeline to collection centers from which the hydrocarbons are transferred to purchasing companies. The condensate produced in Italy is transported by tanker trucks to purchasing companies' terminals.

In Italy, the Company has signed contracts with several purchasers of natural gas, electricity and condensate.

Between 2011 and 2012, 100% of Zenith's product was represented by crude oil; in subsequent years, gas, electricity and condensate production was also added.

PRICING AND MARKETING - OIL AND NATURAL GAS

In general, the market determines the price of oil. The price depends in part on oil type and quality, price of competing fuels, distance to market, the value of refined products, supply/demand balance and other contractual terms.

In Azerbaijan, crude oil is sold through an agreement with SOCARMO whereby the Company deposits the crude oil into a pipeline and SOCARMO arrange for bi-monthly shipments of oil by sea tankers.

Zenith currently operates all the assets in which the Company has an interest. As a result, Zenith does not depend on other operators, other than its own contractors, for the operations of those assets.

The Brent price of crude oil (commonly considered the global benchmark price) starting in late 2014 experienced a sustained decline that rivalled some of the most dramatic oil price declines to date. When oil prices first started to fall, the Organization of Petroleum Exporting Countries ("**OPEC**") members had the opportunity to cut country production to support prices. However, members rejected that idea during their regularly scheduled meeting in November 2014, leaving OPEC's official crude production target unchanged at 30 MMbbl/day. In light of the news, the market responded with an immediate 10 percent decline in the price of WTI crude. The price drop put severe economic stress on oil producers around the world and has called into question the sustainability of alternative forms of energy production. There is growing concern that further steep declines in the price of oil may threaten the economic and political stability of certain oil-producing countries, but there is also hope that lower oil prices will add much needed strength to the global economy.

Should prices fall below the fiscal breakeven cost, oil-exporting countries will have to make up the shortfall by drawing on cash reserves or reducing expenditures. The collapse in oil prices may place
certain producing countries under financial pressure and also potentially threaten the stability of their governments.

In Azerbaijan, the oil that is produced is traded as "Urals", a well-known, internationally traded blend of oil. In general, the price of Urals is closely tied to the price of Brent crude, trading around \$1.50 per barrel less than Brent.

In Italy, the gas and condensate selling price is determined by a formula that currently uses the Platts posted prices for petroleum products as a reference point. This method of calculation is used for each individual contract and a contract is signed for each concession.

The gas selling price in Italy is based on the European gas price and electricity is sold, by a trader, on the Italian market at the current price of the day.

ROYALTIES, TAXES AND INCENTIVES

Azerbaijan

There are currently three separate and distinct tax regimes that are applicable in Azerbaijan: (i) the statutory regime, (ii) the tax regime applicable to oil and gas companies and mining companies operating under production sharing agreements ("**PSAs**") (this being the regime applicable to the Company) and (iii) the tax regime for companies working under host government agreements on the "Main Export Pipeline" and the "South Caucasus Pipeline".

In Azerbaijan, a tax on profits of between 25% and 32% is typically payable.

Italy

In Italy, for onshore permits, the state royalty for both oil and gas is a maximum of 10%, with a provision that no royalties will be paid on yearly production less than 125,000 bbls of oil and 700 MMcf of gas, per field (or approximately 340 bbls/d and 1.9 MMcf/d). For offshore exploration permits, the state royalty on oil production is 4% with a provision that no royalties are paid on the first 300,000 bbls of oil production per year, per field. This represents a royalty-free production on the first 822 bbls of oil per day, per field. Offshore gas production is subject to a 7% royalty, but the first 1,750 MMcf per year, per field, or approximately 4.8 MMcf per day are also royalty-free (*Art.19 of Italian Legislative Decree 25 November 1996, n. 625*). In Italy, the corporate tax is a maximum of 32% and there are no restrictions on repatriation of profits (*Decree of the President of the Republic n. 917/1986*).

LAND TENURE

Azerbaijan

As is typical with other onshore projects in Azerbaijan, the contract area to which the REDPSA relates includes areas where existing production needs to be improved (the "**Contract Rehabilitation Area**") and where new production needs to be developed (the "**Contract Exploration Area**"). Zenith Aran and SOA will have different obligations in respect of each area.

Pursuant to the terms of the REDPSA, within 150 days of the Effective Date, Zenith Aran and SOA prepared and submitted a rehabilitation and production programme to achieve an average daily crude oil production from the Contract Rehabilitation Area of 1.5 times the average daily production rate in 2015 by no later than two years following SOCAR's approval of the programme. The programme will

include plans to workover a total of 44 existing wells in Azerbaijan which are currently inactive or produce at low rates and it is estimated that 10 wells will be worked over in 2017, 11 wells in 2018, 15 wells in 2019 and eight wells in 2020. The rehabilitation and production programme remains subject to finalisation and agreement with SOCAR in accordance with the terms of the REDPSA.

The development and production period for the Contract Rehabilitation Area is 25 years from the date of SOCAR's approval of the rehabilitation and production programme, that was received in July 2017. A possible additional five years extension may be approved by SOCAR.

Italy

In Italy a permit for the exploration for oil and gas may be issued for the exploration of an area not exceeding 75,000 hectares. Applicants may obtain more than one permit to the extent that an aggregate permitted zone does not exceed 1,000,000 hectares.

A permit is granted for a period of six years and under certain conditions may be extended for two further periods of three years each. Upon the expiration of a permit's initial period, the permit area has to be reduced by 25% and, upon the expiration of the first renewed period, by a further 25%. Should the permit area be less than 30,000 hectares, these reductions do not apply.

A permit may be extended beyond twelve years if further time is required to complete the work obligations (and the delays have not been due to inactivity, carelessness or incapacity of the entity granted the permit). Such further extension is limited to one period with a term of one year. In case of expiration, waiver or loss of the permit, the holder will be entitled to apply for a new permit over the same zone only four years after the termination of the original permit.

IMPACT OF ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION REGULATIONS

The Company is subject to significant environmental and other regulations in respect of its operational activities in all jurisdictions and seeks to conduct its operations in an environmentally responsible manner and to maintain compliance with relevant regulations.

All elements of the oil and natural gas industry are associated with environmental risks and hazards that are subject to various environmental regulations pursuant to a variety of federal, provincial and local laws and regulations. Environmental legislation typically addresses, amongst other things, restrictions and prohibitions on spills, releases or emissions of various substances produced in association with oil and natural gas operations. Legislation also typically requires that wells and facility sites be operated, maintained, abandoned and reclaimed to the satisfaction of applicable regulatory authorities. Compliance with such legislation can require significant expenditures and a breach may result in the imposition of fines and penalties, some of which may be material. Environmental legislation has been evolving in a manner that is expected to result in stricter standards and enforcement, larger fines and liability and potentially increased capital expenditures and operating costs. The discharge of oil, natural gas or other pollutants into the air, soil or water may give rise to liabilities to governments and third parties and may require the Company to incur costs to remedy such discharge. Although the Company believes that it is in material compliance with current applicable environmental regulations, no assurance can be given that environmental laws will not result in a curtailment of production or a material increase in the costs of production, development or exploration activities or otherwise adversely affect the Company's financial condition, results of operations or prospects.

Given the evolving nature of climate change action and regulation, it is not possible to predict the nature of future legislation with respect to climate change or the impact on the Company, its operations and financial condition at this time.

Compliance with such legislation may require significant expenditures and a failure to comply may result in the issuance of "clean-up" orders or the imposition of fines and penalties, some of which may be material. It is possible that the costs of complying with environmental regulations in the future will have a material adverse effect on the Company's financial condition or results of operations. The Corporation may incur liabilities that could be material or require the Company to cease production on properties if environmental damage occurs. See "*Risk Factors – Risks Relating to the Company and its Operations – Environmental Risks*".

Azerbaijan

The Government of Azerbaijan has established a favourable investment environment for foreign investors, the result of which has seen billions of dollars of direct investments in the oil and gas industry in Azerbaijan. In 2014, more than US\$5 billion of foreign direct investment was made into the oil and gas sector according to official data. The Azerbaijani Government has also been investing in the industry through the use of state funds.

The State Programme for the Development of Fuel and Energy Sector (2005 to 2015) sets out the main objectives of the Azerbaijani Government in this area, and as approved by the Presidential Order No. 635 dated 14 February 2005, the objectives are as follows:

- Determining the minimum directions of the development of the fuel and energy complex of the Republic of Azerbaijan in accordance with modern requirements.
- Carrying out relevant scientific, technical and organisational measures to increase the efficiency of the industry.
- Ensuring the implementation of advanced technological measures for the production, processing, transportation, storage, accounting and consumption of energy resources.
- Establishing a fair competition environment in the fuel/energy sector.
- Attracting more investments for the development of the fuel/energy complex.
- Ensuring ecological security in the fuel/energy complex.
- Ensuring the due payments of consumed fuel/energy resources (that is, electric energy and natural gas).

Italy

A Legislative Decree setting forth amendments and additions to Legislative Decree No. 152 of April 3, 2006, which contained regulations governing environmental issues, pursuant to Article 12 of Law No. 69 of June 18, 2009 was published on August 11, 2010 in Issue No. 186 of the Official Gazette of the Italian Republic. These amendments included significant changes to Part II of Legislative Decree No. 152/2006,

which dealt with the Environmental Impact Assessment procedure and the Integrated Environmental Authorization procedure respectively, as well as air quality protection regulations.

Part II of Legislative Decree 152/06 regarded the EIA (Environmental Impact Assessment) procedure. This amendment included all legislation relating to the procedures for requesting and release of the Integrated Environmental Authorization (AIA, LD 59/05 and subsequent amendments and additions). This has led to some changes in the existing text, including some variations of timing approval for the EIA. Great importance was given to monitoring, even after successful authorization. This amendment could prove quite negative, even with the introduction of additional mitigation conditions, as the governing authorities could order suspension of work or authorized activities, pending further determinations.

SPECIALIZED SKILLS AND KNOWLEDGE

Azerbaijan

Since the acquisition of the largest onshore field in Azerbaijan, the Company has established a team of local professionals specialized in crude oil production enhancement in mature fields.

Italy

Since having been assigned two shut-in properties in Italy, the Company has established a team of local professionals specialized in natural gas production and environmental protection. With the acquisition of additional gas properties in Italy, the Company has recently expanded and enhanced its team of professionals to oversee this larger portfolio of properties.

COMPETITIVE CONDITIONS

Azerbaijan

There are separate wholesale and consumer markets. Whilst there are no statutory limitations, wholesale and retail sales of oil and gas remain largely under the control of the SOCAR and are regulated by the Azerbaijani government. The Azerbaijani government has been considering liberalising and privatising the retail oil and gas market in recent years.

The general export regime is applicable to the export of oil and gas that is not produced under PSAs. Oil and gas which is produced under PSAs are exempt from foreign trade regulations that prohibit, limit and restrict import and export, and country of origin rules.

A contractor is able to freely determine market prices, unless the legislation provides otherwise. Oil and natural gas are however included in the list of goods, services and works that are subject to price regulation by the Azerbaijani Government. The Tariff Council is responsible for price regulation in Azerbaijan and regulates prices of:

- (a) domestic wholesale and retail sales of oil, oil products and gas;
- (b) services relating to the transportation of oil and natural gas through pipelines; and
- (c) services for the storage and distribution of natural gas.

Prices of oil and gas sold in foreign markets are not however regulated. Unlike other oil producing countries, no royalties are paid in Azerbaijan.

Italy

The demand for natural gas in Italy is relatively constant; this situation allows the existence of a large spectrum of various sized operators to trade in normal conditions. Zenith will compete with numerous other organizations in the search for, and the acquisition of, oil and natural gas properties and in the marketing of oil and natural gas. Zenith's competitors will include oil and natural gas companies that have substantially greater financial resources, staff and facilities than those of the Company. Zenith's ability to increase its reserves in the future will depend not only on its ability to explore and develop its present properties, but also on its ability to select and acquire other suitable producing properties or prospects for exploratory drilling. Competitive factors in the distribution and marketing of oil and natural gas include price and methods and reliability of delivery and storage. Competition may also be presented by alternate fuel sources. Zenith believes its competitive position is equivalent to that of other oil and gas companies of similar size and at a similar stage of development.

CYCLES

During the last 50 years, demand for energy has been influenced by economic factors, with oil and gas prices varying markedly during this time.

PERSONNEL

As at May 31, 2018 the Company and its subsidiaries had 208 full time employees based in its offices in London in the UK, Baku in Azerbaijan and Genoa in Italy.

The daily operations and maintenance of producing fields in Italy are managed, on behalf of Canoel Italia S.r.l., by a leading service company that employs more than 12 work units for the management of the wells. These numbers are not included in the roster of the Company's employees.

RISK FACTORS

The Company's business, financial condition or results of operations could be materially and adversely affected by the risks described below. In such cases, the market price of the Common Shares may decline due to any of these risks and investors may lose all or part of their investment. Additional risks and uncertainties not presently known to the Directors, or that the Directors currently deem immaterial, may also have an adverse effect on the Company. The Directors consider the following risks to be the material risks for potential investors in the Company, but the risks listed do not necessarily comprise all those associated with an investment in the Company.

RISKS RELATING TO THE COMPANY'S FOREIGN OPERATIONS

International operations are subject to political, economic and other uncertainties, including, among others, risk of war, risk of terrorist activities, border disputes, expropriation, renegotiations or modification of existing contracts, restrictions on repatriation of funds, import, export and transportation regulations and tariffs, taxation policies including royalty and tax increases and retroactive tax claims, exchange controls, limits on allowable levels of production, currency fluctuations, labour disputes, sudden changes in laws, government control over domestic oil and gas pricing, and

other uncertainties arising out of foreign government sovereignty over the Company's international operations. With respect to taxation matters, there is the risk that the governments and other regulatory agencies in the foreign jurisdictions in which the Company operates and intends to operate in future may make sudden changes in laws relating to royalties or taxation or impose higher tax rates which may affect the Company's operations in a significant manner. These governments and agencies may not allow certain deductions in calculating tax payable that the Company believes should be deductible under applicable laws or may have differing views as to values of transferred properties. This can result in significantly higher tax payable than initially anticipated by the Company. In many circumstances, re-adjustments to tax payable imposed by these governments and agencies may occur years after the initial tax amounts were paid by the Company, which can result in the Company having to pay significant penalties and fines. Furthermore, in the event of a dispute arising from international operations, the Company may be subject to the exclusive jurisdiction of foreign courts or may not be successful in subjecting foreign persons to the jurisdiction of courts in Canada. The Company operates in such a manner as to mitigate its exposure to these risks; however, there can be no assurance that the Company will be successful in protecting itself from the impact of all these risks.

Foreign oil and gas operations involve substantial costs and are subject to certain risks owing to the underdeveloped nature of the oil and gas industry in such countries. The oil and gas industry in various countries is not as developed as the oil and gas industry in Canada. As a result, drilling and development operations may take longer to complete and may cost more than similar operations in Canada. The availability of technical expertise, specific equipment and supplies is more limited in various countries than in Canada. Such factors may subject oil and gas operations in other countries to economic and operating risks not experienced in Canada.

Risks Relating to the Company's Operations in Azerbaijan

Investors in emerging markets such as Azerbaijan should be aware that these markets are subject to greater risk than more developed markets, including in some cases significant legal, economic and political risks. Investors should also note that emerging economies, such as Azerbaijan's, are subject to rapid change and that the information set out in this AIF may become outdated relatively quickly.

The disruptions recently experienced in the international capital markets have led to reduced liquidity and increased credit risk premiums for certain market participants and have resulted in a reduction of available financing. Companies located in countries in the emerging markets may be particularly susceptible to these disruptions and reductions in the availability of credit or increases in financing costs, which could result in them experiencing financial difficulty.

In addition, the availability of credit to entities operating within the emerging markets is significantly influenced by levels of investor confidence in such markets as a whole and so any factors that impact market confidence (for example, a decrease in credit ratings or state or central bank intervention in one market) could affect the price or availability of funding for entities within any of these markets.

Azerbaijan could be affected by regional tensions and unrest

Like other countries in the region, Azerbaijan, which is bordered by Russia, Georgia, Armenia, Turkey and Iran, could be affected by political unrest both within its borders and in surrounding countries, and

any resulting military action may have an effect on the world economy and political stability of other countries.

There have been a number of political and military disputes in the region. For example, in August 2008, the conflict in the Tskhinvali Region/South Ossetia of Georgia escalated as Georgian troops engaged with local militias and Russian forces that crossed the international border. In the days that followed the initial outbreak of hostilities, Georgia declared a state of war as Russian forces launched bombing raids deep into Georgia, targeted and destroyed Georgian infrastructure, blockaded part of the Georgian coast, took control of Tskhinvali and the Abkhazia region and landed marines on the Abkhaz coast. After five days of heavy fighting, the Georgian forces were defeated, enabling the Russians to enter Georgia uncontested and occupy the cities of Poti, Gori, Senaki and Zugdidi. During this period, transit through the pipelines crossing Georgia was temporarily stopped, which cut off one of the Company's three principal export routes. Future such occurrences whether in Georgia, in one of the Republic's other neighbours or in the region generally could have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, prospects, financial condition, cash flows or results of operations.

Azerbaijan and other countries in the region could be affected by terrorism and by military or other action taken against sponsors of terrorism in the region, which could, in turn, have a significant adverse effect on Azerbaijan's economy.

The implementation of further market-based economic reforms in Azerbaijan involves risks

The need for substantial investment in many enterprises has driven the Azerbaijani government's privatisation programme, although the Company is not aware of any plans to privatise SOCAR or any of its subsidiaries, joint ventures or associates. The programme has excluded certain enterprises deemed strategically significant by the Azerbaijani government, although major privatisations in key sectors have taken place, such as full or partial sales of certain industrial producers, financial institutions and service companies.

However, there remains a need for substantial investment in many sectors of Azerbaijan's economy and there are as in which economic performance in the private sector is still constrained by an inadequate business infrastructure. Further, the considerable amount of cash transactions in the economy and the significant size of the shadow economy (including under reporting of income) adversely affect the implementation of reforms and hamper the efficient collection of taxes.

There are risks associated with the underdevelopment and evolution of the legislative, tax and regulatory framework in Azerbaijan

Since the break-up of the Soviet Union, the Azerbaijani government has rapidly introduced laws, regulations and legal structures to foster the development of a market system and integration with the world economy. The speed with which legislation has been drafted has resulted in legislation that in many instances has left key issues unresolved, is frequently contradictory, inadequate or incomplete, and is susceptible to conflicting interpretations and overlapping jurisdictions between government bodies and has substantive gaps. In certain cases, legislation or implementing regulations may be unpublished or unavailable. Moreover, the absence of definitive interpretations of many of the

provisions of these new laws, and the absence of a tradition in Azerbaijan of a judiciary that is insulated from current political or other considerations, can make the application of laws uncertain.

The commitment of Azerbaijani government officials and agencies to comply with legal obligations and negotiated agreements has not always been reliable, and there is a tendency for the authorities to take arbitrary action. Legal redress for breach or unlawful action may not be readily available, or may be subject to significant delays. These factors, which are not uncommon to transitional legal systems, make an investment subject to higher risks and greater uncertainties than would be the case in more developed legal systems.

Foreign judgments and arbitral awards may not be enforceable in Azerbaijan

In the absence of reciprocity of enforcement of court judgments with foreign countries (including by virtue of bilateral treaties, of which very few are in force), Azerbaijani courts are unlikely to enforce a judgment of a court established in a country other than Azerbaijan, invoking statutory grounds for setting aside foreign judgments by asserting, for example, that the matter is subject to the exclusive jurisdiction of Azerbaijani courts or the courts of the country where the foreign or non-Azerbaijani judicial decision was adopted do not enforce the judicial decisions of Azerbaijani courts on a reciprocal basis. Although Azerbaijan is a signatory to certain conventions on the recognition and enforcement of foreign arbitral awards, the enforcement of such awards in local courts remains largely untested. Azerbaijani courts can be arbitrary in their decisions and the possibility cannot be excluded that judges may misapply Azerbaijani laws (including, inter alia, those concerning grounds for declining enforcement).

Italy

That are no specific risks in Italy, due to the stability of the Government and Economy.

RISKS RELATING TO THE COMPANY AND ITS OPERATIONS

Activities in the oil and gas sectors can be dangerous, posing health, safety and environmental risks

Oil and natural gas exploration, development and production operations are subject to all the risks and hazards typically associated with such operations, including hazards such as fire, explosion, blowouts, cratering, sour gas releases and spills, each of which could result in substantial damage to oil and natural gas wells, production facilities, other property as well as the environment or personal injury. In particular, the Company may produce sour natural gas in certain areas. An unintentional leak of sour natural gas could result in personal injury, loss of life or damage to property and may necessitate an evacuation of populated areas, all of which could result in liability to the Company. In accordance with industry practice, the Company maintains liability insured against all of these risks, nor are all such risks insurable. Although the Company maintains liability insurance in an amount that it considers consistent with industry practice, the nature of these risks is such that liabilities could exceed policy limits, in which event the Company could incur significant costs. Oil and natural gas production operations are also subject to all the risks typically associated with such operations, including encountering unexpected formations or pressures, premature decline of reservoirs and the invasion of water into producing

formations. Losses resulting from the occurrence of any of these risks may have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects.

Regulatory Risks

Oil and natural gas operations (exploration, production, pricing, marketing and transportation) are subject to extensive controls and regulations imposed by various levels of government, which may be amended from time to time.

Governments may regulate or intervene with respect to price, taxes, royalties and the exportation of oil and natural gas. Such regulations may be changed from time to time in response to economic or political conditions. There is also the risk that implementation of new regulations or the modification of existing regulations affecting the oil and natural gas industry could reduce demand for natural gas and crude oil and increase the Company's costs, any of which may have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects. In order to conduct oil and gas operations, the Company will require licenses from various governmental authorities. There can be no assurance that the Company will be able to obtain all of the licenses and permits that may be required to conduct operations that it may wish to undertake.

Environmental Risks

The Company is subject to significant environmental regulations in respect of its operational activities in all jurisdictions and seeks to conduct its operations in an environmentally responsible manner and to maintain the productivity goals achieved. All phases of the oil and natural gas business present environmental risks and hazards and are subject to environmental regulation pursuant to a variety of federal, provincial and local laws and regulations. Environmental legislation provides for, among other things, restrictions and prohibitions on spills, releases or emissions of various substances produced in association with oil and natural gas operations. The legislation also requires that wells and facility sites be operated, maintained, abandoned and reclaimed to the satisfaction of applicable regulatory authorities. Compliance with such legislation can require significant expenditures and a breach of applicable environmental legislation may result in the imposition of fines and penalties, some of which may be material. Should the Company be unable to fully fund the cost of remedying an environmental problem, the Company might be required to suspend operations or enter into interim compliance measures pending completion of the required remedy. Environmental legislation is evolving in a manner expected to result in stricter standards and enforcement, larger fines and liability and potentially increased capital expenditures and operating costs. The discharge of oil, natural gas or other pollutants into the air, soil or water may give rise to liabilities to governments and third parties and may require the Company to incur costs to remedy such discharge. Although the Company believes that it will be in material compliance with current applicable environmental regulations, no assurance can be given that environmental laws will not result in a curtailment of production or a material increase in the costs of production, development or exploration activities or otherwise have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects.

Italy is signatory to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change and has ratified the Kyoto Protocol and are thereby required to establish legally binding targets to reduce nation-wide

emissions of carbon dioxide, methane, nitrous oxide and other "greenhouse gases". There is the risk that the Company may be subject to legislation in Italy regulating emissions of greenhouse gases. The direct and indirect costs of complying with these emissions regulations may adversely affect the business of the Company.

Significant Capital Expenditure

The Company's business can involve significant capital expenditure and it may require additional capital to accelerate development plans relating to its existing assets and to fund the acquisition and development of additional value enhancing exploration, development and production opportunities should they be identified and arise in the future. If such acquisitions are identified and the Company is not generating sufficient cash flows from its operations at that time to fund these it may enter into significant borrowing arrangements in addition to raising further equity financing for its acquisition, exploration, development and production plans. There can be no assurance that the Company will be able to obtain debt financing or additional equity financing in the amounts required for expenditure beyond its current capital expenditure plans, or, if debt or equity financing is available, that it will be on terms acceptable to the Company.

Moreover, future activities may require the Company to alter its capitalisation significantly. If the Company fails to generate or obtain sufficient capital for its acquisition, exploration, development and production plans (beyond the Company's current planned capital expenditure), this could have a material adverse effect on the Company's future long term growth prospects.

Availability of Drilling Equipment and Access

Oil and natural gas exploration and development activities are dependent on the availability of drilling and related equipment (typically leased from third parties). There is a risk that demand for such limited equipment or access restrictions may affect the availability of such equipment to the Company and may delay exploration and development activities.

Operational Risks

Oil and natural gas development involves risk that, even with a combination of experience, knowledge and evaluation, the Company may not be able to overcome. The long-term commercial success of the Company depends on its ability to find, acquire, develop and commercially produce oil and natural gas reserves. Without the continual addition of new reserves, any existing reserves the Company may have at any particular time, and the production therefrom, will decline over time as such existing reserves are exploited. A future increase in the Company's reserves will depend not only on its ability to explore and develop any properties it may have from time to time, but also on its ability to select and acquire suitable producing properties or prospects. No assurance can be given that the Company will be able to continue to locate satisfactory properties for acquisition or participation. Moreover, if such acquisitions or participations are identified, management of the Company may determine that current markets, terms of acquisition and participation or pricing conditions make such acquisitions or participations unfeasible. There is no assurance that further commercial quantities of oil and natural gas will be discovered or acquired by the Company. There is a risk that future oil and natural gas exploration may involve unprofitable efforts, not only from dry wells, but also from wells that are productive but do not produce sufficient petroleum substances to return a profit. Completion of a well does not assure a profit or recovery of costs. In addition, drilling hazards or environmental damage could greatly increase the cost of operations, and various field operating conditions may adversely affect the production from successful wells. These conditions include delays in obtaining governmental approvals or consents, shut-ins of connected wells resulting from extreme weather conditions, insufficient storage or transportation capacity or other geological and mechanical conditions. While diligent well supervision and effective maintenance operations can contribute to maximising production over time, production delays and declines from normal field operating conditions cannot be eliminated and can be expected to adversely affect revenue and cash flow levels to varying degrees.

Title to Assets

Although title reviews may be conducted prior to the purchase of oil and natural gas producing properties or the commencement of drilling wells, there is the risk that such reviews do not guarantee or certify that an unforeseen defect in the chain of title will not arise to defeat the Company's claim which may have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects.

Reserve Estimates

There are numerous uncertainties inherent in estimating quantities of oil, natural gas and natural gas liquids reserves and the future cash flows attributed to such reserves. The reserve and associated cash flow information set forth herein are estimates only. In general, estimates of economically recoverable oil and natural gas reserves and the future net cash flows therefrom are based upon a number of variable factors and assumptions, such as historical production from the properties, production rates, ultimate reserve recovery, timing and amount of capital expenditures, marketability of oil and gas, royalty rates, the assumed effects of regulation by governmental agencies and future operating costs, all of which may vary materially from actual results. For these reasons, estimates of the economically recoverable oil and natural gas reserves attributable to any particular group of properties, classification of such reserves based on risk of recovery and estimates of future net revenues associated with reserves prepared by different engineers, or by the same engineers at different times may vary and risk exists when relying upon such estimates.

Estimates of proved reserves that may be developed and produced in the future are often based upon volumetric calculations and upon analogy to similar types of reserves, rather than actual production history. Recovery factors and drainage areas were estimated by experience and analogy to similar producing pools. Estimates based on these methods are generally less reliable and a higher level of risk exists than those based on actual production history. Subsequent evaluation of the same reserves based upon production history and production practices will result in variations in the estimated reserves and such variations could be material.

In accordance with applicable securities laws, the Company's independent reserves evaluators have used forecast prices and costs in estimating the reserves and future net cash flows as summarised

herein. Actual future net cash flows will be affected by other factors, such as actual production levels, supply and demand for oil and natural gas, curtailments or increases in consumption by oil and natural gas purchasers, changes in governmental regulation or taxation and the impact of inflation on costs.

Actual production and cash flow derived from the Company's oil and gas reserves will vary from the estimates contained in the reserve evaluations, and there is the risk that such variations may be material. The reserve evaluations are based in part on the assumed success of activities the Company intends to undertake in future years. The reserves and estimated cash flows to be derived therefrom contained in the reserve evaluations will be reduced to the extent that such activities do not achieve the level of success assumed in the reserve evaluations. The reserve evaluations are effective as of a specific effective date and have not been updated and thus do not reflect changes in the Company's reserves since that date.

Global Financial Crisis

Recent market events and conditions, including disruptions in the international credit markets and other financial systems and the deterioration of global economic conditions, have caused significant volatility to commodity prices. These conditions have worsened, causing a loss of confidence in the broader US and global credit and financial markets and resulting in the collapse of, and government intervention in, major banks, financial institutions and insurers and creating a climate of greater volatility, less liquidity, widening of credit spreads, a lack of price transparency, increased credit losses and tighter credit conditions. Notwithstanding various governmental actions, concerns about the general condition of the capital markets, financial instruments, banks, investment banks, insurers and other financial institutions caused the broader credit markets to further deteriorate and stock markets to decline substantially. The recovery from the recession has been slow in various jurisdictions and has been impacted by various ongoing factors including sovereign debt levels and high levels of unemployment which continue to impact commodity prices and result in high volatility in stock markets and therefore attract a level of risk with investing in the Company.

Prices, Markets and Marketing

Brent oil prices have declined since 2015 and are expected to remain volatile in the near future as a result of market uncertainties over supply and demand. Volatile oil and gas prices make it difficult to estimate the value of producing properties for acquisition and often cause disruption in the market for oil and gas producing properties, as buyers and sellers have difficulty agreeing on such value. Price volatility also makes it difficult to budget for and project the return on acquisitions and development and exploitation projects.

In addition, bank lending to the Company may, in part, be determined by the Company's borrowing base. A sustained material decline in prices could reduce the Company's borrowing base, therefore reducing the bank credit available to the Company which could require that a portion, or all, of the Company's bank debt be repaid.

Any material decline in oil and natural gas prices could result in a reduction of the Company's net production revenue. The economics of producing from some wells may change as a result of lower prices, which could result in reduced production of oil or gas and a reduction in the volumes of the

Company's reserves. The Company might also elect not to produce from certain wells at lower prices. All of these factors could result in a material decrease in the Company's expected net production revenue and a reduction in its oil and gas acquisition, development and exploration activities. Prices for oil and gas are subject to large fluctuations in response to relatively minor changes in the supply of and demand for oil and gas, market uncertainty and a variety of additional factors beyond the control of the Company.

These factors include economic conditions in the United States and Canada, the actions of OPEC, governmental regulation, political stability in the Middle East, the foreign supply of oil and gas, risks of supply disruption, the price of foreign imports and the availability of alternative fuel sources. Any substantial and extended decline in the price of oil and gas would have an adverse effect on the Company's carrying value of its reserves, borrowing capacity, revenues, profitability and cash flows from operations and may have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects.

There is the risk that marketability and price of oil and natural gas that may be acquired or discovered by the Company is and will continue to be affected by numerous factors beyond its control. The Company's ability to market its oil and natural gas may depend upon its ability to acquire space on pipelines that deliver natural gas to commercial markets. The Company may also be affected by uncertainty of deliverability, as well as extensive government regulation relating to price, taxes, royalties, land tenure, allowable production, the export of oil and natural gas and many other aspects of the oil and natural gas business.

Variations in Foreign Exchange Rates and Interest Rates

World oil and gas prices are quoted in United States dollars and the price received by Canadian producers is therefore affected by the Canadian / US dollar exchange rate. A significant portion of the Company's international activities are conducted in Euros in Italy, in Swiss Franc in Switzerland, and New Manat in Azerbaijan and Pounds Sterling in the United Kingdom where the Company is exposed to changes in foreign exchange rates as operating expenses, capital expenditures, and financial instruments fluctuate due to changes in exchange rates. The Company does not use derivative instruments to hedge its exposure to foreign exchange risks. In recent years, the Canadian dollar has fluctuated materially in value against the United States dollar. Material increases in the value of the Canadian dollar lead to the risk of negatively impacting the Company's production revenues. Future Canadian/United States exchange rates could accordingly impact the future value of the Company's reserves as determined by independent evaluators.

To the extent that the Company engages in risk management activities related to foreign exchange rates, there is a credit risk associated with counterparties with which the Company may contract. An increase in interest rates could result in a significant increase in the amount the Company pays to service debt.

Leverage and Restrictive Covenants

The ability of the Company to make payments or advances will be subject to applicable laws and contractual restrictions in the instruments governing any indebtedness of the Company. The degree to

which the Company is leveraged could have important consequences for shareholders including: (i) the Company's ability to obtain additional financing for working capital, capital expenditures or acquisitions in the future may be limited; (ii) all or part of the Company's cash flow from operations may be dedicated to the payment of the principal of and interest on the Company's indebtedness, thereby reducing funds available for future operations; (iii) the Company's borrowings may be at variable rates of interest, which would expose the Company to the risk of increased interest rates; and (iv) the Company may be more vulnerable to economic downturns and be limited in its ability to withstand competitive pressures. These factors could have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects.

Issuance of Debt

From time to time the Company may enter into transactions to acquire assets or the shares of other organisations. These transactions may be financed in whole or in part with debt, which may increase the Company's debt obligations above industry standards for oil and natural gas companies of a similar size. Depending on future exploration and development plans, the Company may require additional equity and/or debt financing that may not be available or, if available, may not be available on favourable terms. Neither the Company's Articles nor its by-laws limit the amount of debt that the Company may incur. There is the risk that the level of the Company's debt obligations from time to time could impair the Company's ability to obtain additional financing on a timely basis to take advantage of business opportunities that may arise.

Hedging

From time to time the Company may enter into agreements to receive fixed prices on its oil and natural gas production to offset the risk of revenue losses if commodity prices decline; however, if commodity prices increase beyond the levels set in such agreements, there is a risk as the Company will not benefit from such increases and the Company may nevertheless be obligated to pay royalties on such higher prices, even though not received by it, after giving effect to such agreements. Similarly, from time to time the Company may enter into agreements to fix the exchange rate of Canadian to United States dollars in order to offset the risk of revenue losses if the Canadian dollar increases in value compared to the United States dollar; however, if the Canadian dollar declines in value compared to the United States dollar, the Company will not benefit from the fluctuating exchange rate.

Insurance

The Company's involvement in the exploration for and development of oil and natural gas properties may result in the Company becoming subject to liability for pollution, blow outs, leaks of sour natural gas, property damage, personal injury or other hazards. Although the Company maintains insurance in accordance with industry standards to address certain of these risks, such insurance has limitations on liability and may not be sufficient to cover the full extent of such liabilities. In addition, such risks are not, in all circumstances, insurable or, in certain circumstances, the Company may elect not to obtain insurance to deal with specific risks due to the high premiums associated with such insurance or other reasons. The payment of any uninsured liabilities would reduce the funds available to the Company. The occurrence of a significant event that the Company is not fully insured against, or the insolvency of the

insurer of such event, leads to the risk of a material adverse effect on the Company's business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects.

Management of Growth

The Company may be subject to growth-related risks including capacity constraints and pressure on its internal systems and controls. The ability of the Company to manage growth effectively will require it to continue to implement and improve its operational financial systems and to expand, train and manage its employees. The inability of the Company to deal with this growth may have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects.

Third Party Credit Risk

The Company may be exposed to third party credit risk through its contractual arrangements with its current or future joint venture partners, marketers of its petroleum and natural gas production and other parties. If entities fail to meet their contractual obligations to the Company, this may have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, financial condition, and operations. In addition, poor credit conditions in the industry and of joint venture partners may impact a joint venture partner's willingness to participate in the Company's ongoing capital programme, potentially delaying the programme and the results of such programme until the Company finds a suitable alternative partner.

Conflicts of Interest

Certain directors of the Company are also directors of other oil and gas companies and as such may, in certain circumstances, have a conflict of interest requiring them to abstain from certain decisions. Conflicts, if any, will be subject to the procedures and remedies of the BCBCA.

Reliance on Key Personnel

The Company's success depends in large measure on certain key personnel. The loss of the services of such key personnel may have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects. The Company does not have any key person insurance in effect. The contributions of the existing management team to the immediate and near term operations of the Company are likely to be of central importance. In addition, the competition for qualified personnel in the oil and natural gas industry is intense and there can be no assurance that the Company will be able to continue to attract and retain all personnel necessary for the development and operation of its business. Investors must rely upon the ability, expertise, judgment, discretion, integrity and good faith of the management of the Company.

Competition

The petroleum industry is competitive and investing in the Company contains an inherent level of risk. The Company will compete with numerous other organisations in the search for, and the acquisition of, oil and natural gas properties and in the marketing of oil and natural gas. The Company's competitors will include oil and natural gas companies that have substantially greater financial resources, staff and facilities than those of the Company. The Company's ability to increase its reserves in the future will depend not only on its ability to explore and develop its present properties, but also on its ability to select and acquire other suitable producing properties or prospects for exploratory drilling. Competitive factors in the distribution and marketing of oil and natural gas include price and methods and reliability of delivery and storage. Competition may also be presented by alternate fuel sources.

Seasonality

The level of activity in the international jurisdictions where the Company is or is intending to be active is influenced by seasonal weather patterns. There is the risk that seasonal factors and unexpected weather patterns may lead to declines in exploration and production activity and corresponding declines may delay the Company's activities and/or affect the prices for the Company's sales.

Possible Failure to Realise Anticipated Benefits of Future Acquisitions and Dispositions

The Company may make acquisitions and dispositions of businesses and assets in the ordinary course of business. Achieving the benefits of any future acquisitions depends in part on successfully consolidating functions and integrating operations and procedures in a timely and efficient manner as well as the Company's ability to realise the anticipated growth opportunities and synergies from combining the acquired businesses and operations with its own. The integration of acquired businesses requires substantial management effort, time and resources and may divert management's focus from other strategic opportunities and operational matters during this process. The integration process may result in the loss of key employees and the disruption of ongoing business, customer and employee relationships that my adversely affect the Company's ability to achieve the anticipated benefits of these and future acquisitions. Non-core assets may be periodically disposed of, so that the Company can focus its efforts and resources more efficiently. Depending on the state of the market for such non-core assets, certain non-core assets of the Company, if disposed of, could be expected to realise less than their carrying value on the Company's financial statements.

Expiration of Permits, Licenses and Leases

The Company's properties are held in the form of permits, licenses, leases and working interests in permits, licenses and leases. If the Company or the holder of the permit, license or lease fails to meet the specific requirement of a permit, license or lease, the permit, license or lease may terminate or expire. There can be no assurance that any of the obligations required to maintain each permit, license or lease will be met. The termination or expiration of the Company's permits, licenses or leases or the working interests relating to a permit, license or lease may have a material adverse effect on the Company's results of operations and business.

Delay in Cash Receipts

In addition to the expected time-lags in payment by producers of oil and natural gas to the operators of the Company's properties, and by the operators to the Company, payments between any of such parties may also be delayed by restrictions imposed by lenders, delays in the sale or delivery of products, delays in the connection of wells to a gathering system, blowouts or other accidents, recovery by the operator of expenses incurred in the operation of the Company's properties or the establishment by the operator of reserves for such expense.

Impact of Future Expenditures

The reserve values of the Company's properties, as estimated by independent engineering consultants, are based in part on cash flows to be generated in future years as a result of future capital expenditures and therefore contain a level of risk. The reserve values of the Company's properties, as estimated by independent engineering consultants, will be reduced to the extent that such capital expenditures on such properties do not achieve the level of success assumed in such engineering reports.

Changes in Legislation

It is possible that the Canadian and international governments and provincial/state or regulatory authorities may choose to change the income tax laws, royalty regimes, environmental laws or other laws applicable to oil and gas companies and that any such changes could materially adversely affect the Company and the market value of its Common Shares. In addition it is also possible that changes to legislation, which could adversely affect the market value of the Company could occur in other jurisdictions where the Company operates.

RISKS RELATING TO THE SHARES

Shareholders will not have the opportunity to vote to approve transactions

Unless such approval is required by law or other regulatory process, Shareholders will not have the opportunity to vote on transactions even if Common Shares are being issued as consideration for the transaction. Chapter 10 of the LSE Listing Rules relating to significant transactions will not apply to the Company while the Company has a Standard Listing. The Company does not expect that Shareholder approval will be required in connection with transactions, and therefore, investors will be relying on the Company's and the Directors' ability to identify potential targets, evaluate their merits, conduct or monitor diligence and conduct negotiations.

Investors will experience a dilution of their percentage ownership of the Company on the exercise of outstanding Options, Warrants or conversion of Convertible Loan Notes or if the Company decides to offer additional Common Shares in the future

Other than the UK Placing, the Company has no current plans for an offering of its Common Shares. However, the Company may make future acquisitions or enter into financings or other transactions involving the issuance of securities of the Company, including Common Shares, which may be dilutive. The Company may also issue additional Common Shares from time to time as the Board may determine pursuant to its Stock Option Plan. The exercise of Options or Warrants or conversion of Convertible Loan Notes will have a dilutive effect on Shareholder's percentage ownership of the Company and may result in a dilution of Shareholders' interest if the price per Common Share exceeds the subscription/conversion price payable at the relevant time.

Shareholders will not be entitled to the takeover offer protections provided by the City Code

The City Code applies, inter alia, to offers for all listed public companies considered by the Panel on Takeovers and Mergers to be incorporated or resident in the United Kingdom, the Channel Islands or the

Isle of Man. The Company is not so incorporated or resident and therefore Shareholders will not receive the benefit of the takeover offer protections provided by the City Code. As the Company is a reporting issuer in Alberta and British Columbia, certain offers to purchase outstanding shares of the Company may be subject to the application of Canadian securities laws which require the making of an offer on identical terms to all shareholders in the local jurisdiction (with limited exceptions). Such rules are not necessarily equivalent to the rules under the City Code. Moreover, such laws may not necessarily apply where an offer is not made to a shareholder in Canada. Canadian securities laws provide that a person or company (the "offeror") that offers to purchase equity or voting securities (such as the Company's Common Shares) of a reporting issuer from security holders in Canada and resulting in an offeror owning or exercising control or direction, directly or indirectly, over equity or voting securities representing 20% or more of the outstanding securities of the class (including securities that the person or company has the right or obligation to acquire within 60 days, with or without conditions) must, subject to certain exemptions, make the offer, on identical terms, to all security holders in Canada in accordance with a number of requirements (referred to as "Canadian takeover bid rules"). Exemptions from the Canadian takeover bid rules are available in certain circumstances, including in the case of certain private transactions involving five or fewer vendors where the purchase price does not exceed 115% of the market price of the shares. Another exemption is available in the case of purchases on the open market where the aggregate number of shares pursuant to this exemption together with other acquisitions does not exceed 5% of the issued and outstanding shares over a twelve-month period.

The Canadian takeover bid rules apply where purchases are made from shareholders in Canada. Although Canadian securities regulatory authorities do have discretion to commence regulatory proceedings on the basis of public interest notwithstanding the fact that the relevant parties are not residents of Canada, the purchase and sale of securities from or by shareholders who are not in Canada may not necessarily be afforded the protection of the Canadian takeover bid rules.

The Company is incorporated in Canada, and as such is subject to Canadian company law

The Company is a company incorporated under the BCBCA, and as such its corporate structure, the rights and obligations of Shareholders and its corporate bodies may be different from those of the home countries of international investors. Furthermore, non-Canadian residents may find it more difficult and costly to exercise shareholder rights. International investors may also find it costly and difficult to effect service of process and enforce their civil liabilities against the Company or some of its directors, controlling persons or officers.

The Company's shares are listed on two separate stock markets and investors seeking to take advantage of price differences between such markets may create unexpected volatility in the share price; in addition, investors may not be able to easily move shares for trading between such markets

Common Shares are listed and traded on the TSXV and the LSE. As shares are traded on both markets, price and volume levels for Common Shares could fluctuate significantly on either market, independent of the share price or trading volume on the other market. Investors could seek to sell or buy Common Shares to take advantage of any price differences between the two markets through a practice referred to as arbitrage. Any arbitrage activity could create unexpected volatility in both Common Share prices on either exchange and in the volumes of Common Shares available for trading on either market. In

addition, holders of Common Shares in either jurisdiction will not be immediately able to transfer such shares for trading on the other market without effecting necessary procedures with the Company's transfer agents/registrars. This could result in time delays and additional cost for Shareholders.

Investors may not be able to realise returns on their investment in Common Shares within a period that they would consider to be reasonable

Investments in Common Shares may be relatively illiquid. There may be a limited number of Shareholders and this factor, together with the number of Common Shares to be issued pursuant to the Placing, may contribute both to infrequent trading in the Common Shares on the London Stock Exchange and to volatile Share price movements. Investors should not expect that they will necessarily be able to realise their investment in Common Shares within a period that they would regard as reasonable. Accordingly, the Common Shares may not be suitable for short-term investment. Admission should not be taken as implying that there will be an active trading market for the Common Shares. Even if an active trading market develops, the market price for the Common Shares may fall below the Placing Price.

The Company does not currently intend to pay dividends and its ability to pay dividends in the future may be limited

The Company has never declared or paid any dividends on the Common Shares. The Company currently intends to retain future earnings, if any, for future operations, expansion and debt repayment, if necessary. Therefore, at present, there is no intention to pay dividends and a dividend may never be paid. Any decision to declare and pay dividends will be made at the discretion of the Board and will depend on, among other things, the Company's results of operations, financial condition and solvency and distributable reserves tests imposed by corporate law and such other factors that the Board may consider relevant.

RISKS RELATING TO TAXATION

Future changes in tax regulation applicable to the Company's entities may reduce net returns to Shareholders

The treatment of the Company's entities is subject to changes in tax regulation or practices in territories in which Company entities are resident for tax purposes. Such changes may include (but are not limited to) the taxation of operating income, investment income, dividends received or (in the specific context of withholding tax) dividends paid. Any changes to tax legislation in territories in which the Company entities are resident for tax purposes may have a material adverse effect on the financial position of the Company, reducing net returns to its shareholders. In many jurisdictions, the resources sector is subject to particular taxation regimes which sometimes impose a comparatively heavy burden on activities within the sector and the comments made above are particularly salient in relation to such regimes.

Tax Risks Related to Italian Operations

In Italy, for onshore permits, the state royalty on production of both oil and gas is a maximum of 10%, with a provision that no royalties are paid on yearly production less than 125,000 bbls of oil and

approximately 700 MMcf of gas, per field (or approximately 340 bbls/d and 1.9 MMcf/d). At the present time, the Company does not pay any state royalties since all its producing fields fall below the minimum royalty threshold. The corporate tax is a maximum of 28% and there are no restrictions on repatriation of profits. Going forward, there is the risk that potential changes in the tax and/or royalty system could have a significant impact on the tax payable by the Company.

Tax Risks Related to Argentinian Operations

The Company is exempt from taxes on production from the Alberto and Don Ernesto fields. Instead it pays only royalties. In the future, there is the risk that potential changes in the tax and/or royalty system could have a significant impact on the tax payable by the Company.

Tax Risks Related to Azerbaijani Operations

There are currently three separate and distinct tax regimes that are applicable in Azerbaijan: (i) the statutory regime, (ii) the tax regime applicable to oil and gas companies and mining companies operating under PSAs (this being the regime applicable to the Company) and (iii) the tax regime for companies working under host government agreements on the "Main Export Pipeline" and the "South Caucasus Pipeline".

Any changes to the tax regimes that currently apply in Azerbaijan may have an adverse effect on the financial position of the Company.

DIVIDENDS OR DISTRIBUTIONS

Zenith has not declared or paid any cash dividends or distributions to shareholders in the past three years. The future payment of dividends or distributions will be dependent upon the financial condition of the Company and other factors which the Board may consider appropriate in the circumstances.

DESCRIPTION OF SHARE CAPITAL

Zenith is authorised to issue an unlimited number of Common Shares, of which 43,221,468 were issued at no par value and fully paid during the year ended 31 March 2018 (2017 – Total Common Shares in issue: 115,577,230). All Common Shares have the right to vote and the right to receive dividends. Zenith is authorised to issue an unlimited number of preferred shares, issuable in series, of which none have been issued as of the date of this Document. The Directors of the Company may by resolution fix the rights, privileges, restrictions and conditions of the preferred shares of each series.

The securities are subject to an application for admission to the Official List of the FCA and to trading on the London Stock Exchange's main market for listed securities are common shares of the Company of no par value, which are registered with ISIN number CA98936C1068 and SEDOL number BYNXNZ9.

Following the issue of the new Ordinary Shares, as of March 31, 2018, the Company has 158,798,698 common shares in issue and admitted to trading on the Toronto Stock Exchange Venture Exchange

Zenith currently has 153,200,119 common shares in issue and admitted to trading on the Main Market of the London Stock Exchange. The above figure may be used by shareholders in the Company as the denominator for the calculations by which they will determine if they are required to notify their interest in, or change to their interest in, the share capital of the Company under the Financial Conduct Authority's Disclosure Guidance and Transparency Rules. A further announcement will be made closer to Admission in relation to the Total Voting Rights of the Company's common shares admitted to trading on the Main Market of the London Stock Exchange.

Zenith is authorized to issue an unlimited number of preferred shares, issuable in series, of which none have been issued as of the date of this Annual Information Form.

Common Shares

The holders of Common Shares are entitled to receive notice of, to attend and vote at any meetings of the Shareholders, to receive such dividends declared by Zenith and to receive the remaining property of Zenith on dissolution after creditors of Zenith and holders of the preferred shares outstanding at the time have been satisfied.

Preferred Shares

Zenith is authorized to issue an unlimited number of preferred shares issuable in series, each series consisting of such number of shares and having such rights, privileges, restrictions and conditions as may be determined by the Board prior to the issuance thereof. With respect to the payment of dividends and the distribution of assets in the event of liquidation, dissolution or winding-up of Zenith, the preferred shares are entitled to preference over the Common Shares and any other shares ranking junior to the preferred shares and may also be given such other preferences over the Common Shares and any other shares and any other shares ranking junior to the preferred shares ranking junior to the preferred shares as may be determined at the time of creation of each series.

MARKET FOR SECURITIES

The Common Shares are listed for trading on the TSXV under the symbol, "ZEE" and in the LSE under the symbol "ZEN".

The following table sets out the price range for, and trading volume of, the Common Shares as reported by the Exchange for each month, from the date of the last AIF:

| | | TSXV (ZEE) | | | LSE (ZEN) | | | | | |
|------|-----------|----------------|-------------|----|-----------|------------|---------------|-------------|---------|------------|
| | | Canadian Dolla | | | llars | | British Pound | | | |
| | | <u> </u> | <u>High</u> | | Low | Volume | <u> </u> | <u>High</u> | Low | Volume |
| 2018 | May | \$ | 0.145 | \$ | 0.105 | 811,500 | £C |).0750 | £0.0620 | 12,065,508 |
| | April | \$ | 0.130 | \$ | 0.115 | 298,200 | £C |).0730 | £0.0635 | 17,606,539 |
| | March | \$ | 0.130 | \$ | 0.115 | 154,000 | £C |).0705 | £0.0625 | 20,558,168 |
| | February | \$ | 0.145 | \$ | 0.125 | 361,800 | £C | 0.0810 | £0.0670 | 15,632,781 |
| | January | \$ | 0.170 | \$ | 0.140 | 36,540 | £C | 0.0988 | £0.0810 | 23,024,674 |
| 2017 | December | \$ | 0.160 | \$ | 0.125 | 115,600 | £C |).0975 | £0.0750 | 26,852,041 |
| | November | \$ | 0.195 | \$ | 0.150 | 1,343,360 | £C |).1213 | £0.0837 | 26,883,194 |
| | October | \$ | 0.200 | \$ | 0.110 | 744,200 | £C |).1188 | £0.0713 | 46,132,545 |
| | September | \$ | 0.140 | \$ | 0.110 | 191,070 | £C |).0750 | £0.0688 | 16,112,358 |
| | August | \$ | 0.125 | \$ | 0.120 | 198,070 | £C |).0825 | £0.0725 | 14,053,128 |
| | July | \$ | 0.150 | \$ | 0.130 | 56,300 | £C |).0913 | £0.0775 | 21,447,698 |
| | June | \$ | 0.1600 | \$ | 0.1250 | 394,911 | £C |).0882 | £0.0763 | 37,751,899 |
| | May | \$ | 0.1700 | \$ | 0.1450 | 528,957 | £C |).0969 | £0.0839 | 32,101,042 |
| | April | \$ | 0.2000 | \$ | 0.1600 | 768,850 | £C |).1247 | £0.0925 | 37,948,198 |
| | March | \$ | 0.2400 | \$ | 0.1700 | 1,150,616 | £C |).1288 | £0.1075 | 43,510,045 |
| | February | \$ | 0.2200 | \$ | 0.1550 | 2,878,353 | £C |).1325 | £0.0957 | 44,724,916 |
| | January | \$ | 0.1750 | \$ | 0.1750 | 10,224,475 | £C |).1099 | £0.0765 | 73,129,899 |
| 2016 | December | \$ | 0.1500 | \$ | 0.1500 | 1,382,350 | | | | |
| | November | \$ | 0.1050 | \$ | 0.0700 | 1,100,215 | | | | |
| | October | \$ | 0.0800 | \$ | 0.0600 | 805,420 | | | | |
| | September | \$ | 0.0800 | \$ | 0.0450 | 1,255,705 | | | | |
| | August | \$ | 0.0650 | \$ | 0.0600 | 750,367 | | | | |
| | July | \$ | 0.0950 | \$ | 0.0600 | 105,500 | | | | |
| | June | \$ | 0.1000 | \$ | 0.0950 | 13,691 | | | | |
| | May | \$ | 0.1100 | \$ | 0.0800 | 174,600 | | | | |
| | April | \$ | 0.1550 | \$ | 0.1000 | 531,655 | | | | |
| | March | \$ | 0.1650 | \$ | 0.0700 | 1.165.336 | | | | |
| | February | \$ | 0.0800 | \$ | 0.0700 | 213,700 | | | | |
| | January | \$ | 0.0900 | \$ | 0.0600 | 220,200 | | | | |
| 2015 | December | \$ | 0.0850 | \$ | 0.0400 | 1,470,900 | | | | |
| | November | \$ | 0.0850 | \$ | 0.0450 | 1.063.466 | | | | |
| | October | \$ | 0.0900 | \$ | 0.0800 | 104,500 | | | | |
| | September | \$ | 0.0900 | \$ | 0.0850 | 94,900 | | | | |

PRIOR SALES

The following table summarizes each class of securities of the Company's outstanding as of March 31, 2018, but not listed or quoted on a marketplace and that were issued in the most recently completed financial year, the price at which the securities were issued, the number and description of the securities issued and the dates such securities were issued.

SHARES AND CONVERTIBLE, EXERCISABLE AND EXCHANGEABLE SECURITIES

Zenith is authorised to issue an unlimited number of Common Shares, of which 43,221,468 were issued at no par value and fully paid during the year ended 31 March 2018 (2017 – Total Common Shares in issue: 115,577,230). All Common Shares have the right to vote and the right to receive dividends. Zenith is authorised to issue an unlimited number of preferred shares, issuable in series, of which none have been issued as of the date of this Document. The Directors of the Company may by resolution fix the rights, privileges, restrictions and conditions of the preferred shares of each series.

Zenith currently has 153,200,119 common shares in issue and admitted to trading on the Main Market of the London Stock Exchange. The above figure may be used by shareholders in the Company as the denominator for the calculations by which they will determine if they are required to notify their interest in, or change to their interest in, the share capital of the Company under the Financial Conduct Authority's Disclosure Guidance and Transparency Rules. A further announcement will be made closer to Admission in relation to the Total Voting Rights of the Company's common shares admitted to trading on the Main Market of the London Stock Exchange.

The Group's ordinary shares are all fully paid and have not been allocated a par value.

| Issued | Number of common shares | Amount CAD \$'000 |
|---|----------------------------|----------------------|
| Balance – 31 March 2016 | 43,594,406 | 9,578 |
| Non-brokered unit private placement (i) | 6,674,775 | 534 |
| Finder's fee | - | - 27 |
| Non-brokered unit private placement (ii) | 3,892,875 | 311 |
| Finder's fee | - | - 15 |
| Conversion of convertible notes (iii) | 2,730,000 | 300 |
| Settlement of debt (iii) | 312,500 | 31 |
| Non-brokered unit private placement (iv) | 1,519,250 | 122 |
| Finder's fee | - | - 6 |
| Balance – 30 September 2016 | 58,723,806 | 10,828 |
| Non-brokered unit private placement (v) | 1,906,050 | 191 |
| Finder's fee | - | - 10 |
| Settlement of debt (vi) | 1,049,235 | 88 |
| Non-brokered unit private placement (vii) | 2,745,062 | 329 |
| Finder's fee | - | - 4 |
| Settlement of debt (viii) | 150,000 | 12 |
| Admission LSE placement (ix) | 33,322,143 | 3,783 |
| Fair value of warrants issued | - | - 77 |
| Finder's fee | - | - 200 |

| Settlement of debt (x) | 668,571 | 78 |
|---|-------------|--------|
| Non-brokered unit private placement (xi) | 9,000,000 | 1,399 |
| Finder's fee | | - 70 |
| Conversion of convertible notes (xii) | 3,700,000 | 407 |
| Settlement of debt (xiii) | 505,263 | 72 |
| Conversion of convertible notes (xiv) | 1,637,100 | 164 |
| Conversion of convertible notes (xv) | 2,170,000 | 239 |
| Balance – 31 March 2017 | 115,577,230 | 17,229 |
| Exercise of stock option (xvi) | 1,000,000 | - |
| Exercise of warrants (xvii) | 1,019,250 | 153 |
| Balance – 30 June 2017 | 117,596,480 | 17,382 |
| Non-brokered unit private placement (xviii) | 3,533,333 | 438 |
| Finder's fee | | · 22 |
| Non-brokered unit private placement (xix) | 2,666,667 | 328 |
| Finder's fee | | · 16 |
| Non-brokered unit private placement (xx) | 666,666 | 82 |
| Finder's fee | | 4 |
| Non-brokered unit private placement (xxi) | 3,600,000 | 404 |
| Finder's fee | | - 20 |
| Exercise of stock option (xxii) | 1,000,000 | 100 |
| Settlement of debt (xxiii) | 111,131 | 17 |
| Balance – 30 September 2017 | 129,174,277 | 18,689 |
| Exercise of warrants (xxiv) | 2,049,775 | 307 |
| Exercise of warrants (xxv) | 1,257,875 | 189 |
| Exercise of warrants (xxvi) | 1,306,050 | 261 |
| Exercise of warrants (xxvii) | 500,000 | 75 |
| Exercise of warrants (xxviii) | 1,612,142 | 322 |
| Exercise of warrants (xxix) | 3,150,000 | 473 |
| Exercise of stock option (xxx) | 2,000,000 | 200 |
| Exercise of warrants (xxxi) | 400,000 | 80 |
| Exercise of stock option (xxxii) | 1,000,000 | 150 |
| Exercise of stock option (xxxiii) | 1,650,000 | 202 |
| Exercise of warrants (xxxiii) | 100,000 | 20 |
| Balance – 31 December 2017 | 144,200,119 | 20,968 |
| Non-brokered unit private placement (xxxiv) | 4,000,000 | 500 |
| Non-brokered unit private placement (xxxv) | 9,000,000 | 1,158 |
| Finder's fee | | - 58 |
| Settlement of debt (xxxvi) | 1,598,579 | 224 |
| Balance – 31 March 2018 | 158,798,698 | 22,792 |
| | | |

i) On April 11, 2016, the Group completed the private placement of 6,674,775 shares at CAD\$0.08 per unit for gross proceeds of CAD\$534k. Of the 6,674,775 shares, 5,000,000 shares were issued forming part of a unit comprising one common share and one common share purchase warrant. Each whole common share purchase warrant entitles the holder to acquire one common share at CAD\$0.15 per common share for a period of 24 months from the date of

issuance. The remaining 1,674,775 shares were not issued with accompanying warrants. The Group also paid aggregate finders' fees of CAD\$27k.

- ii) On April 21, 2016, the Group completed the private placement of 3,892,875 shares at CAD\$0.08 per unit for gross proceeds of CAD\$311k. Each unit is comprised of one common share and one common share purchase warrant. Each whole common share purchase warrant entitles the holder to acquire one common share at CAD\$0.15 per common share for a period of 24 months from the date of issuance. The Group also paid aggregate finders' fees of CAD\$15k and issued 179,712 warrats to certain arm's-length parties in the connection with the Private Placement.
- iii) On June 9, 2016, the Group issued 2,730,000 shares at a deemed price of \$0.11 per share in partial conversion of convertible notes \$300k and 312,500 shares at a price of \$0.10 per share creditors of the Corporation to settle debts owing by the Group totalling \$31k.
- iv) On June 16, 2016, the Group has closed a non-brokered private placement of 1,519,250 shares of the Group at a price of \$0.08 per Unit for aggregate gross proceeds of \$122k. Each unit is comprised of one common share and one common share purchase warrant. Each Warrant will be exercisable for one Common Share at a price of \$0.15 per share for a period of 24 months from the date of closing of the offering. The Company also paid aggregate finders' fees of CAD\$6k.
- v) On October 10 2016, the Group closed a non-brokered private placement of 1,906,050 Common Shares at a price of CAD \$0.10 per unit for aggregate gross proceeds of CAD\$191k. Each unit is comprised of one Common Share and one common share purchase warrant. Each common share purchase warrant will be exercisable for one Common Share at a price of CAD\$0.20 per share for a period of 24 months from the date of closing of the offering. The Company also paid aggregate finders' fees of CAD\$10k.
- vi) On 19 October 2016, the Group issued 724,235 Common Shares at a deemed price of CAD \$0.085 per Common Share to certain debtholders and creditors of the Group to settle debts owing by the Group, representing an aggregate of CAD \$62k. In addition the Group issued 325,000 Common Shares at a deemed price of \$0.08 per share, to a service provider to settle debts owing by the Group, representing an aggregate of CAD \$26k.
- Vii) On November 7, 2016, the Group closed a non-brokered private placement of 2,745,062
 Common Shares at a price of CAD \$0.12 per unit for aggregate gross proceeds of CAD \$329k.
 Insiders of the Group subscribed for an aggregate of 2,195,475 units for aggregate subscription proceeds of CAD \$263k. Each common share purchase warrant will be exercisable for one Common Share at a price of CAD \$0.20 per share for a period of 24 months from the date of closing of the offering. The Company also paid aggregate finders' fees of CAD\$4k.
- viii) On November 30, 2016, the Group issued 150,000 Common Shares to certain debtholders and creditors of the Group (based on a price of CAD\$ \$0.08 per share Common Share) in settlement of a debt of GBP £7k (inclusive of accrued interest) owed by the Group in respect of services.
- ix) On January 5, 2017, the Group announced that the Prospectus dated January 5, 2017 has been approved by the UK Listing Authority (the "**Prospectus**"). The Prospectus relates to admission of the Group's Common Shares to the standard listing segment of the Official List and to trading on the London Stock Exchange's Main Market ("**Admission**"). Admission and commencement of dealings in the Group's Common Shares did occur on 11 January 2017.

- In connection with Admission, the Group successfully placed 33,322,143 Common Shares (the "**UK Placing**"). Following its book-building process, in which Common Shares were placed at £0.07 (CAD\$0.11) per Common Share, on completion of the UK Placing the gross proceeds available to the Group were approximately £2,333k (CAD\$3,783k) and the net proceeds were approximately £2,016k (CAD\$3,305k). The Group paid finder's fees of £114k (CAD\$200k) and issued 1,114,286 broker warrants exercisable for 24 months from closing at a price of £0.07 per common share to certain arm's-length parties under the private placement undertaken as part of the dual listing on the London Stock Exchange on January 11, 2017.
- x) In January 2017, the Group issued 668,571 shares, at a deemed price of £0.07 per share, for the settlement of a debt for services of a senior manager of the Company, for an amount of £47k (CAD\$78K).
- xi) In January 2017, the Group entered into an agreement to proceed with a brokered private placement (the "Private Placement") to raise gross proceeds of GBP 855k (approximately CAD\$ 1,399k) through the issue of nine million (9,000,000) new common shares of the Group at a price of GBP 0.095 (approximately CAD\$ 0.1565) per share. In addition to the New Common Shares, under the Private Placement each subscriber received one warrant (the "Warrant") for every New Common Share purchased. Each Warrant shall entitle the Warrant holder to subscribe for new Common Shares in the Group at a price of GBP 0.15 per common share (approximately CAD\$ 0.247), exercisable at any time until 1 February 2019. The Company also paid aggregate finders' fees of CAD\$70k.
- xii) On January 30, 2017, the Group completed a further conversion of Convertible Notes denominated in CHF (Swiss Francs), issuing an amount of 3,700,000 Common Shares of Zenith with an aggregate value of CAD\$407k (approximately £247k). The terms of this conversion were comprehensively outlined in the Prospectus issued by the Group on January 2018, stating that the conversion mechanism requires a conversion price of CAD\$ 0.11 (£0.0677).
- xiii) On March 14, 2017, the Group issued 505,263 common shares in the capital of the Corporation at a deemed price of \$0.1425 per Common Share, to settle certain debts owing by the Corporation. The Group further confirms that the debts have been fully paid, with the balance being settled in cash. The Common Shares issued pursuant to the Share Settlement are subject to a four-month hold period.
- xiv) On March 21, 2017, Gunsynd PLC elected to fully convert its £100k principal amount unsecured convertible note into common shares of the Group at the conversion price of CAD\$0.10, as outlined in the Group's prospectus published on January 2017. Upon conversion of the Convertible Note 1,637,100 Common Shares will be issued to Gunsynd. This fully extinguishes Zenith's GBP convertible debt.
- xv) On March 21, 2017, the Group completed a further conversion of Convertible Notes denominated in CHF (Swiss Franc), issuing an amount of 2,170,000 Common Shares of Zenith with an aggregate value of CAD\$239k (approximately £143k). The terms of this conversion were comprehensively outlined in the Prospectus issued by the Group on January 2017, stating that the conversion mechanism requires a conversion price of CDN\$ 0.11 (£0.06588).
- xvi) On May 25, 2017, the Group announced that, following its announcement on February 22, 2017 that a Director of the Group had exercised an option to acquire 1,000,000 new Common Shares in the capital of the Group, the Option Shares have been issued on May 23, 2017 following confirmation by Mr. Regis Milano of the custodian to whom they should be issued.
- xvii) On June 29, 2017, an investor in the Group exercised warrants to acquire 1,019,250 new common shares of no par value in the capital of the Group. The exercise price of the warrant

was CAD\$0.15 per share, and the total consideration received CAD\$153k (approximately £91k).

- xviii) On July 14, 2017, the Group closed a non-brokered private placement of 3,533,333 Common Shares at a price of CAD \$0.123956 per unit for aggregate gross proceeds of CAD \$438k (approximately £265k). The Group also paid aggregate finders' fees of CAD\$22k (approximately £13k).
- xix) On August 2, 2017, the Group completed a non-brokered private placement of 2,666,667 Common Shares at a price of CAD \$0.1230606 per unit for aggregate gross proceeds of CAD \$328k (approximately £200k). The Group also paid aggregate finders' fees of CAD\$16k (approximately £10k).
- The proceeds of the Private Placement were used to fund Zenith's acquisition of oil production equipment and provide general working capital.
- xx) On August 2, 2017, the Group completed a non-brokered private placement of 666,666 Common Shares at a price of CAD\$0.1230606 per unit for aggregate gross proceeds of CAD \$82k (approximately £50k). The Group also paid aggregate finders' fees of CAD\$4k (approximately £2.5k). The proceeds of this Private Placement fund the Group's acquisition of oil production equipment and provide general working capital
- xxi) On September 11, 2017, the Group closed a non-brokered private placement of 3,600,000 Common Shares at a price of CAD\$0.11 per unit for aggregate gross proceeds of CAD\$404k (approximately £252k). The Group also paid aggregate finders' fees of CAD\$20k (approximately £13k).
- The proceeds of this Private Placement were used to fund Zenith's transformational oil production operations in Azerbaijan.
- xxii) On September 27, 2017 the Group announced that a Director of Zenith had exercised part of his stock options to purchase 1,000,000 common shares in the capital of the Company at a price of CAD\$0.10 per Common Share and a total cost of CAD\$100,000 (approximately £60k).
- xxiii) On September 28, 2017 the Group announced that a Director of the Company, in accordance with TSX Venture Exchange rules, had swapped part of his salary for the first two quarters of the 2018 financial year for the equivalent of CAD\$2.5K per months, for a total of CAD\$15k (approximately £9k). As a result, the Director will receive 111,131 common shares in the capital of the Company at an average price of approximately CAD\$0.14 for the period April 1, 2017 until December 31, 2017.
- xxiv) On October 12, 2017 an investor in the Company exercised warrants to acquire 2,049,775 new common shares of no par value in the capital of the Company. The exercise price of the warrant was CAD\$0.15 per share, and the total consideration received was CAD\$307k (approximately £186k).
- xxv) On October 19, 2017 an investor in the Company exercised warrants to acquire 1,257,875 new common shares of no par value in the capital of the Company. The exercise price of the warrant was CAD\$0.15 per share, and the total consideration received was CAD\$189k (approximately £114k).
- xxvi) On October 23, 2017 an investor in the Company has exercised warrants to acquire 1,306,050 new common shares of no par value in the capital of the Company. The exercise price of the warrant was CAD\$0.20 per share, and the total consideration received was CAD\$261k (approximately £160k).
- xxvii) On November 2, 2017 an investor in the Company exercised warrants to acquire 500,000 new

common shares of no par value in the capital of the Company. The exercise price of the warrant was CAD\$0.15 per share, and the total consideration received was CAD\$75k (approximately £44k).

- xxviii) On November 8, 2017 an investor in the Company exercised warrants to acquire 1,612,142 new common shares of no par value in the capital of the Company. The exercise price of the warrant was CAD\$0.20 per share, and the total consideration received CAD\$322k (approximately £195k).
- xxix) On November 22, 2017 an investor in the Company exercised warrants to acquire 3,150,000 new common shares of no par value in the capital of the Company. The exercise price of the warrant was CAD\$0.15 per share, and the total consideration received CAD\$473k (approximately £284k).
- xxx) On November 23, 2017 a Director of the Company exercised stock options to acquire 2,000,000 new common shares of no par value in the capital of the Company. The exercise price of the warrant was CAD\$0.10 per share, and the total consideration received CAD\$200k (approximately £118k).
- xxxi) On December 11, 2017 an investor in the Company exercised warrants to acquire 400,000 new common shares of no par value in the capital of the Company. The exercise price of the warrant was CAD\$0.20 per share, and the total consideration received CAD\$80k (approximately £47k).
- xxxii) On December 15, 2017 a Director of the Company exercised stock options to acquire 1,000,000 new common shares of no par value in the capital of the Company. The exercise price of the warrant was CAD\$0.15 per share, and the total consideration received CAD\$150k (approximately £87k).
- xxxiii) On December 18, 2017 the Company announced that a Director of the Company had exercised stock options to acquire 500,000 new common shares of no par value in the capital of the Company at an exercise price of CAD\$0.10 per stock option (approximately £0.06) at a total cost of CAD\$50,000 (£30k).
- The Company also announced that the Chief Financial Officer of the Company had exercised stock options to acquire a total of 1,150,000 new common shares of no par value in the capital of the Company. 400,000 of the new common shares had an exercise price of CAD\$0.10 per new share (approximately £0.0583). The remaining 750,000 new common shares had an exercise price of CAD£0.15 (approximately £0.0874). The total consideration for the Chief Financial Officer's exercise of stock options was CAD\$152,000 (approximately £91k).
- The Company also announced on December 18, 2017 that an investor in the Company had exercised warrants to acquire 100,000 new common shares of no par value in the capital of the Company. The exercise price per warrant was CAD\$0.20 per share, and the total consideration received was CAD\$20k (£12k).
- xxxiv) On January 10, 2018, the Company closed a private placement to raise gross proceeds of CAD\$500k (approximately £297k) through the issue of 4,000,000 new common shares of no par value in the capital of the Company at a price of CAD\$0.125 (approximately £0.0742) per new common share with Canadian investors. The proceeds of the private placement have been allocated for the purchase of equipment to develop the Company's oil production operations in Azerbaijan. The Company also paid finder's fees for £3k (approximately CAD\$5k).
- xxxv) On January 24, 2018 the Company completed a placing in the UK (the "Placing") to raise gross proceeds of £678k (approximately CAD\$1,158k) by issuing 9,000,000 common shares of no par value in the capital of the Company (the "New Common Shares") at a price of £0.0742

(approximately CAD\$0.1287) per New Common Share. The Company also paid finder's fees for £34k (approximately CAD\$58k) and under the terms of the Placing, the broker was issued 180,000 warrants in the Company, priced at £0.0925, with an expiry date of two years from Admission.

- The New Common Shares were offered by the Company's broker to certain investors, principally UK institutions, at the same sterling equivalent price as the Canadian Placing. The Placing garnered considerable interest, with the Company receiving offers for subscription three times in excess of the maximum 9,000,000 New Common Shares that the Company was able to offer to UK investors, in compliance with Standard list regulations.
- The Company intends to use the proceeds of the Placing to finance its continued investment in its Azerbaijan field operations and for general working capital.
- xxxvi) On January 24, 2018 the Company agreed to issue 1,598,579 common shares at a deemed price of CAD\$0.14 to settle a debt of US\$180,000 owing by the Company.

| | Number of | Number of | Weighted | Amount CAD |
|-------------------------|-------------|--------------|----------------|------------|
| | options | warrants | average | \$'000 |
| | | | exercise price | |
| Balance – 31 March 2016 | - | 29,638,898 | 0.23 | 1,510 |
| Unit private placements | - | 12,591,612 | 0.15 | - |
| Unit private placements | - | 4,651,112 | 0.20 | - |
| Unit private placements | - | 1,114,286 | 0.11 | 77 |
| Unit private placements | - | 9,000,000 | 0.24 | - |
| Options issued | 6,000,000 | - | 0.10 | 290 |
| Options excercised | (1,000,000) | - | 0.10 | - |
| Balance – 31 March 2017 | 5,000,000 | 56,995,908 | 0.21 | 1,877 |
| Options issued | 2,750,000 | - | 0.12 | 217 |
| Options issued | 2,000,000 | - | 0.13 | 258 |
| Warrant issued | - | 180,000 | 0.07 | 12 |
| Warrants excercised | - | (1,019,250) | - | - |
| Options excercised | (3,900,000) | - | 0.10 | (226) |
| Options excercised | (1,750,000) | - | 0.12 | (98) |
| Warrants excercised | - | (10,375,842) | 0.25 | (107) |
| Warrants expired | - | (2,349,320) | 0.15 | (76) |
| Warrants expired | - | (16,403,852) | 0.25 | (982) |
| Balance – 31 March 2018 | 4,100,000 | 27,027,644 | 0.19 | 875 |

1. Warrants and options

Stock Options

| Туре | Grant Date | Number of options | Exercise price per unit CAD\$ | Expiry Date |
|---------------|---------------|----------------------|-------------------------------------|---------------|
| Stock options | November 2016 | 1,100,000 | 0.10 | November 2021 |
| Stock options | May 2017 | 1,000,000 | 0.15 | May 2022 |
| Stock options | November 2017 | 2,000,000 | 0.18 | November 2022 |
| | TOTAL | 4,100,000 | | |

The Company has a stock options plan (the "**Plan**") for its directors, employees and consultants. The maximum number of shares available under the Plan is limited to 10% of the issued and outstanding common shares at the time of granting options. Granted options are fully vested on the date of grant, at which time all related share-based payment expense is recognised in the consolidated statements of income (loss) and comprehensive income (loss). Share options expire five years from the date of granting.

As at March 31, 2018, the Group had 4,100,000 stock options outstanding (relating to 4,100,000 shares) and exercisable at a weighted average exercise price shown on the table above per share with a weighted average life remaining of 4.26 years.

The fair value of the options was calculated using the Black-Scholes pricing model calculations based on the following significant assumptions:

| Risk-free interest rate | 0.50% - 0.70% |
|-------------------------|---------------|
| Expected volatility | 100% |
| Expected life | 5 years |
| Dividends | Nil |

Granting of options

On November 18, 2016, the Company granted options to certain of its Directors and employees to acquire a total of 6,000,000 Common Shares pursuant to its Stock Options Plan. Each option granted entitles the relevant holder to acquire one common share for an exercise price of CAD\$0.10 per Common Share.

The expiry date of the options is the date falling five years from the date of grant, being 18 November 2021.

The Stock Options Plan was approved by shareholders of the Company at the last AGM held on January 20, 2017.

On February 22, 2017, the Company announced that a Director of the Company had exercised stock options to acquire a total of 1,000,000 common shares in the capital of the Company at a price of CAD\$0.10 per common share and a total cost of CAD\$100k.

On May 17, 2017, Zenith granted additional options to certain of its Directors and employees to acquire a total of 2,750,000 common shares in accordance with Zenith's Stock Options Plan. Each stock option entitles the relevant holder to acquire one common share for an exercise price of CAD\$0.15 per common share. The expiry date of the options is the date falling five years from the date of grant, being May 17, 2022.

On November 29, 2017, the Company granted additional options to certain of its Directors and employees to acquire a total of 2,000,000 common shares in accordance with Zenith's Stock Options Plan. Each stock option entitles the relevant holder to acquire one common share for an exercise price of CAD\$0.175 per common share. The expiry date of the options is the date falling five years from the date of grant, being November 29, 2022.

Exercise of options

On May 25, 2017, the Company announced that following Zenith's announcement of February 22, 2017, that a Director of the Company had exercised stock options to acquire 1,000,000 new Common Shares in the capital of the Company, the option shares were issued on May 23, 2017 following confirmation by the Director of the custodian to whom they should be issued.

During the year ended March 31, 2018, Directors and Senior Mangement of the Company exercised their stock options to purchase common shares in the capital of the Company as follows:

- On September 27, 2017, Mr. Cattaneo exercised stock options to purchase 1,000,000 common shares in the capital of the Company at a price of CAD\$0.10 per Common Share and a total cost of CAD\$100,000 (£60k);
- On November 23, 2017, Mr. Cattaneo exercised stock options to purchase 2,000,000 common shares in the capital of the Company at a price of CAD\$0.10 per Common Share and a total cost of CAD\$200,000 (£118k);
- On December 15, 2017, Mr. Cattaneo exercised stock options to purchase 1,000,000 common shares in the capital of the Company at a price of CAD\$0.15 per Common Share and a total cost of CAD\$150,000 (£87k).
- On December 18, 2017, the Company announced that a Director of the Company, Mr. Erik Larre, had exercised stock options to acquire 500,000 new common shares of no par value in the capital of the Company at an exercise price of CAD\$0.10 per stock option (approximately £0.06) at a total cost of CAD\$50,000 (£30k).
- On December 18, 2017, the Company announced that its Chief Financial Officer, Mr. Luca Benedetto, of the Company had exercised stock options to acquire a total of 1,150,000 new common shares of no par value in the capital of the Company. 400,000 of the new common shares had an exercise price of CAD\$0.10 per new share (approximately £0.0583). The remaining 750,000 new common shares had an exercise price of CAD\$0.15 (approximately £0.0874). The total consideration for the Chief Financial Officer's exercise of stock options was CAD\$152,000 (approximately £91k).

Warrants

| Туре | Grant Date | Number of Warrants | Exercise Price per unit CAD\$ | Expiry Date |
|----------|----------------|-----------------------|----------------------------------|----------------|
| Warrants | Apr 2015 | 1,417,500 | 0.25 | April 2018 |
| Warrants | May 2015 | 390,000 | 0.25 | May 2018 |
| Warrants | September 2015 | 1,350,000 | 0.25 | September 2018 |
| Warrants | November 2015 | 4,214,125 | 0.25 | November 2018 |
| Warrants | April 2016 | 8,128,813 | 0.15 | April 2018 |
| Warrants | June 2016 | 500,000 | 0.20 | June 2018 |
| Warrants | November 2016 | 732,920 | 0.20 | November 2018 |
| Warrants | January 2017 | 1,114,286 | 0.11 | January 2019 |
| Warrants | January 2017 | 9,000,000 | 0.24 | January 2019 |
| Warrants | January 2018 | 180,000 | 0.17 | January 2020 |
| | <u>TOTAL</u> | 27,027,644 | | |

As at March 31, 2018, the Group had 27,027,644 warrants outstanding (relating to 27,027,644 shares) and exercisable at a weighted average exercise price of CAD\$0.21 per share with a weighted average life remaining of 0.52 years.

7,805,438 warrants expired during April 2018, at an exercise price of CAD\$0.15 per warrant. 1,417,500 warrants expired during May 2018 at an exercise price of CAD\$0.25 per warrant.

On April 5, 2018 the Board of Directors resolved to grant its directors, certain employees and consultants a total of 10,500,000 stock options (the "Options"), in accordance with the Company's Stock Option Plan on April 3, 2018. A total of 9,500,000 Options have been granted to directors and persons discharging managerial responsibility ("**PDMRs**"). Further details of the Options awarded to directors and PDMRs are outlined below. The exercise price of the Options is equivalent to the Company's TSXV closing price of March 26, 2018, being CAD\$0.12 (approximately £0.067). The Options are fully vested and have the duration of five years from the date of granting.

Each common share purchase warrant entitles the holder thereof to purchase, subject to adjustment, one additional common share at an exercise price of \$0.25 per share for a period of 36 months from the date of issuance. In connection with the private placement, the Group paid a finder's fees of GBP 11.25k (\$21k) and granted 67,500 finder's warrants exercisable at \$0.25 until for a period of 36 months from the date of issuance.

The fair value of the warrants was calculated using the Black-Scholes pricing model calculations based on the following significant assumptions:

Risk-free interest rate Expected volatility Expected life Dividends 0.50% - 0.70% 75-100% 2 years Nil

POST BALANCE SHEET EVENT

- a) 7,805,438 warrants expired during April 2018, at an exercise price of CAD\$0.15 per warrant. 1,417,500 warrants expired during May 2018 at an exercise price of CAD\$0.25 per warrant.
- b) On April 5, 2018, the Board of Directors resolved to grant its directors, certain employees and consultants a total of 10,500,000 stock options (the "**Options**"), in accordance with the Company's Stock Option Plan on April 3, 2018. A total of 9,500,000 Options have been granted to directors and persons discharging managerial responsibility ("**PDMRs**"). Further details of the Options awarded to directors and PDMRs are outlined below. The exercise price of the Options is equivalent to the Company's TSXV closing price of March 26, 2018, being CAD\$0.12 (approximately £0.067). The Options are fully vested and have the duration of five years from the date of granting.

LOAN PAYABLE

| Loans | 2018 | 2017 |
|----------------------------|------------|------------|
| | CAD \$'000 | CAD \$'000 |
| Loan payable - current | 237 | 973 |
| Loan payable – non-current | 4,949 | 4,527 |
| Total | 5,186 | 5,500 |

Loans

| | 2018 | 2017 |
|-------------------|------------|------------|
| Loans – current | CAD \$'000 | CAD \$'000 |
| As at 1 April | 973 | 3,210 |
| Loan receipt | - | 1,106 |
| Change adjustment | (367) | (1,576) |
| Repayments | (369) | (1,829) |
| Foreign exchange | - | 62 |
| As at 31 March | 237 | 973 |

| | 2018 | 2017 |
|---------------------|------------|------------|
| Loans – non current | CAD \$'000 | CAD \$'000 |
| As at 1 April | 4,527 | 674 |
| Loan receipt | 133 | 2,277 |
| Change adjustment | 367 | 1,576 |
| Foreign exchange | (78) | - |
| As at 31 March | 4,949 | 4,527 |

USD loan payable a)

As at March 31, 2018, the Group was indebted to a third party lender for a USD\$1,485,000 (CAD\$1,914,000) loan payable, bearing fixed interest at 10% per annum.

The President, CEO and Director of the Group, has provided a personal guarantee to the lender in respect of the repayment of the USD Loan by the Group and the final payment of approximately USD\$1,485k. On January 10, 2018, the parties amended the repayment terms: the final payment of approximately USD\$1,485 is now repayable on July 31, 2019.

As at March 31, 2018, CAD\$1,914k (March 31, 2017 – CAD\$1,978k) of principal is classified as a non-current liability and CAD\$538k (March 31, 2017 – CAD\$329k) of accrued interest is included in trades and other payables.

b) Euro bank debt

On August 6, 2015, the Group obtained a €220k loan (CAD\$349k) from the GBM Banca of Rome. The loan is unsecured, bears fixed interest at 7% per annum and is repayable in 60 monthly payments of principal and interest until August 6, 2020.

As at March 31, 2018 the principal balance of the loan was €117k (CAD\$186k) of which CAD\$50k is classified as a current liability and CAD\$136k is classified as long-term.

c) Euro bank debt

On December 17, 2015, the Group obtained a €200k loan (CAD\$318k) from Credito Valtellinese Bank of Tortona. The loan is unsecured, bears fixed interest at 4.5% per annum and is repayable in 42 monthly payments of principal and interest until July 17, 2019.

As at March 31, 2018 the principal balance of the loan was €80k (CAD\$127k) of which CAD\$90k is classified as a current liability and CAD\$37k is classified as long-term.

d) Euro loan payable

On October 1, 2015, the Group acquired a co-generation plant from a third party of which €401k (CAD\$637k) of the purchase price was in the form of a loan from the seller. The loan is secured by the co-generation plant and bears interest at 3.5% and is repayable in 30 monthly payments of principal and interest until March 31, 2018.

As at March 31, 2018, the principal balance of the loan was €14k (CAD\$22k) of which CAD\$22k is classified as a current liability.

e) USD \$320,000 General line of credit agreement

On April 05, 2017, the Grou's wholly-owned subsidiary, Zenith Aran Oil Company Limited, entered into a general line of credit agreement with Rabitabank Open Joint Stock Company ("Rabitabank") up to an amount of USD \$320k (CAD \$416), for industrial and production purposes. The loan drawn down in one tranche and as at 06 April 2017 it was fully drawn down. Rabitabank can postpone or suspend the facility if there is a decline in oil production under the REDPSA of more than 30% from production levels as at the date of first drawdown, or if the REDPSA is terminated.

This Credit Agreement bears interest at a rate of 11% per annum. The loan is guaranteed by the Group. The loan granted for one year period. The 25% of the principal amount should be paid on quarterly basis. The amount of interest to be paid on monthly basis.

On July 06, 2017, the terms of the repayment of the USD\$320k (CAD\$416k) credit agreement were amended and the first repayment of the principal of USD\$80k was postponded to the end of July.

On July 31, 2017 USD\$20k (CAD\$21k) was repaid and the balance of USD\$60k (CAD\$63k) was agreed to be repaid on September 1, 2017. A subsequent credit committee decision taken in September 2017 amended the payment terms of the loan. The Company will pay interest on a monthly basis and the principal total amount of USD\$20k has been paid on December 6, 2017. The balance of the principal amount (USD\$280k) will be repaid at a new maturity date of April 6, 2019.

As of March 31, 2018 the outstanding principal amount is USD\$280k (CAD\$360k) and it is classified as a non-current liability.

f) USD \$200,000 General line of credit agreement

On 12 April 2017, Zenith Aran entered into a general line of credit agreement with Rabitabank up to USD\$200k (CAD\$260,000). This Credit Agreement bears interest at a rate of 10% per annum. The loan was granted for one-year period and the principal amount of the loan will be paid at the end of the period. The amount of interest is repayable monthly. The loan is guaranteed by the

Group. In March 2018, the repayment of the principal amount (USD\$200k) was extended by 15 months until 12 July 2019. The interest is payable on a monthly basis and the principal amount will be paid in five quarterly installments of 40 000 USD.

As of 31 March 2018, the amount of USD\$200k (CAD\$255) was classified as a current liability for USD\$160k (CAD\$206), and as a non-current liability for USD\$40k (CAD\$49).

Swiss loan CHF 837,500

On March 30, 2017 the Group acquired the Swiss based company Altasol SA, and assumed a loan subscribed for the former owner on December 21, 2015 for the initial amount of CHF838k (CAD \$1,120k). The loan bears interest at a rate of 2.32% per annum. The loan is repayable in anticipated quarterly tranches of CHF13k (plus accrued interest) (CAD\$17k) and the maturity date is July 7, 2022.

As at March 31, 2018 the principal balance of the loan was CHF737k (CAD\$ 994k) of which CAD \$67k is classified as a current liability and CAD \$927k is classified as non-current liability.

g) Swiss loan CHF 1,000,000

On March 30, 2017 the Group acquired the Swiss based company Altasol SA, and assumed a loan subscribed by the former owner on December 21, 2015 for the initial amount of CHF1,000k. The loan bears interest at a rate of 2.2% per annum. The loan is repayable July 02, 2019 (plus accrued interest).

As at March 31, 2018 the principal balance of the loan was CHF1,000k (CAD\$ 1,342k) and is classified as a non-current liability.

SWISS FRANC NOTES

On July 7, 2015, the Company amended the terms of the convertible notes whereby the conversion price was reduced from \$0.215 per share to \$0.125 per share and the rate of interest was reduced from 9% to 5%. The amended conversion price was based on the July 7, 2015 closing market price of the Common Shares. The effect of the amendments was not a substantial modification resulting in the derecognition of the original liability and the recognition of a new liability. The reduction of the interest rate has been accounted for as a modification of the effective interest rate and amortised cost of the debt component and the reduction of the conversion price has been accounted for as a modification of the derivative liability component of the convertible notes for which the fair value was estimated to be \$231,000 on the date of modification.

On August 28, 2015, CHF80,000 (\$111,000) principal amount of convertible notes were converted into 882,640 Common Shares resulting in the revaluation of the derivative liability component at its fair value of \$23,000 and the recognition of a \$13,000 gain on conversion of convertible notes in the consolidated statement of loss and comprehensive loss for the year ended March 31, 2016.

In June 2016, the Company issued 2,730,000 Common Shares on the conversion of CHF225,000 (\$300,000) principal amount of convertible notes.

On November 28, 2016, the Company formalised the previously reached agreement for the amendments of the terms of its 5% convertible notes. The proposed amendments to the notes included an extension of two years to the maturity date from January 11, 2017 to January 11, 2019, a reduction to the conversion price from \$0.125 per Common Share to \$0.11 per Common Shares and a reduction to the interest rate payable by the Company from 5% to 1% for the remainder of the term.

On January 25, 2017, the Company issued 3,700,000 Common Shares on the conversion of CHF311,000 (\$407,000) principal amount of convertible notes.

On March 21, 2017, the Company completed a further conversion of convertible notes denominated in CHF (Swiss Franc), issuing an amount of 2,170,000 Common Shares of Zenith with an aggregate value of CDN\$239,000. As at March 31, 2018, there was CHF75,000 of accrued interest owing.

DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS

The following list sets forth the name, residence, position with Zenith, time served as a director (if applicable) and the principal occupation during the last five years of each director and officer of Zenith. Directors are elected at the annual meetings of shareholders and serve until the next annual meeting or until a successor is elected or appointed. The Board presently consists of six directors.

The Company is headed by an effective Board which is collectively responsible for the long-term success of the Company.

The Board is ultimately responsible for the effectiveness of the Company's system of internal controls. Its key strategy has been to establish financial reporting procedures that provide the Board with a reasonable basis to make judgements as to the financial position and prospects of the Company.

Executive directors and non-executive directors have been appointed by the Board to assist with the implementation of this strategy and report progress to the Board.

JOSE RAMON LOPEZ-PORTILLO, OXFORD, ENGLAND (CHAIRMAN AND NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR)

Mr. Lopez-Portillo has been managing Director and then Chairman of the Board since September 24, 2007. He is an economist with a large network of business contacts worldwide, and who previously served as Mexican Permanent Representative in Rome, Italy. Mr. Lopez- Portillo is a leading researcher in the energy security of Mexico and acts as Deputy Minister at Mexico's Planning and Budget Secretariat. Mr. Lopez-Portillo holds a Doctorate degree in Political Sciences and International Relations from the University of Oxford.

He owns and controls 48,000 Common Shares of the Company in direct ownership.

ANDREA CATTANEO, BAKU, AZERBAIJAN (DIRECTOR, PRESIDENT AND CEO)

Mr. Cattaneo has been a Director of the Company since December 9, 2008 and has served as President and CEO of the Company since 2009. He is an energy specialist with a focus on emerging countries and has 30 years' experience in advising governments in financial, industrial and energy-related matters. Mr. Cattaneo has strong expertise and experience in structuring and negotiating contracts in the international markets and in particular in the oil industry, and also in the management of oil fields. He also has significant experience in former socialist countries and in 1985 he arranged the first US\$ loan to Vietnam, the then third poorest county in the world. Mr. Cattaneo is a former Partner of the Bolsa de Comercio de Buenos Aires, the Buenos Aires Stock Exchange and is a former member of the Business Advisory Council to the Great Tumen Initiative, a United Nations project for regional economic cooperation in Northeast Asia.

He owns and controls 5,718,184 Common Shares of the Company in direct ownership.
LUIGI REGIS MILANO, GENOVA, ITALY (DIRECTOR)

Mr. Regis Milano was appointed as Director of the Company on September 24, 2008 and served as Chief Financial Officer from November 28, 2012 until March 7, 2016. He is also currently Managing Director of the Company's Italian subsidiary, Canoel Italia S.r.l. He has a strong background in petroleum chemistry, having developed an extensive network of relationships within the European and global oil industry over the course of more than 60 years' experience. He has acted as executive director for a large trading company specialising in crude oil and petroleum products, and also as executive director of a large European refinery. He is currently a director and part owner of an Italian oil refinery (and has been since 2000).

He controls 4,495,740 Common Shares of the Company in indirect ownership.

The 4,495,740 Common Shares stated for Luigi Regis Milano are held by Pole Position SRL, a company controlled by members of Mr. Regis Milano's immediate family. The relevant members of Mr. Regis Milano's immediate family own 100% of the share capital of Pole Position SRL. Mr. Regis Milano is also the sole director of Pole Position SRL

DARIO EZIO SODERO, CALGARY, CANADA (NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR)

Mr. Sodero was appointed to the Board on June 24, 2009. As an experienced energy industry executive with 47 years of experience in North America, the Sub-Arctic, North Africa and the Middle East, Mr. Sodero has strong geological, exploration and technical expertise. Mr. Sodero is a director of Rockbridge Resources Inc., a TSXV publicly traded oil and natural gas company, since January 2011, and has formerly acted as director and executive of several other TSX- and TSXV-listed exploration and production companies. Mr. Sodero holds a Doctorate degree in Geology from the University of Turin, Italy.

He controls 77,500 Common Shares of the Company in indirect ownership.

The 77,500 Common Shares in which Dario Sodero has a beneficial interest are held by Planaval Resources Ltd., a company controlled by Mr. Sodero. Mr. Sodero owns 100% of the share capital of Planaval Resources Ltd.

SAADALLAH AL-FATHI, VIENNA, AUSTRIA (NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR)

Mr. Saadallah Al-Fathi was appointed as a Director on March 22, 2017 and has served as Head of the Energy Studies Department, OPEC in Vienna, Austria as well as OPEC Representative to the Executive Council of the World Energy Council and Member of its Studies and Developing Countries Committee. Following these high-profile institutional positions Mr. Al-Fathi has served as an advisor to several government and private entities as well as establishing himself as an award-winning oil and gas industry researcher and columnist. Mr. Al-Fathi has authored a number of research papers on the oil and gas sector and was recently joint winner of the 2016 scientific research award of the Organization of the Arab Petroleum Exporting Countries.

He does not control, directly or indirectly, any shares of the Company.

ERIK STURE LARRE, OSLO, NORWAY (NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR AND CHAIRMAN OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE)

Mr. Larre has been a Director of the Company since March 22, 2011. Mr. Larre specialises in real estate, banking and finance matters, and also has experience in the oil and gas industry.

Mr. Larre has strong business connections internationally and in particular within the Nordic business community. Mr. Larre is a director of several real estate companies around the world and has acquired wide geographical experience in countries in Eastern and Southern Europe and the Middle East. Mr. Larre holds a Master's degree in Civil Engineering from the Polytechnic University of Milan, Italy and speaks six languages.

He controls no. 4,334,068 Common Shares of the Company in indirect ownership. The 4,334,068 Common Shares in which Erik Larre has a beneficial interest are held by Tonsenhagen Forretningssentrum, a company controlled by Mr. Larre. Mr. Larre owns 100% of the share capital of Tonsenhagen Forretningssentrum.

SERGEY BOROVSKIY (NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR – APPOINTED ON 24 JULY 2017)

Sergey Borovskiy has over 25 years of experience in business management in China and Hong Kong. He has lived and worked in China since 1991 and is fluent in Russian, English and Mandarin.

Sergey is CEO of Sanju Environmental Protection (Hong Kong) Limited, overseeing the international projects of controlling shareholder Sanju Group (sanju.cn), a company specialised in energy purification and environmental protection technologies listed on the Shenzen Stock Exchange. He is CEO and Chairman of General Transactions Inc., an oil & gas consulting, engineering, trading, seismic research and exploration services company. Sergey also serves as Chairman of the Board of Directors at Petro Chemical Solutions and South China Heavy Industries Group. Sergey studied in both China and Russia and holds a degree in economics.

He does not control, directly or indirectly, any shares of the Company.

Senior Management

Luca Benedetto (Chief Financial Officer)

Luca Benedetto is an Italian national, trained in Italy as a registered accountant with further education in IFRS accounting and consolidation at IPSOA Milan. He has more than twenty-five years of accounting, auditing and financial administration experience. Mr. Benedetto began his professional career as an accountant and computer programmer responsible for financial software development and worked for the Italian division of IBM as an internal auditor and accountant as well as providing staff training in these aforementioned fields. He also served for seven years as a financial and administrative officer in a well-established Italian company specialising in the construction of fuel and water storage tanks.

He joined the Zenith Energy Ltd. group in 2013 as Chief Financial Officer of the Group's Italian subsidiary, Canoel Italia S.r.l., and has since progressed to also hold the position of Group Financial Controller. In this capacity he has been directly involved in the monitoring of business performance, cash flow management, budgetary oversight, accounts team supervision, accounts preparation and strategic planning. Since January 2016 he has also been responsible for the compiling and reviewing of the quarterly Consolidated Financial Statements and Management's Discussion and Analysis of the Group.

Share Ownership by directors and officers

As of the date hereof, the directors and officers of the Company, as a group, own or control, directly or indirectly 14,673,492 Common Shares representing approximately 9.22% of the issued and outstanding Common Shares. The information as to the number of Common Shares beneficially owned, not being within the knowledge of the Company, has been furnished by the respective directors and officers of the Company individually.

Board Committees

The Group's Board of Directors has three committees, the Audit Committee, the Remuneration Committee and the Corporate Governance Committee.

(a) Audit Committee

The Audit Committee comprises Jose Ramon Lopez-Portillo, Dario Sodero and Erik Larre and is chaired by Dario Sodero. The Audit Committee meets at least four times a year and otherwise as required. It has responsibility for ensuring that the financial performance of the Company is properly reported on and reviewed, and its role includes monitoring the integrity of the financial statements of the Company (including annual and interim accounts and results announcements), reviewing the effectiveness of the Company's internal control review function and risk management systems, reviewing any changes to accounting policies, reviewing and monitoring the extent of the non-audit services undertaken by external auditors and advising on the appointment of external auditors. The Audit Committee will have unrestricted access to the Company's external auditors. The ultimate responsibility for reviewing and approving the annual reports and accounts and the interim reports remains with the Board. The Audit Committee will give due consideration to laws and regulations and the requirements of the Listing Rules. The Company has an Audit Committee Charter.

(b) Remuneration Committee

The Remuneration Committee comprises Jose Ramon Lopez-Portillo, Dario Sodero and Saadallah Al-Fathy and will be chaired by Jose Ramon Lopez-Portillo. It meets not less than twice a year and at such other times as required. The Remuneration Committee has responsibility for determining the Company's policy on the remuneration packages of the Company's chief executive, the chairman, the executive and non-executive directors, the Company secretary and other senior executives. The Remuneration Committee also has responsibility for (i) recommending to the Board a compensation policy for directors and executives and monitoring its implementation; (ii) approving and recommending to the Board and the Company's Shareholders the total individual remuneration package of the chairman, each executive and non-executive director and the chief executive officer (including bonuses, incentive payments and share options or other share awards); and (iii) approving and recommending to the Board at the total individual remuneration package of all other senior executives (including bonuses, incentive payments and share options or other share or other share awards), in each case within the terms of the Company's remuneration policy and in consultation with the chairman of the Board and/or the chief executive officer. No Director or manager may be involved in any discussions as to their own remuneration.

(c) Corporate Governance Committee

The Corporate Governance Committee comprises Sergey Borovskiy, Dario Sodero and Jose Ramon Lopez-Portillo and will be chaired by Sergey Borovskiy. It meets not less than once a year and at such other times as required. The Corporate Governance Committee will ensure that the Company has in place sufficient procedures, resources and controls to enable it to comply with its continuing obligations as a company admitted to the Standard Segment of the Official List. The Corporate Governance Committee will also monitor the Company's procedures to approve (a) announcements to ensure that the information disclosed by the Company is timely, accurate, comprehensive and relevant to the business of the Company and (b) any share dealings by directors or employees or announcements made by the Company to ensure compliance with the Company's policies, the Market Abuse Regulation, the Disclosure Guidance and Transparency Rules and the Listing Rules and such other regulations to which the Company is subject from time to time.

Assessments

The Remuneration Committee is responsible for developing an annual assessment of the overall performance of the Board and its committees.

The objective of this review is to contribute to a process of continuous improvement in the Board's execution of its responsibilities. To date, the Remuneration Committee and the Board have not put into place a formal process for assessing the effectiveness of the board as a whole, its committees or individual directors, but will consider implementing one in the future should circumstances warrant. Based on the Group's size, its stage of development and the number of individuals on the board of directors, the Remuneration Committee and the Board consider a formal assessment process to be inappropriate at this time. The Remuneration Committee and the Board plan to continue evaluating the Board's effectiveness on an ad hoc basis.

Corporate Cease Trade Orders

To the knowledge of management, none of the directors or officers, is, as at the date of this AIF, or was within 10 years before the date of this AIF, a director, chief executive officer or chief financial officer of any company, including the Company, that was subject to a cease trading order that was issued while the director or executive officer was acting in the capacity as director, chief executive officer or chief financial officer, or was subject to an order that was issued after the director or executive officer ceased to be a director, chief executive officer or chief financial officer, chief executive officer or chief financial officer and which resulted from an event that occurred while that person was acting in the capacity as a director, chief executive officer or chief financial officer.

Bankruptcies

To the knowledge of management, no director or executive officer or any shareholder holding a sufficient number of securities of the Company to affect materially the control of the Company (i) is, as the date of this AIF, or has been within the past 10 years, a director or executive officer of any company, including the Company, that, while such person was acting in that capacity, or within a year of that person ceasing to act in that capacity became bankrupt, made a proposal under any legislation relating to bankruptcy or insolvency or was subject to or instituted any proceedings, arrangement or compromise with creditors or had a receiver, receiver manager or trustee appointed to hold its assets; or (ii) has, within the 10 years before the date of this AIF, become bankrupt, made a proposal under any legislation relating to bankruptcy or insolvency, or become subject to or instituted any proceedings,

arrangement or compromise with creditors, or had a receiver, receiver manager or trustee appointed to hold the assets of the director, executive officer or shareholder.

Penalties or Sanctions

To the knowledge of management, none of the Company's directors or executive officers, nor any shareholder holding a sufficient number of securities of the Company to affect materially the control of the Company, have been subject to any penalties or sanctions imposed by a court relating to securities legislation or by a securities regulatory authority or has entered into a settlement agreement with a securities regulatory authority; or any other penalties or sanctions imposed by a court or regulatory body that would be likely to be considered important to a reasonable investor making an investment decision.

LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

Management of the Company is not aware of any existing or contemplated legal proceedings to which Zenith or its subsidiaries is or was a party to, or that any of the Company's property is or was the subject of, during the most recently completed financial year, that were or are material to the Company.

CONFLICTS OF INTERESTS

There are potential conflicts of interest to which the directors and officers of Zenith will be subject in connection with the operations of Zenith. In particular, certain directors and officers of Zenith are involved in managerial or director positions with other oil and gas companies whose operations may, from time to time, be in direct competition with those of Zenith or with entities which may, provide financing to, or make equity investments in, competitors of Zenith – See "Directors and Officers". Conflicts, if any, will be subject to the procedures and remedies available under the BCBCA. The BCBCA provides that in the event that a director has an interest in a contract or proposed contract or agreement, the director shall disclose his interest in such contract or agreement and shall refrain from voting on any matter in respect of such contract or agreement unless otherwise provided by the BCBCA.

INTERESTS OF MANAGEMENT AND OTHERS IN MATERIAL TRANSACTIONS

Other than as set forth herein or as previously disclosed by the Company, the Company is not aware of any material interest, direct or indirect, of any director or executive officer of the Company, any person or company that beneficially owns or controls or directs, directly or indirectly, more than 10% of any class or series of the Company's outstanding securities or an associate or affiliate of any of the foregoing, in any transaction within the three most recently completed financial years or the during the current financial year that has materially affected or is reasonably expected to materially affect the Company.

AUDITORS, REGISTRAR AND TRANSFER AGENT

Independent auditor PKF Littlejohn LLP 1 Westferry Circus, Canary Wharf London, E14 4HD, United Kingdom

Depositary and Registrar

Computershare Investor Services Plc Bristol, BS99 6ZZ, United Kingdom Computershare Trust Company of Canada 100 University Avenue, 8th Floor Toronto, ON M5J 2Y1, Canada

MATERIAL CONTRACTS

The following are all of the contracts (not being contracts entered into in the ordinary course of business) that have been entered into by the Group which (i) are, or may be, material to the Group; or

(i) contain obligations or entitlements which are, or may be, material to the Group as at the date of this Document.

1. Placing Agreement

A conditional Placing Agreement dated 20th June 2018 between the Company, the Directors, Allenby Capital Limited, Daniel Stewart & Company Plc and Optiva Securities Limited under which Daniel Stewart & Company and Optiva Securities Limited have agreed to use their reasonable endeavours as joint agents for the Company to seek subscribers at the Placing Price for the Placing Shares.

In consideration for its services to be provided under the Placing Agreement Daniel Stewart & Company Plc and Optiva Securities Limited will each receive (i) a broking commission of 5% (five per cent) of the aggregate value of the Placing Price (together with any VAT payable thereon) of the Placing Shares in respect of which they have procured placees to subscribe for such Placing Shares and (ii) upon Admission a fee of 1% (one per cent) of the aggregate value of the Placing Price and the Placing Shares (together with any VAT payable thereon) in respect of which the Company has procured placees to subscribe for such Placing Shares and in respect of which the respective broker has undertaken to issue a placing letter as agent for the Company and to carry out the relevant anti-money laundering checks.

In consideration for its services to be provided under the Placing Agreement, Allenby Capital Limited will be paid by the Company a fee of £52,500 (together with any VAT payable thereon).

The Placing Agreement contains certain warranties and indemnities given by the Company and warranties given by the Directors (which are of a customary nature) in favour of Allenby Capital, Daniel Stewart & Company Plc and Optiva Securities Limited. The Placing Agreement is conditional *inter alia* upon Admission and may be terminated in certain circumstances prior to Admission including by reason of *force majeure* or a breach of any of the warranties of the occurrence of an event adversely affecting the position of the Company. The Company has agreed to pay all other costs and expenses relating to the Placing and the application for Admission.

2. Broker Appointment of Daniel Stewart & Company Plc

Pursuant to a broker agreement dated 15 December 2017 Daniel Stewart & Company Plc (Daniel Stewart) were engaged by the Company for the purposes of acting as the Company's Lead Broker in connection with a placing to raise up to £10 million by way of an issue of new Common Shares.

In consideration for its services in relation to the Appointment, Daniel Stewart will be paid: (i) a commission of 5 per cent of the aggregate funds raised by Daniel Stewart; (ii) warrants to subscribe Common Shares of the Company to the value of 2 per cent of the aggregate funds raised by Daniel Stewart; (iii) an annual corporate broking fee of £25,000 to be paid quarterly in

advance; (iv) a corporate finance fee of £20,000 half paid on signing the engagement letter and the balance to be paid on completion of the proposed transaction.

The agreement contains customary obligations, indemnities and representations given by the Company to Daniel Stewart.

The agreement is terminable immediately by serving a written notice in the event of any material breach of the Agreement by the other party of its obligations under the agreement.

3. Agreement regarding the publication of a prospectus with Allenby Capital Limited

Pursuant to an agreement dated 31 October 2017 between the Company and Allenby Capital Limited, the Company engaged Allenby Capital Limited as the Company's exclusive financial adviser in connection with the proposed publication of this Document.

In consideration for its services in relation to the appointment, Allenby Capital Limited will be paid: (i) 3 payments of £7,500, with the first payment to be paid on signing the engagement letter and the 2 further payments to be paid for each month for 2 months thereafter; and (ii) £52,500 on the approval of the prospectus by the UKLA. The Company agreed to reimburse Allenby Capital Limited for all expenses incurred in connection with its services including Allenby Capital Limited's legal fees and the Company will be liable for certain abortive fees if the engagement is terminated for a reason other than a material breach by Allenby Capital Limited.

4. Financial Adviser Appointment of Allenby Capital Limited

Pursuant to a financial adviser agreement dated 31 October 2017 between the Company and Allenby Capital Limited, Allenby Capital Limited has agreed to act as financial adviser to the Company in connection with the Company's on-going admission to the London Stock Exchange Main Market and the standard segment of the UK Official List, as well as general corporate finance advice.

In consideration for its services, Allenby Capital Limited will be paid (i) a fee of £35,000 per year, payable quarterly in advance; and (ii) a 5 per cent fee on equity funds raised for the Company by Allenby Capital Limited. The Company agreed to reimburse Allenby Capital Limited for all expenses incurred in connection with its services. The agreement contains customary warranties, representations and indemnities given by the Company to Allenby Capital Limited.

The agreement is for a minimum term of 12 months, with 3 months' notice to be given after the minimum term has expired.

The agreement effectively terminates the previous agreement between the Company and Allenby Capital Limited dated 16 February 2017 which engaged Allenby Capital Limited as the Company's broker.

5. Olieum Joint Venture

On 1 November 2017 the Company announced that it had signed a commitment letter with Olieum Services WLL ("**Olieum**"), an integrated oilfield services and equipment joint venture based in Bahrain, for the procurement of a Genesis BQ500 onshore drilling rig. Olieum has

worked closely with the Company to structure a unique lease arrangement that aligns Zenith's targeted growth plans and cash flows with its future equipment requirements.

The Genesis BQ500 is the latest generation, automated onshore hydraulic drilling rig to be manufactured by B Robotics W S.R.L, a founding partner in Olieum, and a leading Italian oil and gas innovation company specializing in the design and manufacture of advanced oil and gas drilling equipment. The rig is expected to deliver enhanced automation, efficiency and safety to the Company's drilling operations, whilst driving down costs and time-to-production. This has largely been achieved through extensive research and development in modular rig design, and in key components including the monkey board, slips, lay-up and down machine, pipe containers, roughneck, subs and bits loader, and all the working floor tools.

Manufacturing of the Genesis BQ500 is scheduled to begin upon the fulfilment of the preliminary conditions detailed in the commitment letter. This is expected to take place in Quarter 2, 2018, with delivery anticipated in Quarter 4, 2018.

6. Stock Purchase Agreement with Energy PIA Group S.A. dated 28 February 2017

Pursuant to a stock purchase agreement dated 27 February 2017 between the Company and Energy PIA Group S.A, the Company agreed to purchase the Ingeniera Petrolera Patagonia Ltd (IPP) Shares from Energy PIA Group S.A. free and clear of all liens, claims, pledges, mortgages, restrictions, obligations, security interests and encumbrances of any kind.

IPP is the owner of (i) 100% of the shares of Common Stock of PP Holding Inc, (PPH), and (ii) 100% of the shares of the common Stock of Petrolera Patagonia Corporation, (PPC). PPH and PPC together, in turn, own 100% of the issued and outstanding securities in Petrolera Patagonia SRL, which owns certain assets and equipment as well as an 100% interest in two oil properties in Comodoro Rivadavia, Province of Chubut, Argentina.

In consideration for the sale of the IPP shares, the Company paid Energy PIA Group S.A \$1,000 (USD). The Company provided representations and warrants that the Company is acquiring the Shares for his own account, for investment purposes, without a view to resell or distribute, nor with the intention of immediately selling, transferring or otherwise disposing of all or any part of such Shares, or any interest therein. The agreement contains customary indemnities, warranties and representations given by the Company to Energy PIA Group S.A.

Amendment to Stock Purchase Agreement with Energy PIA Group S.A. dated 10 March 2017

On 10 March 2017 the Company amended the Stock Purchase Agreement dated 28 February 2017 by and between the Company and Energy PIA Group S.A (the Agreement), as a result of Energy PIA Group S.A inability to locate certain original stock certificates.

The amendment added a provision to the indemnification clause of the Agreement (Article 8) to limit the indemnification so as to indemnify and hold harmless the Company against any loss, damage, expenses and liabilities incurred by the Company or actions, investigations, inquiries, arbitrations, claims, or other proceedings instituted against the Company in relation IPP's legal and unencumbered ownership of PPC and PPH.

The amendment also added further assurances that after the Closing, at the request of either party, the other shall undertake to perform its obligations under the Agreement and to cause the transactions contemplated to be carried out in accordance with the terms of the Agreement.

7. Broker Agreement with Optiva Securities Limited

Pursuant to a broker agreement dated 8 June 2016 between the Company and Optiva Securities Limited, Optiva Securities Limited agreed to assist in coordinating the IPO Placing, which includes using reasonable endeavors to procure placees and to act as corporate broker to the Company following Admission.

In consideration for its services in relation to the Placing and Admission, Optiva Securities Limited was paid (i) £25,000 per annum (plus applicable VAT) (to be paid in equal quarterly instalments in advance) and (ii) a commission of 6% of the aggregate funds raised by Optiva Securities Limited via the Placing and 6% broker warrants (which fees shall accrue on a daily basis until the date of termination of the agreement). The agreement contains customary warranties, representations and indemnities given by the Company to Optiva Securities Limited.

The agreement is terminable on three months' written notice by either party, provided that such notice of termination is to expire not earlier than 12 months from the date of the appointment. The agreement contains provision for early termination in certain circumstances.

8. Transfer Agency and Registrarship Agreement

The Company entered into a transfer agency and registrarship agreement (the "**Registrar Agreement**") with Olympia Trust Company ("**Olympia**") on 5 March 2008. On 11 July 2014, the Company consented to the assignment and transfer by Olympia to Computershare Trust Company of Canada (the "**Registrar**") of all of the right, title and interest of Olympia in the Registrar Agreement. The formal assignment and transfer to the Registrar occurred on such date as was determined by the Registrar on or before 30 November 2014.

Pursuant to the Registrar Agreement, the Company appoints the Registrar to act as registrar and transfer agent to the Company, to keep, inter alia, the registers of holders and the registers of transfers for the Common Shares in the capital of the Company at its principal office in Calgary, Canada and to provide certain other administrative services to the Company in relation to its business and affairs.

The Company is required to pay for the services provided in accordance with a tariff or schedule of fees, which fees are subject to revision from time to time during the term of the agreement. The Company is also required to reimburse all costs and expenses, including the fees, disbursements and expenses of any sub-agents, advisors and legal counsel, if applicable, incurred in carrying out the duties under the Registrar Agreement.

If the Company defaults in its payment obligations under the Registrar Agreement, the Registrar has the right to immediately terminate the agreement. In addition, the Registrar Agreement may be terminated by either party upon three months' written notice.

Under the Registrar Agreement the Company indemnifies the Registrar (provided it has acted in good faith and without negligence), its directors, officers, employees, agents and assigns against

all liabilities, losses, claims, damages, penalties, actions, suits, demands, costs, expenses and disbursements (including legal and advisor fees and disbursements) howsoever arising from or out of any act or omission of the Registrar pursuant to or in relation to the Registrar Agreement.

9. Depositary Agreement

A depositary agreement dated 3 January 2017 (the "Depositary Agreement") between the Company and Computershare Investor Services PLC (the "Depositary") under which the Company appoints the Depositary to constitute and issue from time to time, upon the terms of the deed poll executed by Computershare on or about the date of the Depositary Agreement (the "Deed Poll"), a series of uncertificated depositary interests ("Depositary Interests") representing securities issued by the Company and to provide certain other services in connection with such Depositary Interests with a view to facilitating the indirect holding by participants in CREST. Computershare agrees that it will comply with the terms of the Deed Poll and that it will perform its obligations with reasonable care and skill. Computershare assumes certain specific obligations, including the obligation to issue to a CREST member Depositary Interests in uncertificated form and to maintain the register of Depositary Interests. Computershare undertakes to provide the depositary services in compliance with the requirements of the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000. Computershare will either itself or through its appointed Custodian as bare trustee hold the deposited property (which includes, inter alia, the securities represented by the Depositary Interests) as may be designated from time to time by the Depositary. The Company agrees to provide such assistance, information and documentation to Computershare as is reasonably required by Computershare for the purposes of performing its duties, responsibilities and obligations under the Deed Poll and the Depositary Agreement, including (to the extent available to the Company) information, which concerns or relates to Computershare's obligations under the Depositary Agreement. The agreement sets out the procedures to be followed where the Company is to pay or make a dividend or other distribution. The Company is to indemnify Computershare for any loss it may suffer as a result of the performance of the Depositary Agreement except to the extent that any losses result from Computershare's own negligence, fraud or willful default. Computershare is to indemnify the Company for any loss the Company may suffer as a result of or in connection with Computershare's fraud, negligence or willful default save that the aggregate liability of the Depositary to the Company over any 12-month period shall in no circumstances whatsoever exceed twice the amount of the fees payable to the Depositary in any 12-month period in respect of a single claim or in the aggregate. Subject to earlier termination, the Depositary is appointed for a fixed term of one year and thereafter until terminated by either party giving not less than six months' notice. In the event of termination, the parties agree to phase out the Depositary's operations in an efficient manner without adverse effect on the members of the Company and the Depositary shall deliver to the Company (or as it may direct) all documents, papers and other records relating to the Depositary Interests which are in its possession and which is the property of the Company. The Company is to pay certain fees and charges, including an annual fee, a fee based on the number of Depositary Interests per year and certain CREST related fees. Computershare is also entitled to recover reasonable out of pocket fees and expenses.

10. REDPSA

On 16 March 2016, the Company's wholly-owned subsidiary, Zenith Aran, entered into the REDPSA with SOCAR and SOA, a wholly-owned subsidiary of SOCAR (Zenith Aran and SOA being referred to herein as the "**Contractor Parties**"). The REDPSA covers 642 square kilometers which include the active Muradkhanli, Jafarli and Zardab oil fields (the "**Contract Area**"). Zenith Aran will hold an 80% participating interest in the REDPSA while SOA holds the remaining 20%. The delivery of the capital assets previously used in respect of the petroleum operations at the three fields in Azerbaijan from the previous operating company to Aran Oil Operating Company Limited, a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Contractor Parties, officially completed on 11 August 2016.

Under the REDPSA, the Contractor Parties must provide all necessary funds to explore, appraise, evaluate, and develop the crude oil and natural gas resources within the Contract Area.

The Contract Area includes areas where the existing production needs to be improved (the "Contract Rehabilitation Area") and where new production needs to be developed (the "Contract Exploration Area"). The Contractor Parties have different obligations in respect of each area.

Rehabilitation and production programme

The Rehabilitation and Production programme was signed on 3 October 2017 and approved by SOCAR on the same date. It provides for a maximum production of approximately 2,382 barrels of crude oil per day. The programme will involve drilling 26 development wells: 21 in Muradkhanli and 5 in Jafarli with the cost per well being \$4.3million. Therefore, a total of \$111.8 million would be spent on drilling. The programme will also involve the workover of 44 wells, which includes 12 old well reactivations, with the cost per workover being \$150,000. Therefore, a total of \$6.85 million would be spent on the workovers. Additionally, the programme will provide for facility upgrades of \$2.5million and involve running a 64km2 3D exploration seismic and drilling a 1-5000m exploration well. The total net cash flow for the programme is \$176 million and the total OPEX of \$122.5 million and total CAPEX of \$121.15 million.

The wholly owned subsidiary of Zenith Energy Ltd., Zenith Aran has acquired the exclusive rights to conduct petroleum operations in three petroleum producing onshore fields in Azerbaijan.

Termination

The REDPSA can be terminated at any time by either party if the other party commits a material breach of the REDPSA or the "Government Guarantee" in the form attached to the REDPSA and fails to remedy such breach within 90 days of written notice from the other party. SOCAR may terminate by 90 days written notice for, inter alia, certain insolvency events. The Contractor Parties may voluntarily relinquish the Contract Area by giving 90 days written notice to SOCAR.

Compensatory petroleum

The Contractor Parties have an obligation to:

- 1. within one year following the Effective Date, deliver at no charge to SOCAR 5% of the total production of petroleum produced from the contract rehabilitation area in each calendar quarter; and
- 2. commencing on the first anniversary of the Effective Date, start delivering at no charge to SOCAR 15% of the total production of petroleum produced from the contract

rehabilitation area in each calendar quarter,

until the amount delivered is the equivalent of approximately 315,000 barrels of "compensatory" crude oil to SOCAR ("**Compensatory Petroleum**").

The balance of production remaining after (i) the relevant Compensatory Petroleum has been delivered and (ii) quantities to enable recovery of certain operating and capital costs are deducted, is calculated on a quarterly basis and is shared between SOCAR and the Contractor Parties according to a detailed "R factor" model.

The REDPSA is further described in paragraph 1.3 of Part 10: "*Information on the Group*" of this Document.

11. USD \$2,050,000 Loan from Jiu Feng Investment Hong Kong Limited

On 20 January 2011, the Company entered into a loan agreement with Jiu Feng Investment Hong Kong Limited ("**Jiu Feng**"), pursuant to which Jiu Feng agreed to lend the Company USD

\$2,000,000 (the "**USD Loan**") to finance the acquisition of Argentinian properties and for working capital. All amounts advanced to the Company under the USD Loan and any interest accrued on such amounts were, save in certain specific circumstances, repayable on 20 January 2013. Interest was at the rate of USD \$ Prime plus 6.75% on the outstanding balance of the principle sum owing and any overdue interest.

The parties have entered into a number of subsequent agreements to amend, principally, the repayment schedule of the USD Loan. By a letter dated 22 November 2012, from Jiu Feng to the Company, the maturity date of the USD loan was extended to 21 July 2013. On 1 June 2013, the parties entered into an amended and restated loan agreement which confirmed the principal amount of the USD Loan as being USD \$2,050,000. Under the amended and restated agreement, interest is payable at a rate of 10% per annum. The term of the USD Loan was 24 months. The Company is entitled to repay (in whole or in part) the principal and interest without penalty. Under the amended and restated agreement, the Company granted a pledge over the shares in its subsidiary, Ingenieria Petrolera Patagonia Ltd. The Company also agreed to use its best efforts to cause its subsidiary Petrolera Patagonia Corporation Inc. to grant a security interest over the Group's Argentine operations as security for the USD Loan. In addition, the amended and restated agreement provides that (i) the Company will use its best efforts to obtain all regulatory approvals necessary to convert the USD Loan into bonds registered to Jiu Feng (or its nominee) and (ii) subject to approval from the TSXV and all other regulatory approvals, to issue common share purchase warrants to Jiu Feng to purchase up to 5,000,000 common shares in the capital of the Company at an exercise price of USD \$0.10 per common share (such warrants expiring on the maturity date of the loan).

On 30 July 2014, the parties entered into an amendment agreement, pursuant to which the term of the USD Loan under the amended and restated loan agreement dated 1 June 2013 was extended to 36 months.

On 22 May 2015, the parties entered into a further amendment agreement to amend the repayment schedule and extend the maturity date of the USD Loan to 30 August 2016. Pursuant to the agreement, the Company agreed to make repayments of principal and interest in the amount of US \$17,200 per month from 1 June 2015 to 30 August 2016, a US \$700,000 payment

on 30 November 2015, a US \$1,000,000 payment on 15 April 2016 and a final payment of approximately US \$485,336.78 on 30 August 2016. The Company made and applied the monthly US \$17,200 payments from June to 31 December 2015 against accrued interest. The US\$700,000 payment due on 30 November 2015 was not made.

On 21 December 2015, the parties entered into a further amendment agreement to amend the USD Loan repayment schedule and extend the maturity date from 30 August 2016 to 31 March 2018. Pursuant to the amended agreement, the Company agreed to make repayments of US

\$20,000 per month from 5 April 2016, a US \$700,000 payment on 28 February 2016 and a final payment of approximately US \$1,485,337 on 31 March 2018. Failure to perform the repayment schedule under this amendment entitled Jiu Feng to accelerate the principle outstanding and claim for all overdue interest at a rate of 20% per annum. The terms of this amendment agreement also provide Jiu Feng with a "Debt to Equity Option" whereby Jiu Feng has the option to convert debt to "Debt-to-Equity Swap" in the Company or its subsidiaries (up to a maximum of 29.9%) in the event that the Company breaches the agreement and "plan to list its subsidiaries on a public market". The loan agreement was also amended to add CAD\$135k of accrued and unpaid interest to the principal amount of the loan increasing the principal to US \$2,185k (CAD\$2,835k). The US \$700,000 payment due on 28 February 2016 was not made.

In August 2016, the Company entered into a further agreement with Jiu Feng to amend the existing arrangements between the parties in respect of the USD Loan. This agreement provides that as at August 2016, the total principal amount owed by the Company to Jiu Feng is US\$2,135,336.70. The Company was required to make a US \$700,000 payment on 15 October 2016.

A final payment of approximately US \$1,485,336.70 was to be paid on 31 March 2018. In November 2016, the parties amended the terms of the USD Loan so that the initial repayment of USD\$ 700,000 was required on 20 December 2016. In December 2016, the parties amended the terms of the USD Loan so that the initial repayment of USD\$ 700,000 was required on 10 January 2017. In January 2017, the parties amended the terms of the USD Loan so that the initial repayment of USD\$ 700,000 was required on 15 January 2017.

In January 2017 the Group repaid the USD 700k (CAD\$943k) of the USD loan, utilizing part of the proceeds from the fundraising aligned with the listing on the London Stock Exchange of 11 January 2017. The President, CEO and Director of the Group, has provided a personal guarantee to the lender in respect of the repayment of the USD Loan by the Group. The final payment of approximately USD\$1,485k is repayable on 30 April 2018.

The President, CEO and Director of the Group, has provided a personal guarantee to the lender in respect of the repayment of the USD Loan by the Group and the final payment of approximately USD\$1,485k is repayable on 31 July 2019, pursuant to an agreement between the parties dated 10 January 2018

As at March 31, 2018, CAD\$1,914k (March 31, 2017 – CAD\$1,978k) of principal is classified as a non-current liability and CAD\$538k (March 31, 2017 – CAD\$329k) of accrued interest is included in trades and other payables.

12. EUR 401,148.10 Loan from Eneco Trade S.r.l. (relating to the acquisition of a co-generation plant in Italy)

On 29 September 2015, Canoel Italia S.r.l. ("**Canoel**") entered into an agreement with Eneco Trade S.r.l. ("**Eneco**") for the acquisition of a co-generation plant which treats gas from the Masseria Vincelli 1 well in the Torrente Cigno concession in Italy for a total consideration of EUR 470,000. EUR 401,148.10 of the purchase price was in the form of a loan payable to Eneco. The loan is secured against the co-generation plant, bears interest at 3.5% per year and is repayable in 30 monthly instalments of principal and interest until 31 March 2018.

As at March 31, 2018, the principal balance of the loan was €14k (CAD\$22k) of which CAD\$22k is classified as a current liability.

13. EUR 220,000 Loan from GBM Banca S.p.A

On 6 August 2015, Canoel entered into a loan agreement with GBM Banka S.p.A ("**GBM**"), pursuant to which GBM lent EUR 220,000 to Canoel. Canoel is required to repay the amount due over five years by paying 60 monthly instalments, each such instalment comprising part of the principal sum borrowed and part of the relevant accrued interest. Each instalment must be paid on the 30th day of each month, with the first instalment payable on 31 August 2015. GBM is entitled to debit the instalments directly from Canoel's account. The loan is unsecured and interest payable on the loan is fixed at 7% per year.

As at March 31, 2018 the principal balance of the loan was €117k (CAD\$186k) of which CAD\$50k is classified as a current liability and CAD\$136k is classified as long-term.

14. EUR 200,000 Loan from Banca Credito Valtellinese S.C.

On 17 December 2015, Canoel entered into a loan agreement with Banca Credito Valtellinese

S.C. (Filiale di Tortona (AL)) ("**BCV**"), pursuant to which BCV lent EUR 200,000 to Canoel. Canoel is required to repay the amount due by paying 42 monthly instalments, each instalment comprising part of the principal sum borrowed and part of the relevant accrued interest. Each instalment must be paid on the 5th day of each month with the first instalment payable on 5 February 2016. BCV is entitled to debit the instalments directly from Canoel's account. The loan is unsecured and interest payable on the loan is fixed at 4.5% per year.

As at March 31, 2018 the principal balance of the loan was €80k (CAD\$127k) of which CAD\$90k is classified as a current liability and CAD\$37k is classified as long-term.

15. USD \$320,000 General Line of Credit Agreement

On 5 April 2017, the Group's wholly-owned subsidiary, Zenith Aran, entered into a general line of credit agreement with Rabitabank Open Joint Stock Company ("**Rabitabank**") up to an amount of USD \$320k (CAD \$416,000), for industrial and production purposes. The loan drawn down in one tranche and as at 06 April 2017 it was fully drawn down. Rabitabank can postpone or suspend the facility if there is a decline in oil production under the REDPSA of more than 30% from production levels as at the date of first drawdown, or if the REDPSA is terminated.

This Credit Agreement bears interest at a rate of 11% per annum. The loan is guaranteed by the Group. The loan was granted for a one-year term. The principal is repayable in 4 quarterly equal tranches. The amount of interest to be paid on a monthly basis.

On 6 July 2017 the terms of repayment of the loan were amended and the first repayment of principal of USD\$80k was delayed to the end of July [2017].

On 31 July 2017 USD\$20k (CAD\$21k) was repaid and the balance of USD\$60k (CAD\$63k) was agreed to be repaid on 1 September 2017. A subsequent credit committee decision taken in September 2017 amended the payment terms of the loan and the balance of the principal amount (USD\$280k) was required to be repaid on 6 April 2018.

In March 2018, the repayment of the principal amount (USD\$280k) was extended by one year until 6 April 2019.

As of March 31, 2018 the outstanding principal amount is USD\$280k (CAD\$360k) and it is classified as a non-current liability.

16. USD \$200,000 General Line of Credit Agreement

On 12 April 2017, Zenith Aran entered into a general line of credit agreement with Rabitabank up to USD\$200k (CAD\$260,000). This Credit Agreement bears interest at a rate of 10% per annum. The loan was granted for one-year period and the principal amount of the loan will be paid at the end of the period. The amount of interest is repayable monthly. The loan is guaranteed by the Group.

In March 2018, the repayment of the principal amount (USD\$200k) was extended by 15 months until 12 July 2019. The interest is payable on a monthly basis and the principal amount will be paid in five quarterly installments of 40 000 USD.

As of 31 March 2018, the amount of USD\$200k (CAD\$255) was classified as a current liability for USD\$160k (CAD\$206), and as a non-current liability for USD\$40k (CAD\$49).

17. Swiss loan CHF 837,500

On 30 March 2017 the Group acquired the Swiss based company Altasol SA, and assumed a loan subscribed by the former owner on 21 December 2015 for the initial amount of CHF838k (CAD\$1,120k). The loan bears interest at a rate of 2.32% per annum. The loan is repayable in anticipated quarterly tranches of CHF13k (plus accrued interest) [(CAD\$17k)] and the maturity date is 7 July 2022.

As at March 31, 2018 the principal balance of the loan was CHF737k (CAD\$ 994k) of which CAD \$67k is classified as a current liability and CAD \$927k is classified as non-current liability.

18. Swiss loan CHF 1,000,000

On 30 March 2017 the Group acquired the Swiss based company Altasol SA, and assumed a loan subscribed by the former owner on 21 December 2015 for the initial amount of CHF1,000k (CAD\$1,280k). The loan bears interest at a rate of 2.2% per annum. The loan is repayable on 2 July 2019 (plus accrued interest).

As at March 31, 2018 the principal balance of the loan was CHF1,000k (CAD\$ 1,342k) and is classified as a non-current liability.

19. Credit Agreement with Rabitabank dated 5 April 2017

Pursuant to a credit agreement dated 5 April 2017 between the company and Rabitabank, Rabitabank agreed to provide the Company with a loan for \$320,000 (US dollars). The loan is granted for a period of 12 months with 25% of the principal amount of the loan paid at the end of 3 months and the amount of interest paid monthly, with the annual interest rate of the loan

being 11%. The loan was granted for use for payments purposes. All costs in relation to the loan are to be paid at the expense of the Company. The agreement contains customary obligations and undertakings given by the Company to Rabitabank.

20. Credit Agreement with Rabitabank dated 12 April 2017

Pursuant to a credit agreement dated 12 April 2017 between the Company and Rabitabank, Rabitabank agreed to provide the Company with a loan for \$200,000 (US dollars). The loan is granted for a period of 12 months with the principal amount of the loan paid at the end of the period and the amount of interest paid monthly, with the annual interest rate of the loan being 10%. The loan was granted for use for payments purposes. All costs in relation to the loan are to be paid at the expense of the Company. The agreement contains customary obligations and undertakings given by the Company to Rabitabank.

INTERESTS OF EXPERTS

There is no person or company whose profession or business gives authority to a statement made by such person or company and who is named as having prepared or certified a report, valuation, statement or opinion described or included in a filing, or referred to in a filing, made under NI 51-102 by us during, or related to, the Company's most recently completed financial year other than Chapman Petroleum Engineering Ltd, independent engineering evaluators engaged by the Company and PKF Littlejohn LLP, auditors of the Company. None of the designated professionals of Chapman Petroleum Engineering Ltd has any registered or beneficial interests, direct or indirect, in any securities or other property of Zenith.

PKF Littlejohn LLP has advised that they conducted their audit in accordance with International Standards on Auditing (ISAs).

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Additional information relating to Zenith is available on SEDAR at www.sedar.com. Additional financial information is provided in the Company's comparative consolidated financial statements for its financial year ended March 31, 2018, together with the accompanying report of the auditor and management's discussion & analysis filed on SEDAR.

ZENITH ENERGY LTD. STATEMENT OF RESERVES DATA AND OTHER OIL AND GAS INFORMATION (Form 51-101F1)

Part 1 – Date of Statement

This statement of reserves data and other oil and gas information is dated May 10, 2018.

The effective date is March 31, 2018.

The preparation date is May 14, 2018.

Part 2 – Disclosure of Reserves Data

The following is a summary of the oil and natural gas reserves and the value of future net revenue of Zenith Energy Ltd. (the "Company") as evaluated by Chapman Petroleum Engineering Ltd. ("Chapman") as at March 31, 2018, and dated May 10, 2018 (the "Chapman Report"). Chapman is an independent qualified reserves evaluator and auditor.

All evaluations of future revenue are after the deduction of future income tax expenses, unless otherwise noted in the tables, royalties, development costs, production costs and well abandonment costs but before consideration of indirect costs such as administrative, overhead and other miscellaneous expenses. The estimated future net revenue contained in the following tables does not necessarily represent the fair market value of the Company's reserves. There is no assurance that the forecast price and cost assumptions contained in the Chapman Report will be attained and variances could be material. Other assumptions and qualifications relating to costs and other matters are included in the Chapman Report. The recovery and reserves estimates on the Company's properties described herein are estimates only. The actual reserves on the Company's properties may be greater or less than those calculated.

All monetary values presented in this document are expressed in terms of US dollars.

SUMMARY OF OIL AND GAS RESERVES BASED ON FORECAST PRICES AND COSTS AS AT MARCH 31, 2018

| | | | | Compan | y Reserves | _S (1) | | |
|---|-------------------------|--------|-----------|--------|----------------------------|------------------|---------------------|------|
| AZERBAIJAN | Light and Medium Oil | | Heavy Oil | | Natural Gas ⁽⁹⁾ | | Natural Gas Liquids | |
| | Gross | Net | Gross | Net | Gross | Net | Gross | Net |
| Reserves Category | MSTB | MSTB | MSTB | MSTB | MMscf | MMscf | Mbbl | Mbbl |
| PROVED | | | | | | | | |
| Developed Producing ⁽²⁾⁽⁶⁾ | 377 | 377 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| Developed Non-Producing ⁽²⁾⁽⁷⁾ | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| Undeveloped ⁽²⁾⁽⁸⁾ | 3,511 | 3,511 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| TOTAL PROVED ⁽²⁾ | 3,887 | 3,887 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| TOTAL PROBABLE ⁽³⁾ | 27,847 | 27,847 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| TOTAL PROVED + PROBABLE ⁽²⁾⁽³⁾ | 31,735 | 31,735 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |

| | | | | Company Reserves ⁽¹⁾ | | | | | | | | | |
|---|-------|-------------------------|-------|---------------------------------|--------|--------------------|---------------------|------|--|--|--|--|--|
| ITALY | 0 | Light and Medium Oil | | Heavy Oil | | Gas ⁽⁹⁾ | Natural Gas Liquids | | | | | | |
| | Gross | Net | Gross | Net | Gross | Net | Gross | Net | | | | | |
| Reserves Category | MSTB | MSTB | MSTB | MSTB | MMscf | MMscf | Mbbl | Mbbl | | | | | |
| PROVED | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Developed Producing ⁽²⁾⁽⁶⁾ | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1,196 | 1,196 | 15 | 15 | | | | | |
| Developed Non-Producing ⁽²⁾⁽⁷⁾ | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 220 | 220 | 0 | 0 | | | | | |
| Undeveloped ⁽²⁾⁽⁸⁾ | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | | | | | |
| TOTAL PROVED ⁽²⁾ | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1,416 | 1,416 | 15 | 15 | | | | | |
| TOTAL PROBABLE ⁽³⁾ | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 14,984 | 14,984 | 242 | 242 | | | | | |
| TOTAL PROVED + PROBABLE ⁽²⁾⁽³⁾ | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 16,400 | 16,400 | 257 | 257 | | | | | |

SUMMARY OF NET PRESENT VALUES BASED ON FORECAST PRICES AND COSTS AS AT MARCH 31, 2018

| | | | | Net Pre | sent Values | of Future Net | Revenue | | | | |
|--|-----------|---------------|------------|---------|-------------|---------------|---------|---------|---------|---------|--|
| | | Bef | ore Income | e Tax | | | | | | | |
| AZERBAIJAN | | Discounted at | | | | Discounted at | | | | | |
| | 0%/yr | 5%/yr. | 10%/yr. | 15%/yr. | 20%/yr. | 0%/yr | 5%/yr. | 10%/yr. | 15%/yr. | 20%/yr. | |
| Reserves Category | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | |
| PROVED | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Developed Producing ⁽²⁾⁽⁶⁾ | 4,660 | 3,833 | 3,240 | 2,801 | 2,468 | 4,660 | 3,833 | 3,240 | 2,801 | 2,468 | |
| Developed Non-Producing ⁽²⁾⁽⁷⁾ | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | |
| Undeveloped ⁽²⁾⁽⁸⁾ | 117,965 | 64,989 | 34,318 | 15,961 | 4,697 | 117,965 | 64,989 | 34,318 | 15,961 | 4,697 | |
| TOTAL PROVED ⁽²⁾ | 122,625 | 68,822 | 38,158 | 18,762 | 7,163 | 122,625 | 68,822 | 38,158 | 18,762 | 7,163 | |
| TOTAL PROBABLE ⁽³⁾ | 1,685,188 | 809,109 | 431,621 | 251,622 | 157,535 | 1,685,188 | 809,109 | 431,621 | 251,622 | 157,535 | |
| TOTAL PROVED + PROBABLE ⁽²⁾⁽³⁾ | 1,807,814 | 877,931 | 469,178 | 270,385 | 164,701 | 1,807,814 | 877,931 | 469,178 | 270,385 | 164,701 | |

| Net Present Values of Future Net Revenue | | | | | | | | | | |
|--|--|--|---|---|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| | Bef | ore Income | e Tax | | After Income Tax | | | | | |
| Discounted at | | | | | | Dis | scounted a | t | | |
| 0%/yr | 5%/yr. | 10%/yr. | 15%/yr. | 20%/yr. | 0%/yr | 5%/yr. | 10%/yr. | 15%/yr. | 20%/yr. | |
| M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | M US\$ | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| 2,623 | 2,208 | 1,883 | 1,631 | 1,433 | 2,623 | 2,208 | 1,883 | 1,631 | 1,433 | |
| 452 | 361 | 296 | 249 | 213 | 452 | 361 | 296 | 249 | 213 | |
| 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | |
| 3,075 | 2,569 | 2,179 | 1,880 | 1,646 | 3,075 | 2,569 | 2,179 | 1,880 | 1,646 | |
| 76,603 | 24,378 | 11,481 | 6,732 | 4,438 | 76,603 | 24,378 | 11,481 | 6,732 | 4,438 | |
| 79,678 | 26,947 | 13,661 | 8,612 | 6,084 | 79,678 | 26,947 | 13,661 | 8,612 | 6,084 | |
| | M US\$ 2,623 452 0 3,075 76,603 | 0%/yr 5%/yr. M US\$ M US\$ 2,623 2,208 452 361 0 0 3,075 2,569 76,603 24,378 | Discounted 0%/yr 5%/yr. 10%/yr. M US\$ M US\$ M US\$ 2,623 2,208 1,883 452 361 296 0 0 0 3,075 2,569 2,179 76,603 24,378 11,481 | Before Income Tax Discounted at 0%/yr 5%/yr. 10%/yr. 15%/yr. M US\$ M US\$ M US\$ M US\$ 2,623 2,208 1,883 1,631 452 361 296 249 0 0 0 0 3,075 2,569 2,179 1,880 76,603 24,378 11,481 6,732 | Before Income Tax Discounted at 0%/yr 5%/yr. 10%/yr. 15%/yr. 20%/yr. M US\$ M US\$ M US\$ M US\$ M US\$ M US\$ 2,623 2,208 1,883 1,631 1,433 452 361 296 249 213 0 0 0 0 0 3,075 2,569 2,179 1,880 1,646 76,603 24,378 11,481 6,732 4,438 | Before Income Tax Discounted at 0%/yr 5%/yr. 10%/yr. 15%/yr. 20%/yr. 0%/yr M US\$ 2,623 2,208 1,883 1,631 1,433 2,623 452 361 296 249 213 452 0 0 0 0 0 0 3,075 2,569 2,179 1,880 1,646 3,075 76,603 24,378 11,481 6,732 4,438 76,603 | Before Income Tax Afte Discounted at Dis 0%/yr 5%/yr. 10%/yr. 15%/yr. 20%/yr. 0%/yr 5%/yr. M US\$ M US\$ <td>Before Income Tax After Income Ta Discounted at Discounted at 0%/yr 5%/yr. 10%/yr. 15%/yr. 20%/yr. 0%/yr 5%/yr. 10%/yr. M US\$ M US\$<!--</td--><td>Before Income Tax After Income Tax Discounted at 0%/yr 5%/yr. 10%/yr. 15%/yr. 20%/yr. 0%/yr 5%/yr. 10%/yr. 15%/yr. M US\$ M</td></td> | Before Income Tax After Income Ta Discounted at Discounted at 0%/yr 5%/yr. 10%/yr. 15%/yr. 20%/yr. 0%/yr 5%/yr. 10%/yr. M US\$ M US\$ </td <td>Before Income Tax After Income Tax Discounted at 0%/yr 5%/yr. 10%/yr. 15%/yr. 20%/yr. 0%/yr 5%/yr. 10%/yr. 15%/yr. M US\$ M</td> | Before Income Tax After Income Tax Discounted at 0%/yr 5%/yr. 10%/yr. 15%/yr. 20%/yr. 0%/yr 5%/yr. 10%/yr. 15%/yr. M US\$ M | |

TOTAL FUTURE NET REVENUE (UNDISCOUNTED) BASED ON FORECAST PRICES AND COSTS AS AT MARCH 31, 2018

| AZERBAIJAN | Revenue (M US\$) | Royalties (M US\$) | Operating Costs (M US\$) | Development Costs (M US\$) | Abandonment and Reclamation Costs (M US\$) | Future Net Revenue Before Income Taxes (M US\$) | Income Taxes (M US\$) | Future Net Revenue After Income Taxes (M US\$) |
|--|---------------------|-----------------------|--------------------------------|----------------------------------|--|---|--------------------------|--|
| Total Proved ⁽²⁾ Total Proved Plus | 303,698 | 0 | 57,548 | 123,524 | 0 | 122,626 | 0 | 122,626 |
| Probable ⁽²⁾⁽³⁾ | 2,792,053 | 0 | 275,180 | 709,059 | 0 | 1,807,814 | 0 | 1,807,814 |
| ITALY | Revenue (M US\$) | Royalties (M US\$) | Operating Costs (M US\$) | Development Costs (M US\$) | Abandonment and Reclamation Costs (M US\$) | Future Net Revenue Before Income Taxes (M US\$) | Income Taxes (M US\$) | Future Net Revenue After Income Taxes (M US\$) |
| Total Proved ⁽²⁾ Total Proved Plus | 6,401 | 0 | 3,160 | 11 | 155 | 3,075 | 0 | 3,075 |
| Probable ⁽²⁾⁽³⁾ | 110,045 | 0 | 28,560 | 1,541 | 265 | 79,678 | 0 | 79,678 |

FUTURE NET REVENUE BY PRODUCT TYPE BASED ON FORECAST PRICES AND COSTS AS AT MARCH 31, 2018

| Reserve Category | Product Type | Future Net Revenue Before Income Taxes (Discounted at 10%/Year) (M US\$) |
|--|---|---|
| AZERBAIJAN | | |
| Total Proved ⁽²⁾ | Light and Medium Oil (including solution gas and other by-products) Heavy Oil (including solution gas and other by-products) Natural Gas (including by-products but not solution gas) | 37,558 0 0 |
| Total Proved Plus Probable ⁽²⁾⁽³⁾ | Light and Medium Oil (including solution gas and other by-products) | 469,179 |
| | Heavy Oil (including solution gas and other by-products) | 0 |
| | Natural Gas (including by-products but not solution gas) | 0 |
| ITALY | | |
| Total Proved ⁽²⁾ | Light and Medium Oil (including solution gas and other by-products) | 0 |
| | Heavy Oil (including solution gas and other by-products) | 0 |
| | Natural Gas (including by-products but not solution gas) | 2,179 |
| Total Proved Plus Probable ⁽²⁾⁽³⁾ | Light and Medium Oil (including solution gas and other by-products) | 0 |
| | Heavy Oil (including solution gas and other by-products) | 0 |
| | Natural Gas (including by-products but not solution gas) | 13,661 |

OIL AND GAS RESERVES AND NET PRESENT VALUES BY PRODUCT TYPE BASED ON FORECAST PRICES AND COSTS AS AT MARCH 31, 2018

| AZERBAIJAN | | | Net Present | Unit Values | | | | |
|-------------------------|--------|--------|-------------|--------------------|-------|------|-------------|----------|
| | Oil | | Ga | Gas ⁽⁹⁾ | | GL | Value (BIT) | @ 10%/yr |
| Product Type by Reserve | Gross | Net | Gross | Net | Gross | Net | 10% | |
| Category | MSTB | MSTB | MMscf | MMscf | Mbbl | Mbbl | M US\$ | \$ |
| Light and Medium Oil | | | | | | | | |
| Proved | | | | | | | | |
| Developed Producing | 377 | 377 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 3,240 | 8.61 |
| Developed Non-Producing | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | N/A |
| Undeveloped | 3,511 | 3,511 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 34,318 | 9.78 |
| Total Proved | 3,887 | 3,887 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 37,558 | 9.66 |
| Probable | 27,847 | 27,847 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 431,621 | 15.50 |
| Proved Plus Probable | 31,735 | 31,735 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 469,178 | 14.78 |

| ITALY | | | Net Present | Unit Values | | | | |
|-------------------------|-------|------|-------------|--------------------|-------|------|-------------|----------|
| | Oil | | Ga | Gas ⁽⁹⁾ | | GL | Value (BIT) | @ 10%/yr |
| Product Type by Reserve | Gross | Net | Gross | Net | Gross | Net | 10% | |
| Category | MSTB | MSTB | MMscf | MMscf | Mbbl | Mbbl | M US\$ | \$ |
| Assoc & Non-Assoc Gas | | | | | | | | |
| Proved | | | | | | | | |
| Developed Producing | 0 | 0 | 1,196 | 1,196 | 15 | 15 | 1,883 | 1.57 |
| Developed Non-Producing | 0 | 0 | 220 | 220 | 0 | 0 | 296 | 1.35 |
| Undeveloped | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | N/A |
| Total Proved | 0 | 0 | 1,416 | 1,416 | 15 | 15 | 2,179 | 1.54 |
| Probable | 0 | 0 | 14,984 | 14,984 | 242 | 242 | 11,481 | 0.77 |
| Proved Plus Probable | 0 | 0 | 16,400 | 16,400 | 257 | 257 | 13,661 | 0.83 |

Notes:

- "Gross Reserves" are the Company's working interest (operating or non-operating) share before deducting of royalties and without including any royalty interests of the Company. "Net Reserves" are the Company's working interest (operating or nonoperating) share after deduction of royalty obligations, plus the Company's royalty interests in reserves.
- 2. "Proved" reserves are those reserves that can be estimated with a high degree of certainty to be recoverable. It is likely that the actual remaining quantities recovered will exceed the estimated proved reserves.
- "Probable" reserves are those additional reserves that are less certain to be recovered than proved reserves. It is equally likely
 that the actual remaining quantities recovered will be greater or less than the sum of the estimated proved plus probable
 reserves.
- 4. "Possible" reserves are those additional reserves that are less certain to be recovered than probable reserves. It is unlikely that the actual remaining quantities recovered will exceed the sum of the estimated proved plus probable plus possible reserves.
- 5. "Developed" reserves are those reserves that are expected to be recovered from existing wells and installed facilities or, if facilities have not been installed, that would involve a low expenditure (e.g. when compared to the cost of drilling a well) to put the reserves on production.
- 6. "Developed Producing" reserves are those reserves that are expected to be recovered from completion intervals open at the time of the estimate. These reserves may be currently producing or, if shut-in, they must have previously been on production, and the date of resumption of production must be known with reasonable certainty.
- 7. "Developed Non-Producing" reserves are those reserves that either have not been on production, or have previously been on production, but are shut in, and the date of resumption of production is unknown.
- 8. "Undeveloped" reserves are those reserves expected to be recovered from know accumulations where a significant expenditure (for example, when compared to the cost of drilling a well) is required to render them capable of production. They must fully meet the requirements of the reserves classification (proved, probable, possible) to which they are assigned.
- 9. Includes associated, non-associated and solution gas where applicable.

Part 3 - Pricing Assumptions

The following tables detail the benchmark reference prices for the regions in which the Company operated, as at March 31, 2018, reflected in the reserves data disclosed above under "Part 2 – Disclosure of Reserves Data". The forecast price assumptions assume the continuance of current laws and regulations and take into account inflation with respect to future operating and capital costs. There will be adjustments to field prices from the benchmarks below:

AZERBAIJAN

CRUDE OIL HISTORICAL, CONSTANT, CURRENT AND FUTURE PRICES April 1, 2018

| | | WTI [1] | Brent Spot (ICE)[2] | Urals Crude Price [3] |
|----------|------------------|----------------------------|----------------------------------|------------------------|
| Date | | \$US/STB | \$US/STB | \$US/STB |
| 2000 | | | | 00.07 |
| 2008 | | 99.67 | 96.94 | 93.86 |
| 2009 | | 61.95 | 61.74 | 59.97 |
| 2010 | | 79.48 | 79.61 | 77.93 |
| 2011 | | 94.88 | 111.26 | 109.67 |
| 2012 | | 94.05 | 111.63 | 110.78 |
| 2013 | | 97.98 | 108.56 | 108.04 |
| 2014 | | 93.12 | 99.43 | N/A |
| 2015 | | 48.69 | 53.32 | N/A |
| 2016 | | 43.17 | 45.06 | N/A |
| 2017 | | 50.86 | 54.75 | N/A |
| 2018 | 3 months | 62.88 | 67.20 | N/A |
| CONSTANI | PRICES (The ave | erage of the first-day-of- | the-month price for the precedin | ng 12 months-SEC) |
| | | 53.45 | 57.48 | 56.18 |
| FORECAST | PRICES | | | |
| 2018 | | 60.00 | 64.80 | 63.50 |
| 2019 | | 65.00 | 70.20 | 68.90 |
| 2020 | | 68.25 | 73.71 | 72.41 |
| 2021 | | 71.66 | 77.40 | 76.10 |
| 2022 | | 73.10 | 78.94 | 77.64 |
| 2023 | | 74.56 | 80.52 | 79.22 |
| 2024 | | 76.05 | 82.13 | 80.83 |
| 2025 | | 77.57 | 83.78 | 82.48 |
| 2026 | | 79.12 | 85.45 | 84.15 |
| 2027 | | 80.70 | 87.16 | 85.86 |
| 2028 | | 82.32 | 88.90 | 87.60 |
| 2029 | | 83.96 | 90.65 | 89.38 |
| 2030 | | 85.64 | 92.49 | 91.19 |
| 2031 | | 87.36 | 94.34 | 93.04 |
| 2032 | | 89.10 | 96.23 | 94.93 |
| 2032 | | 90.89 | 98.16 | 96.86 |
| | at 2% per year t | | 20.10 | 20.00 |
| | [1] | | | |
| Notes: | r.1 | West Texas Intermed | iate quality (D2/S2) crude (40A | PI) landed in Cushing, |

Oklahoma.

- [2] The Brent Spot price is estimated based on historic data.
- [3] Urals Oil is the reference used as a basis for pricing, which historically has averaged Brent less \$1.3/Bbl

| Date | Brent Spot (ICE)[1] \$US/STB | Torrente Cigno Condensate [2] \$US/STB | Europe Gas Gas[3] \$US/Mcf | Torrente Cigno Gas[5] \$US/Mcf | Misano Adriatico Gas[4] \$US/Mcf | Lucera Gas[4] \$US/Mcf | San Mauro Gas[4] \$US/Mcf |
|------------|------------------------------------|--|----------------------------------|---|---|------------------------------|---------------------------------|
| HISTORICAL | | | | <i>+<i>•••••••••••••</i></i> | <i>+ • • • • • • • • • </i> | + • • • • • • • • | <i><i><i>t c cici</i></i></i> |
| 2004 | 38.26 | N/A | 4.28 | N/A | N/A | N/A | N/A |
| 2005 | 54.57 | N/A | 6.33 | N/A | N/A | N/A | N/A |
| 2006 | 65.16 | N/A | 8.47 | N/A | N/A | N/A | N/A |
| 2007 | 72.44 | N/A | 8.56 | N/A | N/A | N/A | N/A |
| 2008 | 96.94 | N/A | 13.41 | N/A | N/A | N/A | N/A |
| 2009 | 61.74 | N/A | 8.71 | N/A | N/A | N/A | N/A |
| 2010 | 79.61 | N/A | 8.80 | N/A | N/A | N/A | N/A |
| 2011 | 111.26 | N/A | 10.42 | N/A | N/A | N/A | N/A |
| 2012 | 111.63 | N/A | 11.48 | N/A | N/A | N/A | N/A |
| 2013 | 108.56 | 135.52 | 11.80 | 7.10 | 14.89 | 11.44 | 11.44 |
| 2014 | 99.43 | 97.09 | 10.10 | 9.70 | 10.42 | 9.70 | 9.70 |
| 2015 | 53.32 | 51.50 | 7.30 | 2.27 | 6.73 | 5.87 | 5.55 |
| 2016 | 45.06 | 69.26 | 4.56 | 4.24 | 5.12 | 4.47 | 4.62 |
| 2017 | 54.57 | 54.28 | 6.01 | 5.45 | 6.13 | 5.45 | 5.45 |
| CONSTANT P | RICES (The ave | rage of the first-day | -of-the-month p | price for the p | preceding 12 | months-SI | EC) |
| | 57.48 | N/A | N/A | N/A | N/A | N/A | N/A |
| FORECAST P | RICE | | | | | | |
| 2018 | 64.80 | 61.85 | 5.70 | 2.46 | 6.14 | 5.48 | 5.48 |
| 2019 | 70.20 | 67.25 | 5.80 | 2.53 | 6.25 | 5.58 | 5.56 |
| 2020 | 73.71 | 70.76 | 6.00 | 2.61 | 6.46 | 5.77 | 5.77 |
| 2021 | 77.40 | 74.45 | 6.20 | 2.69 | 6.68 | 5.96 | 5.96 |
| 2022 | 78.94 | 75.99 | 6.40 | 2.77 | 6.89 | 6.16 | 6.16 |
| 2023 | 80.52 | 77.57 | 6.50 | 2.85 | 7.00 | 6.25 | 6.25 |
| 2024 | 82.13 | 79.18 | 6.70 | 2.94 | 7.22 | 6.45 | 6.45 |
| 2025 | 83.78 | 80.83 | 6.90 | 3.03 | 7.43 | 6.64 | 6.64 |
| 2026 | 85.45 | 82.50 | 7.15 | 3.12 | 7.70 | 6.88 | 6.88 |
| 2027 | 87.16 | 84.21 | 7.35 | 3.21 | 7.92 | 7.07 | 7.07 |
| 2028 | 88.90 | 85.95 | 7.57 | 3.31 | 8.15 | 7.28 | 7.28 |
| 2028 | 90.68 | 87.73 | 7.78 | 3.41 | 8.38 | 7.49 | 7.49 |
| 2029 | 90.08 92.49 | 89.54 | 8.01 | 3.51 | 8.62 | 7.49 | 7.49 |
| | | | | | | | |
| 2031 | 94.34 | 91.39 | 8.24 | 3.61 | 8.87 | 7.92 | 7.92 |
| 2032 | 96.23 | 93.28 | 8.47 | 3.72 | 9.13 | 8.15 | 8.15 |
| 2033 | 98.16 | 95.21 | 8.72 | 3.83 | 9.39 | 8.38 | 8.38 |

ITALY International Price - Crude Oil & Natural Gas HISTORICAL, CONSTANT, CURRENT AND FUTURE PRICES April 1, 2018

Constant thereafter

Notes: [1] The Brent Spot price is estimated based on historic data.

[2] Torrente Cigno Condensate price forecast is based on Chapman price forecast plus difference of actually received in T.C. in 2017/04-2018/03.

[3] Europe gas price forecast comes from Word Bank Forecast (Annual prices and Price Forecasts)

[4] Italy gas price forecast is based on actually received field price compare to European gas price in 2017/04 - 2018/03.

[5] Torrente Cigno price reflects the net price from electrical generation revenue escalated 3% per year (after consideration of electricity from the other owner).

The Company's weighted average prices received this fiscal year are: 6.26/Mscf for natural gas and \$54.81/STB.

Part 4 – Reconciliation of Changes in Reserves

The following table sets forth a reconciliation of the changes in the Company's gross reserves as at March 31, 2018 against such reserves as at March 31, 2017 based on the forecast price and cost assumptions:

RECONCILIATION OF COMPANY GROSS RESERVES BY PRINCIPAL PRODUCT TYPE BASED ON FORECAST PRICES AND COSTS AS AT MARCH 31, 2018

| AZERBAIJAN | Ligh | t and Mediu | ım Oil | | Heavy Oil | | Associated and Non-Associated Gas | | |
|-----------------------------------|------------------|--------------------|-----------------------------------|------------------|--------------------|-----------------------------------|--------------------------------------|---------------------|------------------------------------|
| | Proved (Mbbl) | Probable (Mbbl) | Proved Plus Probable (Mbbl) | Proved (Mbbl) | Probable (Mbbl) | Proved Plus Probable (Mbbl) | Proved (MMscf) | Probable (MMscf) | Proved Plus Probable (MMscf) |
| At Mar. 31, 2017 | 4,166 | 27,938 | 32,103 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| Production(Sales) | (76) | 0 | (76) | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| Acquisitions | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| Dispositions | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| Discoveries | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| Extensions & Improved Recovery | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| Economic Factors | 0 | (91) | (91) | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| Technical Revisions | (203) | `О́ | (203) | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| At Mar. 31, 2018 | 3,887 | 27,847 | 31,735 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |

| | | | | | | | Associate | Associated and Non-Associated | | | |
|-----------------------------------|------------------|--------------------|-----------------------------------|------------------|--------------------|-----------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------------------|------------------------------------|--|--|
| ITALY | Ligh | t and Mediu | ım Oil | | Heavy Oil | | Gas | | | | |
| | Proved (Mbbl) | Probable (Mbbl) | Proved Plus Probable (Mbbl) | Proved (Mbbl) | Probable (Mbbl) | Proved Plus Probable (Mbbl) | Proved (MMscf) | Probable (MMscf) | Proved Plus Probable (MMscf) | | |
| At Mar. 31, 2017 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1,418 | 13,948 | 15,366 | | |
| Production(Sales) | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | (73) | 0 | (73) | | |
| Acquisitions | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | | |
| Dispositions | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | | |
| Discoveries | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | | |
| Extensions & Improved Recovery | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | | |
| Economic Factors | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | | |
| Technical Revisions | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 71 | 1,036 | 1,107 | | |
| At Mar. 31, 2018 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1,416 | 14,984 | 16,400 | | |

Part 5 – Additional Information Relating to Reserves Data

Undeveloped Reserves

PROVED

The following tables set forth the volumes of proved undeveloped net reserves that were first attributed for each of the Company's product types for the most recent three financial years and in the aggregate before that time, and the subsequent discussions generally describe the basis on which the Company attributes proved undeveloped reserves and its plans for developing those undeveloped reserves:

| AZERBAIJAN | Light and Medium Oil (Mbbl) | Heavy Oil (Mbbl) | Natural Gas (MMscf) | Natural Gas Liquids (Mbbl) |
|-------------------------|-----------------------------------|---------------------|------------------------|----------------------------------|
| Aggregate prior to 2016 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| 2016 | 3,526 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| 2017 | 152 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| 2018 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |

The proved undeveloped reserves in Azerbaijan are in poorly drained areas of known and mapped producing oil pools. Development of these reserves will begin in 2019 and continue until the pools are fully developed in 2028.

ITALY

The Company had no proved undeveloped reserves in Italy as at March 31, 2018 or in prior years.

PROBABLE

The following tables set forth the volumes of probable undeveloped net reserves that were first attributed for each of the Company's product types for the most recent three financial years and in the aggregate before that time and the subsequent discussions generally describe the basis on which the Company attributes probable undeveloped reserves and its plans for developing those undeveloped reserves:

| AZERBAIJAN | Light and Medium Oil (Mbbl) | Heavy Oil (Mbbl) | Natural Gas (MMscf) | Natural Gas Liquids (Mbbl) |
|-------------------------|-----------------------------------|---------------------|------------------------|----------------------------------|
| Aggregate prior to 2016 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| 2016 | 28,214 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| 2017 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| 2018 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |

The Company's probable undeveloped oil reserves in Azerbaijan are in known pools on a producing accumulation but are in areas some distance from successful producers and can not be considered to be proved. Development of these reserves will begin in 2019 and continue until the pools are fully developed in 2033.

| ITALY | Light and Medium | | | Natural Gas |
|-------|------------------|-----------|-------------|-------------|
| | Oil | Heavy Oil | Natural Gas | Liquids |
| | (Mbbl) | (Mbbl) | (MMscf) | (Mbbl) |

| ITALY | Light and Medium Oil (Mbbl) | Heavy Oil (Mbbl) | Natural Gas (MMscf) | Natural Gas Liquids (Mbbl) |
|-------------------------|-----------------------------------|---------------------|------------------------|----------------------------------|
| Aggregate prior to 2016 | 0 | 0 | 7,233 | 105 |
| 2016 | 0 | 0 | 6,180 | 115 |
| 2017 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| 2018 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |

The Company's probable undeveloped non-associated gas reserves in Italy are located in the Torrente Cigno Concession. These reserves will be developed by a horizontal well, offsetting a producing well, scheduled to be drilled in early 2019.

Significant Factors or Uncertainties

The estimation of reserves requires significant judgment and decisions based on available geological, geophysical, engineering and economic data. These estimates can change substantially as additional information from ongoing development activities and production performance becomes available and as economic and political conditions impact oil and gas prices and costs change. The Company's estimates are based on current production forecast, prices and economic conditions. All of the Company's reserves are evaluated by Chapman Petroleum Engineering Ltd., an independent engineering firm.

As circumstances change and additional data becomes available, reserve estimates also change. Based on new information, reserves estimates are reviewed and revised, either upward or downward, as warranted. Although every reasonable effort has been made by the Company to ensure that reserves estimate are accurate, revisions may arise as new information becomes available. As new geological, production and economic data is incorporated into the process of estimating reserves the accuracy of the reserve estimate improves.

Future Development Costs

The following tables show the development costs anticipated in the next five years, which have been deducted in the estimation of the future net revenues of the proved and probable reserves.

| AZERBAIJAN | Total Proved Estimated Using Forecast Prices and Costs (Undiscounted) (M US\$) | Total Proved Plus Probable Estimated Using Forecast Prices and Costs (Undiscounted) (M US\$) |
|----------------------|---|---|
| 2018 | 0 | 2,800 |
| 2019 | 21,930 | 32,130 |
| 2020 | 37,350 | 59,459 |
| 2021 | 27,379 | 57,305 |
| 2022 | 18,617 | 57,451 |
| Total for five years | 105,277 | 210,145 |
| Remainder | 49,129 | 676,179 |
| Total for all years | 154,406 | 886,324 |

| ITALY | Total Proved Estimated Using Forecast Prices and Costs (Undiscounted) (M US\$) | Total Proved Plus Probable Estimated Using Forecast Prices and Costs (Undiscounted) (M US\$) |
|----------------------|---|---|
| 2018 | 11 | 11 |
| 2019 | 0 | 1,530 |
| 2020 | 0 | 0 |
| 2021 | 0 | 0 |
| 2022 | 0 | 0 |
| Total for five years | 11 | 1,541 |

| ITALY | Total Proved Estimated Using Forecast Prices and Costs (Undiscounted) (M US\$) | Total Proved Plus Probable Estimated Using Forecast Prices and Costs (Undiscounted) (M US\$) |
|---------------------|---|---|
| Remainder | 0 | 0 |
| Total for all years | 11 | 1,541 |

The Company has been successful in raising its required capital through equity financings and plans to continue to do so for the development costs specified above. The effect of the costs of the expected funding would have no impact on the revenues or reserves currently being reported.

Part 6 – Other Oil and Gas Information

Oil and Gas Properties and Wells

The following table sets forth the number of wells in which the Company held a working interest as at March 31, 2018:

| | Oil | | Natura | I Gas |
|---------------|----------------------|--------------------|----------------------|--------------------|
| | Gross ⁽¹⁾ | Net ⁽¹⁾ | Gross ⁽¹⁾ | Net ⁽¹⁾ |
| AZERBAIJAN | | | | |
| Producing | 64 | 51.2 | 0 | 0 |
| Non-producing | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| ITALY | | | | |
| Producing | 0 | 0 | 3 | 2.45 |
| Non-producing | 0 | 0 | 3 | 0.45 |

All of the Company's producing oil wells are located onshore in two oil fields, Muradkhanli and Jafarli in the Kura Region of Azerbaijan. Five non-producing wells are in the Zardab field in the same area.

All of the Company's gas wells are located onshore in six concessions of Italy: Lucera, Masseria Acquasalsa, Misano Adriatico, San Andrea, San Mauro, and Torrente Cigno. Each concession has one producing well except Lucera concession, which has 2 producing wells and 1 suspended well. Masseria Acquasalsa concession has no remaining reserves. There is an additional horizontal location in Torrente Cigno concession, which is expected to be drilled in 2019.

Properties with No Attributed Reserves

The Company holds five additional concessions in Italy to which no reserves have been assigned. There are no current plans for any capital expenditures on these properties. The Company also has interests in two exploration permits and two exploration applications in Italy to which no reserves have been assigned.

100

Forward Contracts

Currently, the Company has no forward contracts.

Tax Horizon

The Company is not expected to become taxable under the proved or the proved plus probable cash flows forecast in this report.

The existing income tax pools in Italy are expected to exceed any tax that may become payable.

In Azerbaijan, income tax is incorporated in the terms of the REDPSA; the Company will have no further income tax liability.

Costs Incurred

The following tables summarize the capital expenditures made by the Company on oil and natural gas properties for the year ended March 31, 2018.

AZERBAIJAN

| | Property Acquisition (M US\$) | Property Acquisition Costs (M US\$) | | Development Costs (M US\$) |
|----------|----------------------------------|--|-------------------------------|-------------------------------|
| | Proved Properties | Unproved Propertie | es | |
| | 0 | 0 | 0 | 76 |
| | | | | |
| TALY | | | | |
| TALY | Property Acquisition (M US\$) | Costs | Exploration Costs (M US\$) | Development Costs (M US\$) |
| TALY | | CostsUnproved Propertie | (M US\$) | • |

Exploration and Development Activities

The following tables set forth the number of exploratory and development wells which the Company completed during its 2018 financial year:

| AZERBAIJAN | Exploratory Wells | | Developm | ent Wells |
|-----------------------|----------------------|--------------------|----------------------|--------------------|
| - | Gross ⁽¹⁾ | Net ⁽¹⁾ | Gross ⁽¹⁾ | Net ⁽¹⁾ |
| Oil Wells | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| Gas Wells | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| Service Wells | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| Dry Holes | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| Total Completed Wells | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |

| ITALY | Exploratory Wells | | Development Wells | |
|-----------------------|----------------------|--------------------|----------------------|--------------------|
| | Gross ⁽¹⁾ | Net ⁽¹⁾ | Gross ⁽¹⁾ | Net ⁽¹⁾ |
| Oil Wells | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| Gas Wells | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| Service Wells | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| Dry Holes | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| Total Completed Wells | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |

[1] Total number of wells in which the Company has a working interest.

[2] Total number of wells in which the Company has a working interest multiplied by the Company working interest in each well.

Production Estimates

The following table sets forth the volume of production estimated by Chapman for 2018 (9 mo.):

| | IUTA | L FROVED RESERV | /23 | |
|---------------------|-----------------------------------|---------------------|------------------------|----------------------------------|
| AREA | Light and Medium Oil (Mbbl) | Heavy Oil (Mbbl) | Natural Gas (MMscf) | Natural Gas Liquids (Mbbl) |
| Azerbaijan | 48 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| Italy | 0 | 0 | 130 | 2 |
| Total for all areas | 48 | 0 | 130 | 2 |

TOTAL PROVED RESERVES

TOTAL PROVED PLUS PROBABLE RESERVES

| AREA | Light and Medium Oil (Mbbl) | Heavy Oil (Mbbl) | Natural Gas (MMscf) | Natural Gas Liquids (Mbbl) |
|---------------------|-----------------------------------|---------------------|------------------------|----------------------------------|
| Azerbaijan | 67 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| Italy | 0 | 0 | 130 | 2 |
| Total for all areas | 67 | 0 | 130 | 2 |

These values are gross to Company's working interest before the deduction of royalties payable to others.

Production History

The following table sets forth certain information in respect of production, product prices received, royalties, production costs and netbacks received by the Company for each quarter of its most recently completed financial year:

| | Three Months Ended June 30, 2017 | Three Months Ended September 30, 2017 | Three Months Ended December 31, 2017 | Three Months Ended March 31, 2018 |
|-------------------------------|--|---|--|---|
| Average Daily Production | | | | |
| Light and Medium Oil (Bbl/d) | 259 | 254 | 248 | 261 |
| Natural Gas (Mscf/d) | 257 | 259 | 178 | 126 |
| Average Daily Sales | | | | |
| Light and Medium Oil (Bbl/d) | 259 | 254 | 248 | 261 |
| Natural Gas (Mscf/d) | 257 | 259 | 178 | 126 |
| Average Net Prices Received | | | | |
| Light and Medium Oil (\$/Bbl) | 47.52 | 37.42 | 60.33 | 61.89 |
| Natural Gas (\$/boe) | 40.88 | 41.31 | 50.97 | 34.69 |
| Royalties | | | | |
| Light and Medium Oil (\$/Bbl) | _ | - | _ | _ |
| Natural Gas (\$/boe) | _ | _ | _ | _ |
| Production Costs | | | | |
| Light and Medium Oil (\$/Bbl) | 24.45 | 17.31 | 20.14 | 20.78 |
| Natural Gas (\$/boe) | 29.50 | 17.06 | 18.40 | 53.18 |
| Netback Received | | | | |
| Light and Medium Oil (\$/Bbl) | 23.07 | 20.11 | 40.20 | 41.11 |
| Natural Gas (\$/boe) | 11.39 | 24.25 | 32.56 | (18.49) |
| | | | | |

ABBREVIATIONS AND CONVERSION

In this document, the abbreviations set forth below have the following meanings:

Oil and Natural Gas Liquids

Natural Gas

| BblbarrelBblsbarrelsMbblsthousand barrelsMbblsmillion barrelsMSTB1,000 stock tank barrelsBbls/dbarrels per dayNGLsnatural gas liquidsSTBstock tank barrels of oilSTB/dstock tank barrels of oil per day | Mscf MMscf/d MMscf/d MMBTU Bscf GJ | thousand standard cubic feet million standard cubic feet thousand standard cubic feet per day million standard cubic feet per day million British Thermal Units billion standard cubic feet gigajoule |
|---|---|---|
|---|---|---|

Other

| AECO | Niska Gas Storage's natural gas storage facility located at Suffield, Alberta. |
|------|---|
| BIT | Before Income Tax |
| AIT | After Income Tax |
| BOE | barrel of oil equivalent on the basis of 1 BOE to 6 Mscf of natural gas. BOEs may be misleading, particularly if used in isolation. A BOE conversion ratio of 1 BOE for 6 Mscf is based on an energy equivalency conversion method primarily applicable at the burner tip |
| | and does not represent a value equivalency at the wellhead. |

BOE/d barrel of oil equivalent per day

m³ cubic metres

- \$M thousands of dollars
- WTI West Texas Intermediate, the reference price paid in U.S. dollars at Cushing, Oklahoma for crude oil of standard grade

APPENDIX B Form 51-101F2

Chapman Petroleum Engineering Ltd.

1122 - 4th Street S.W., Suite 700, Calgary, Alberta T2R 1M1 • Phone: (403) 266-4141 • Fax: (403) 266-4259 • www.chapeng.ab.ca

| May | 10, 2018 |
|--------|---|
| | th Energy Ltd. |
| | 1500, 15 th Floor Bankers Court - 2 nd Street SW |
| | ary, AB T2P 0R8 |
| Atter | ntion: Board of Directors |
| | |
| Re: | Report on Reserves Data and Prospective Resources Data ("F2") by Chapman Petroleum Engineering Ltd. ("Chapman") Qualified Reserves Evaluators |
| _ | |
| l o th | e board of directors of Zenith Energy Ltd. (the "Company"): |
| 1. | We have evaluated the Company's reserves data as at March 31, 2018. The reserves data are |
| | estimates of proved reserves and probable reserves and related future net revenue as at March 31, |
| | 2018, estimated using forecast prices and costs. |
| 2. | The reserves data are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to |
| | express an opinion on the reserves and resources data based on our evaluation. |
| 3. | We carried out our evaluation in accordance with standards set out in the Canadian Oil and Gas |
| | Evaluation Handbook as amended from time to time (the "COGE Handbook') maintained by the |
| | Society of Petroleum Evaluation Engineers (Calgary Chapter). |
| 4. | Those standards require that we plan and perform an evaluation to obtain reasonable assurance as |
| | to whether the reserves data are free of material misstatement. An evaluation also includes |
| 34 | assessing whether the reserves data are in accordance with principles and definitions presented in the COGE Handbook. |
| 5. | The following table shows the net present value of future net revenue (before deduction of income |
| | taxes) attributed to proved plus probable reserves, estimated using forecast prices and costs and |
| | calculated using a discount of 10 percent, included in the reserves data of the Company evaluated |

for the year ended March 31, 2018, and identifies the respective portions thereof that we have evaluated and reported on to the Company's management and board of directors:

| Independent Qualified | | Net Present Value of Future Net Revenue (before income taxes, 10% discount rate) - M\$ | | | | |
|---------------------------------------|--|---|---------|-------------------|----------|-------------------|
| Reserves Evaluator | Effective Date of Evaluation Report | Location of Reserves | Audited | Evaluated | Reviewed | Total |
| Chapman Petroleum Engineering Ltd. | March 31, 2018 | Azerbaijan Italy | | 469,178 13,661 | | 469,178 13,661 |
| Totals | | | - | 482,839 | | 482,839 |

- 6. In our opinion, the reserves data evaluated by us have, in all material respects, been determined and are in accordance with the COGE Handbook, consistently applied. We express no opinion on the reserves data that we reviewed but did not audit or evaluate.
- We have no responsibility to update our reports referred to in paragraph 4 for events and circumstances occurring after March 31, 2018.
- Because the reserves data are based on judgements regarding future events, actual results will vary and the variations may be material.

Executed as to our report referred to above:

[Original Signed By:]

Chapman, Calgary, Alberta, Canada, May 10, 2018

C. W. Chapman C. W. Chapman, P. Eng.

cwc/lml/6463

Chapman Petroleum Engineering Ltd.

.

APPENDIX C Form 51-101F3

REPORT OF MANAGEMENT AND DIRECTORS ON RESERVES DATA AND OTHER INFORMATION

Management of Zenith Energy Ltd. (the "**Company**") are responsible for the preparation and disclosure of information with respect to the Company's oil and gas activities in accordance with securities regulatory requirements. This information includes reserves data, and includes, if disclosed in the statement required by Item 1 of section 2.1 of NI 51-101, other information such as contingent resources data or prospective resources data.

An independent qualified reserves evaluator has evaluated the Company's reserves data. The report of the independent qualified reserves evaluator will be filed with securities regulatory authorities concurrently with this report.

The Board of Directors of the Company has

- (a) reviewed the Company's procedures for providing information to the independent qualified reserves evaluator;
- (b) met with the independent qualified reserves evaluator to determine whether any restrictions affected the ability of the independent qualified reserves evaluator to report without reservation and, in the event of a proposal to change the independent qualified reserves evaluator, to inquire whether there had been disputes between the previous independent qualified reserves evaluator and management; and
- (c) reviewed the reserves data with management and the independent qualified reserves evaluator.

The Board of Directors has reviewed the Company's procedures for assembling and reporting other information associated with oil and gas activities and has reviewed that information with management. The Board of Directors has approved

(a) the content and filing with securities regulatory authorities of Form 51-101F1 containing reserves data and other oil and gas information;

- (b) the filing of Form 51-101F2 which is the report of the independent qualified reserves evaluator on the reserves data and
- (c) the content and filing of this report.

Because the reserves data are based on judgments regarding future events, actual results will vary and the variations may be material.

[Orginal Signed by:]

ANDREA CATTANEO - President and Chief Executive Officer (signature / name and title of chief executive officer)

<u>LUCA BENEDETTO – Chief FinancialOfficer</u> (signature / name and title of an officer other than the chief executive officer)

ERIK LARRE - Director (signature/name of a director)

DARIO SODERO - Director -(signature/name of a director)

Dated the 14th day of May, 2018

APPENDIX D

Definitions Used for Contingent Resource Categories

The following definitions form the basis of the classification of reserves and values presented in the Chapman Petroleum Engineering Ltd. report. They have been prepared by the Standing Committee on Reserves Definitions of the Petroleum Society of the CIM incorporated in the Society of Petroleum Evaluation Engineers Canadian Oil and Gas Evaluation Handbook ("**COGE Handbook**") and specified by National Instrument 51-101 ("**NI 51-101**").

Reserves are estimated remaining quantities of oil and natural gas and related substances anticipated to be recovered from known accumulations, from a given date forward, based on:

- analysis of drilling, geological, geophysical and engineering data;
- the use of established technology;
- specified economic conditions, which are generally accepted as being reasonable, and shall be disclosed; and
- a remaining reserve life of 50 years.

Reserves are classified according to the degree of certainty associated with the estimates.

1. Proved Reserves

Proved reserves are those reserves that can be estimated with a high degree of certainty to be recoverable. It is likely that the actual remaining quantities recovered will exceed the estimated proved reserves.

2. Probable Reserves

Probable reserves are those additional reserves that are less certain to be recovered than proved reserves. It is equally likely that the actual remaining quantities recovered will be greater or less than the sum of the estimated proved + probable reserves.

3. Possible Reserves

Possible reserves are those additional reserves that are less certain to be recovered than probable reserves. It is unlikely that the actual remaining quantities recovered will exceed the sum of the estimated proved + probable + possible reserves. Possible reserves have not been considered in the Chapman Petroleum Engineering Ltd. Report.

Other criteria that must also be met for categorization of reserves are provided in Section 5.5 of the COGE Handbook.

Each of the reserves categories (proved, probable, and possible) may be divided into developed and undeveloped categories.

4. Developed Reserves

Developed reserves are those reserves that are expected to be recovered from existing wells and installed facilities, or if facilities have not been installed, that would involve a low expenditure (e.g., when compared to the cost of drilling a well) to put the reserves on production. The developed category may be subdivided into producing and non-producing.

5. Developed Producing Reserves

Developed producing reserves are those reserves that are expected to be recovered from completion intervals open at the time of the estimate. These reserves may be currently producing or, if shut in, they must have previously been on production, and the date of resumption of production must be known with reasonable certainty.

6. Developed Non-Producing Reserves

Developed non-producing reserves are those reserves that either have not been on production, or have previously been on production, but are shut in, and the date of resumption of production is unknown.

7. Undeveloped Reserves

Undeveloped reserves are those reserves expected to be recovered from known accumulations where a significant expenditure (e.g., when compared to the cost of drilling a well) is required to render them capable of production. They must fully meet the requirements of the reserves classification (proved, probable, possible) to which they are assigned.

In multi-well pools, it may be appropriate to allocate total pool reserves between the developed and undeveloped categories or to subdivide the developed reserves for the pool between developed producing and developed non-producing. This allocation should be based on the estimator's assessment as to the reserves what will be recovered from specific wells, facilities, and completion intervals in the pool and their respective development and production status.

8. Levels of Certainty for Reported Reserves

The qualitative certainty levels contained in the definitions in Section 5.4.1 Reserves Categories above are applicable to individual reserves entities, which refer to the lowest level at which reserves estimates are made, and to reported reserves, which refers to the highest level sum of individual entity estimates for which reserve estimates are made.

Reported total reserves estimated by deterministic or probabilistic methods, whether comprised of a single reserves entity or an aggregate estimate for multiple entities should target the following levels of certainty under a specific set of economic conditions:

- (a) There is a 90% probability that at least the estimated proved reserves will be recovered.
- (b) There is a 50% probability that at least the sum of the estimated proved reserves plus probable reserves will be recovered.
- (c) There is a 10% probability that at least the sum of the estimated proved reserves plus probable reserves plus possible reserves will be recovered.

A quantitative measure of the probability associated with a reserves estimate is generated only when a probabilistic estimate is conducted. The majority of reserves estimates will be performed using deterministic methods that do not provide a quantitative measure of probability. In principle, there should be no difference between estimates prepared using probabilistic or deterministic methods. Additional clarification of certainty levels associated with reserves estimates and the effect of aggregation is provided in Section 5.5.3 of the COGE Handbook. Whether deterministic or probabilistic methods are used, evaluators are expressing their professional judgment as to what are reasonable estimates.

- **9. Pipeline Gas Reserves** are gas reserves remaining after deducting surface losses due to process shrinkage and raw gas used as lease fuel.
- **10. Remaining Recoverable Reserves** are the total remaining recoverable reserves associated with the acreage in which the Company has an interest.
- **11. Company Gross Reserves** are the Company's working interest share of the remaining reserves, before deduction of any royalties.
- **12. Company Net Reserves** are the gross remaining reserves of the properties in which the Company has an interest, less all Crown, freehold, and overriding royalties and interest owned by others.
- **13. Net Production Revenue** is income derived from the sale of net reserves of oil, pipeline gas, and gas by-products, less all capital and operating costs.
- 14. Fair Market Value is defined as the price at which a purchaser seeking an economic and commercial return on investment would be willing to buy, and a vendor would be willing to sell, where neither is under compulsion to buy or sell and both are competent and have reasonable knowledge of the facts.
- **15. Barrels of Oil Equivalent (BOE) Reserves** BOE are the sum of the oil reserves, plus the gas reserves divided by a factor of 6, plus the natural gas liquid reserves, all expressed in barrels or thousands of barrels.